Doctorate Program in Molecular Oncology and Endocrinology Doctorate School in Molecular Medicine

XX cycle 2004 -2007 Coordinator: Prof. Giancarlo Vecchio

CRM1-mediated nuclear export of estradiol receptor α depends on estradiol and controls cell cycle progression of breast cancer cells

Rosina Di Stasio

University of Naples Federico II Dipartimento di Biologia e Patologia Cellulare e Molecolare "L. Califano"

Administrative Location

Dipartimento di Biologia e Patologia Cellulare e Molecolare "L. Califano" Università degli Studi di Napoli Federico II

Partner Institutions

Italian Institutions

Università di Napoli "Federico II", Naples, Italy Istituto di Endocrinologia ed Oncologia Sperimentale "G. Salvatore", CNR, Naples, Italy Seconda Università di Napoli, Naples, Italy Università del Sannio, Benevento, Italy Università di Genova, Genoa, Italy Università di Padova, Padua, Italy

Foreign Institutions

Johns Hopkins School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, USA Johns Hopkins Krieger School of Arts and Sciences, Baltimore, MD, USA National Institutes of Health, Bethesda, MD, USA Ohio State University, Columbus, OH, USA Université Paris Sud XI, Paris, France Universidad Autonoma de Madrid, Spain Centro de Investigaciones Oncologicas (CNIO), Spain Universidade Federal de Sao Paulo, Brazil Albert Einstein College of Medicine of Yeshiwa University, USA

Supporting Institutions

Università di Napoli "Federico II", Naples, Italy Ministero dell'Istruzione, dell'Università e della Ricerca Istituto Superiore di Oncologia (ISO) Terry Fox Foundation, Canada Istituto di Endocrinologia ed Oncologia Sperimentale "G. Salvatore", CNR, Naples, Italy Centro Regionale di Competenza in Genomica (GEAR)

Faculty

Italian Faculty

Giancarlo Vecchio, MD, Co-ordinator Salvatore Maria Aloj, MD Francesco Beguinot, MD Maria Teresa Berlingieri, PhD Angelo Raffaele Bianco, MD Bernadette Biondi, MD Francesca Carlomagno, MD Gabriella Castoria, MD Angela Celetti, MD Annamaria Cirafici, PhD Mario Chiariello, MD Vincenzo Ciminale, MD Annamaria Colao, MD Alma Contegiacomo, MD Sabino De Placido, MD Monica Fedele, PhD Pietro Formisano, MD Alfredo Fusco, MD Massimo Imbriaco, MD Paolo Laccetti, MD Antonio Leonardi, MD Barbara Majello, PhD Rosa Marina Melillo, MD Claudia Miele, PhD Francesco Oriente, MD Roberto Pacelli, MD Giuseppe Palumbo, PhD Silvio Parodi, MD Giuseppe Portella, MD Giorgio Punzo, MD Antonio Rosato, MD Massimo Santoro, MD Giampaolo Tortora, MD Donatella Tramontano, PhD Giancarlo Troncone, MD Bianca Maria Veneziani, MD Giuseppe Viglietto, MD Roberta Visconti, MD

Foreign Faculty

National Institutes of Health (USA) Michael M. Gottesman, MD Silvio Gutkind, PhD Stephen Marx, MD Ira Pastan, MD Phil Gorden, MD

Johns Hopkins School of Medicine (USA)

Vincenzo Casolaro, MD Pierre Coulombe, PhD James G. Herman MD Robert Schleimer, PhD

Johns Hopkins Krieger School of Arts and Sciences (USA) Eaton E. Lattman, MD

Ohio State University, Columbus (USA) Carlo M. Croce, MD

Albert Einstein College of Medicine of Yeshiwa University (USA) Luciano D'Adamio, MD Nancy Carrasco

Université Paris Sud XI (France) Martin Schlumberger, MD

Universidad Autonoma de Madrid (Spain) Juan Bernal, MD Pilar Santisteban, PhD

Centro de Investigaciones Oncologicas (Spain) Mariano Barbacid, MD

Universidade Federal de Sao Paulo (Brazil) Janete Maria Cerutti Rui Maciel CRM1-mediated nuclear export of estradiol receptor α depends on estradiol and controls cell cycle progression of breast cancer cells

TABLE OF CONTENTS

List of publications7
Abstract
1.Background9
1.1 Nucleocytoplasmic shuttling of proteins: a general overview9
1.2 Shuttling of Steroid Receptors17
2. Aim
3. Materials and Methods22
3.1 Constructs24
3.2 Cell culture
3.3 Transfection experiments, nuclear export and transactivation assav
3.4 DNA synthesis analysis and peptides
3.5 Immunofluorescence and confocal microscopy
3.6 Purified proteins and <i>in vitro</i> protein-protein interactions 25
3.7 Lysates, electrophoresis and immunoblotting26
4. Results and Discussion27
4.1 Estradiol regulates ER shuttling in MCF-7 cells27
4.2 Leptomycin B blocks the nuclear export of GFP-ER
4.3 Identification of domains involved in the hormone-regulated
4.4 Identification of an ERG nuclear export sequence 34
4.5 A peptide mimicking the 444-456 ERα sequence sequesters the receptor in the nuclear compartment and inhibits estradiol-
induced S-phase entry in breast cancer cells
4.6 ER α NES mutants do not exit nuclei and fail to induce DNA
synthesis stimulated by estradiol44
4.7 Estradiol simultaneously regulates nuclear export of ER α
and FKHR thereby modulating S-phase entry in MCF-7
cells

5. Conclusions	50
6. Acknowledgements	52
7. References	54
8. Appendix	60

LIST OF PUBLICATIONS

This dissertation is based upon the following publications:

- Lombardi M, <u>Di Stasio R</u>, Castoria G, Migliaccio A, Barone MV, Bottero D, Yamaguchi H, Appella E and Auricchio F. Hormone-dependent nuclear export of estradiol receptor and DNA synthesis of breast cancer cells. *Submitted*
- Castoria G, Migliaccio A, D'Amato L, <u>Di Stasio R</u>, Ciociola A, Lombardi M, Bilancio A, Di Domenico M, de Falco A and Auricchio F. Integrating signals between cAMP and MAPK pathways in breast cancer. Front. Biosci. 2008; 13: 1318-1327.
- Migliaccio A, Varricchio L, de Falco A., Castoria G, Arra C, Yamaguchi H, Ciociola A, Lombardi M, <u>Di Stasio R</u>, Barbieri A, Baldi A, Barone MV, Appella E and Auricchio F. Inhibition of the SH3 domain-mediated binding of Src to the androgen receptor and its effect on tumor growth. Oncogene 2007; 26: 6619-6629
- Cosentino C, Di Domenico M, Porcellini A, Cuozzo C, De Gregorio G, Santillo MR, Agnese S, <u>Di Stasio R</u>, Feliciello A, Migliaccio A and Avvedimento EV. p85 regulatory subunit of PI3-K mediates cAMP-PKA and estrogen biological effects on growth and survival. Oncogene 2007; 26: 2095-2103.
- Migliaccio A, Castoria G, Di Domenico M, Ciociola A, Lombardi M, de Falco A, Nanayakkara M, Bottero D, <u>Di Stasio R</u>, Varricchio L and Auricchio F. Crosstalk between EGFR and extranuclear steroid receptors. Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. 2006; 1089: 194-200.

ABSTRACT

In breast cancer cells, estradiol induces in rapid succession nuclear translocation and nuclear exit of the estradiol receptor (ER α). Receptor export depends on CRM1. Experiments with constructs expressing a receptor-derived sequence reveal the presence of a nuclear export sequence (NES) within the hormone-binding domain of ER α . This sequence restores the CRM1-dependent export of a Rev-HIV mutant protein in an *in vivo* export assay. A peptide mimicking the ER α export sequence disrupts *in vitro* the ER/CRM1 interaction and sequesters the receptor in the nuclear compartment of MCF-7 cells. Remarkably, it inhibits estradiol-induced DNA synthesis. Furthermore, by site-directed mutagenesis of full-length ER α , we identified the ER α -NES. Mutant of ER α -NES ectopically expressed in NIH 3T3 fibroblasts does not exit nuclei and is unable to mediate estradiol-induced S-phase entry. This mutant, however, leaves unaltered receptor-dependent gene transcription.

Confocal microscopy analysis shows that ER α colocalizes with forkhead in nuclei of estradiol-treated MCF-7 cells. A forkhead mutant, unphosphorylatable by Akt, is trapped together with ER wt in nuclei and blocks estradiol-induced S-phase entry in MCF-7 cells. In turn, the ER α NES mutant fails to exit nuclei and prevents forkhead wt nuclear export.

Findings presented in this thesis identify for the first time an ER α NES, which depends on estradiol and is directed by CRM1. Moreover, they show that ER α nuclear export is associated with forkhead exit and regulates G1-S transition in breast cancer cells.

1. BACKGROUND

1.1 Nucleocytoplasmic shuttling of proteins: a general overview

The most important features that differentiate eukaryotic cells from prokaryotic cells is the presence of distinct intracellular compartments, organelles and nucleus. The spatial separation of mRNA synthesis, occurring in the nucleus, from translation of proteins, occurring in the cytoplasm, provides eukaryotes with the possibility to achieve higher complexity. Many molecules continuously move between the nuclear and the cytoplasmic compartments through nuclear pore complexes (NPCs), which essentially serve as gatekeepers spatially and temporally segregating the genomic material from all cytoplasmic processes (Sebastian et al. 2004).

NPCs constitute high-order octagonal diffusion channels that penetrate the double bilayer of membranes surrounding the nucleoplasm. These remarkable structures are estimated to weigh 125 MDa and to contain 50-100 different proteins, called nucleoporins (Nups), most of which are characterized by hydrophobic phenilalanine/glycine (FG)-rich repeat motifs (Meyer and Vinkemeier 2005). The derived channels have a diameter of roughly 9 nm, which is equivalent to a globular protein of 50-60 kDA. Somehow, however, the NPCs change conformation to allow active transport of substrates (cargoes) greater than 25 nm in diameter, which is equivalent to a ribosomal diameter. Therefore, some small molecules (i.e. ions and metabolites) passively diffuse across the nuclear concentration pore complexes through а gradient, whereas macromolecules are, in most cases, actively transported across the nuclear channels (Yoneda 2000). Thus, NPCs function as selective filters because they restrict the transport of some macromolecules, while allowing the rapid translocation of others.

Fig. 1 depicts the structure of the nuclear-pore complex.



Fig. 1 Schematic structure of nuclear-pore complex.

The nuclear-pore complex consists of an eightfold symmetric central framework. The cytoplasmic ring moiety of the central framework is decorated with eight cytoplasmic filaments, whereas the nuclear ring moiety is topped with eight tenuous filaments that join distally into a massive distal ring and thereby form a distinct nuclear basket (from *Fahrenkrog and Aebi* 2003).

Active transport between nucleus and cytoplasm involves primarily three classes of macromolecules: substrates, adaptors and receptors (Sebastian et al. 2004). The movement of macromolecules into and out of the cell nucleus is usually mediated by soluble transport receptors that recognize specific sequences or structural characteristics of their cargoes. Particularly, these receptors recognize the nuclear localization signal (NLS), which contains a cluster of basic amino acids (i.e. lysine and arginine), as well as the nuclear export signal (NES), which is rich in hydrophobic amino acids (i.e. leucine or isoleucine). Both these sequences give specificity to the transport (Nigg 1997). The majority of known transport receptors mediating interactions with the NPC belong to the importin β super-family of RanGTP binding proteins, also called karyopherins. Karyopherins act as chaperones during nucleocytoplasmic translocation (Rogue 2002). Passage through the pore requires weak and transient binding of importin β receptors to the nucleoporin FG repeats (Meyer and Vinkemeier 2005). Furthermore, energy consumption confers

directionality to this process, which is therefore also termed active transport (Meyer and Vinkemeier 2005).

Ran is the small Ras-like GTPase crucial for maintaining the direction of transport. It controls the assembly of the karyopherin-cargo complex and ensures the directionality of nucleocytoplasmic protein trafficking (Izaurralde et al. 1997). Ran switches from a GDP- to a GTP-bound state, thus regulating the binding of substrates to the transport receptors. However, its intrinsic activity of GDP/GTP exchange or GTP hydrolysis is very low. Therefore, Ran GTPase cycle is modulated by various interacting proteins that regulate its guanine nucleotide-bound state. The guanine nucleotide exchange factor, Ran-GEF (also called RCC1, regulator of chromosome condensation 1) accelerates the dissociation of guanine nucleotide from Ran and facilitates the conversion of RanGDP to RanGTP. Since RCC1 is exclusively localized in the nuclear compartment, the generation of the GTP-bound form of Ran occurs in the nucleus. Conversely, Ran GTPase activity is stimulated by the GTPase-activating protein, Ran-GAP, which is exclusively localized in the cytoplasm. Consequently, the binding of Ran-GTP to an importin (import receptor) triggers the release of bound cargo. On the other hand, the binding of Ran-GTP to an export (export receptor) facilitates the assembly of the exportin-cargo complex. This asymmetry ensures the efficient release of the import cargo within the nucleus and that of the export cargo in the cytoplasm (Yoneda 2000).

After traversing the nuclear pore complex, importins and exportins release their cargo and recycle, moving back to the other side of the nuclear envelope to begin a new transport event. Thus, transport receptors and Ran shuttle continuously between nucleus and cytoplasm, moving rapidly back and forth across the NPCs (Gama-Carvalho and Carmo-Fonseca 2001). A schematic representation of the import/export mechanism is shown in Fig. **2**.



Fig. 2 Nucleocytoplasmic transport of proteins.

In **a**, the complex NLS cargo/importin α /importin β is translocated through the nuclear pore complex into the nucleus. After entering the nucleus, the NLS cargo is dissociated by Ran-GTP. Importin β and Ran-GTP are recycled back out through the pore to the cytoplasm, where Ran-GTP is hydrolyzed to Ran-GDP. Importin α is carried out of the nucleus by the nuclear export receptor CAS. This export involves complex formation with Ran-GTP, and then CAS is transported back into the nucleus. NUP50 is a Ran-binding protein and a co-factor for importin α/β -mediated import. In **b**, NES cargoes bind to the exportin β /Ran-GTP complex before they are exported out of the nucleus. Hydrolysis of Ran-GTP to Ran-GDP by RanGAP promotes complex dissociation in the cytoplasm. Thus, the exportin is transported back into the nucleus, where it can reassociate with a NES cargo and Ran-GTP to start the process over. NTF2 binds specifically to Ran-GDP and mediates efficient interaction with the nuclear pore complex and translocation into the nucleus (from *Kau et al.* 2004).

The mechanism regulating the nuclear import/export of proteins has been dissected using the Simian Virus 40 (SV40) T-antigen NLS as a model for the import and the Human Immunodeficiency Virus (HIV) Rev protein or Protein Kinase I (PKI) NES for the export. It took approximately thirty years for the first shuttling protein, the nucleolin, to be identified and scientists have today learned that a protein previously believed to be confined to the cell nucleus actually shuttles between the nucleus and the cytoplasm (Gama-carvalho and Carmo-Fonseca 2001). Furthermore, a variety of transport pathways simultaneously operating in cells have been identified (Gorlich and Mattaj 1996). Importin β receptors need in many cases an adaptor, importin α , which binds both, the substrate proteins and importin β . In such a way, importin α forms a bridge between the import receptor and the protein cargo (Sebastian et al. 2004). In addition, other adapter molecules have been identified. They include snurportin 1, which specifically functions as NLS receptor for small-nuclear ribonucleoproteins (snRNPs), and Xenopus RPA Interacting Protein alpha (XRIP α), which is required for the nuclear import of replication protein A (RPA; Yoneda 2000). It has also been demonstrated that importin β can by itself mediate the nuclear import of certain karyophiles without the aid of adapter molecules, such as the viral protein Rev (Yoneda 2000). However, certain proteins are translocated through the NPC in a Ran-independent manner, as occurs in the nuclear translocation of β -catenin (Xu and Massaguè 2004).

The best characterized protein export mechanism is mediated by Chromosome Region Maintenance 1 (CRM1 or exportin1), a protein originally identified in the fission yeast Schizosaccharomices pombe (Ossareh-Nazari et al. 1997). The sequence similarity between exportin1 and importin β provided an initial lead to the discovery that CRM1 is a receptor for nuclear export. The role of CRM1 in nuclear export of protein is now well established. By a highly conserved mechanism, it recognizes leucine-rich NES-containing cargoes thus exporting them to the cytoplasm (Fukuda et al. 1997; Kuersten et al. 2001). Leptomycin B (LMB) is a potent inhibitor of CRM1-mediated nuclear export (Kudo et al. 1998). It was isolated from *Streptomyces sp* strain ATS 1287 and initially implicated in a screen for compounds that block the export of HIV Rev protein. To date, LMB is the best characterized small-molecule inhibitor of CRM1dependent nuclear transport (Kau and Silver 2003). The nuclear export inhibition mechanism involves the direct binding of LMB to CRM1 and the consequent inhibition of the binding of CRM1 to its cargoes. NES-CRM1 interaction was identified on a conserved region near cysteine-529 residue of human exportin1 and this residue provides LMB sensitivity (Kudo et al. 1998). When LMB binds CRM1, the NES-bearing nuclear export cargo fails to bind the receptor and nuclear export is impaired.

Cells constantly exchange a variety of information between the nucleus and the cytoplasm through the modulation of subcellular localization of proteins. Therefore, nuclear trafficking is regulated in several ways. The first is the number of pores, which can be shifted up or down depending on the transcriptional activity in the nucleus. In growing cells, for instance, the number of nuclear pores increases concomitantly with S-phase entry (Yoneda 2000). Traffic across the nuclear envelope may also be regulated by masking NLSs and NESs on the cargoes (Yoneda 2000). An example of this is the nuclear factor κ B (NF κ B). In unstimulated cells, it is generally localized in the cytoplasm as an inactive form complexed with its own inhibitor (I κ B). Upon cell challenging with TNF- α (tumor necrosis factoralpha), or CD 40 (cluster of differentiation 40) ligand, or IL-1 (interleukin-1), I κ B is phosphorylated and then unmasking of NF κ B-NLS occurs. Thus, the nuclear factor translocates into the nucleus and activates the target genes that promote cell proliferation (Kau and Silver 2003).

Another control mechanism of import/export is represented by the anchoring of cargoes on one side of the nuclear membrane, as occurs for the ribonucleoproteins (RNPs) that hold immature RNAs in the nucleus until their processing is completed (Kuersten et al. 2001).

It has also been demonstrated that the hetero- or homodimerization of proteins can regulate the nuclear import of proteins. This is the case of the Janus kinase (JAK)-signal transducer and activator of transcription (STAT) pathway. The "canonical" model of JAK-STAT pathway proposes that cytokine-binding to its own receptor induces activation of the JAK family tyrosine kinase, which phosphorylates the STAT molecules on tyrosine. Once phosphorylated, STATs dimerize in the cytoplasm and in such a way they translocate into the nucleus, thus activating gene transcription (Yoneda 2000; Meyer and Vinkemeier 2005). This is just one example of how the phosphorylation/dephosphorylation process regulates nucleo-cytoplasmic transport of proteins.

Furthermore, it has also been observed that cyclin B1 is phosphorylated at G2/M transition of cell cycle. This event inhibits the interaction between cyclin B1 and CRM1. As a consequence, reduction of cyclin B1 nuclear export occurs and cell cycle is fostered (Jones et al. 2000). It has also been reported that cytoplasmic relocalization of the cdk inhibitor, p27, is regulated by the serine-threonine kinase Akt (Shin et al. 2002). According to these data, Akt-mediated phosphorylation of p27 inhibits its nuclear reentry. This event facilitates cell cycle progression and cell transformation in various cell types, including breast cancer cells (Viglietto et al. 2002). In agreement with these data, impairment of p27 localization has been reported in many human cancers (Slingerland and Pagano 2000; Blain and Massaguè 2002).

Altogether, these data demonstrate the key role of phosphorylation/ dephosphorylation in the import/export process. Moreover, they show that impairment of nucleocytoplasmic shuttling of proteins is involved in deregulation of cell cycle and cell transformation (Kau et al. 2004). A list of proteins mislocalized in different cancers is presented in **Table 1**.

Target protein	Location in normal cells	Location in cancer cells	Result of mislocalization	Implicated cancers
NF-ĸB	cytoplasm	nucleus	Inhibition of apoptosis	Breast, ovary, colon, pancreas and thyroid
FOXO	nucleus	cytoplasm	Cell cycle arrest and inhibition of apoptosis	Renal, colon and glioblastoma multiforme
p27	nucleus	cytoplasm	E2F1 activation and cell cycle progression	Esophagus, thyroid, colon and breast
p53	nucleus	cytoplasm	No DNA-damage response	Neuroblastoma, retinoblastoma, colorectal, ovarian and breast
APC	cytoplasm	nucleus	β-catenin nuclear retention	Colorectal
β-catenin	cytoplasm	nucleus	Binding and activation of LEF1	Colorectal
INI1	nucleus	cytoplasm	Activation of cyclin D1 and E2F targets	Atypical teratoid rhabdoid
ERα	nucleus	cytoplasm	Enhancement of non- genomic functions of ERα	Breast

T 11 4	n . •	• 1	1	•	
l'able l	Protein	misloca	al172t10t	1 n	cancers
I upic I.	1 IOtelli	milliorocc	anzation		cuncerb

Abbreviations: **NF-KB**, nuclear transcription factor of immunoglobulin light-chain κ in B cells; **FOXO**, forkhead related family of transcription factors, sub-group O; **p27**, cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor that runs as a 27 kilodalton protein on SDS-PAGE; **E2F1**, transcription factor, member of E2F family and activator of the adenovirus E2 promoter; **p53**, transcription factor that runs as a 53 kilodalton protein on SDS-PAGE; **APC**, adenomatous polyposis coli; **β-catenin**, a subunit of the cadherin protein complex; **LEF1**, lymphoid enhancing factor 1; **INI1**, a component of the ATP-dependent chromatin remodelling hSWI/SNF complex; **ER***α*, estradiol receptor alpha (modified by *Kau et al. 2004*).

Because of mislocalization of various proteins in human cancer, it is now accepted that interference in the nucleocytoplasmic shuttling of proteins represents a new approach to manipulate cellular commitment. Methods that re-direct the proteins to the correct cellular compartment have been developed. They include inhibitors of the transport machinery as well as small-molecules or lipid-kinase inhibitors specifically modulating the transport of target proteins (Kau and Silver 2003).

1.2 Shuttling of Steroid Receptors

Steroid receptors belong to a superfamily of nuclear receptors (NRs). These ligand-activated transcription factors are involved in normal physiology and in a variety of human diseases (Deroo and Korach 2006). The members of this family share common structural features. Particularly, they are characterized by three principle distinct domains: the most variable N-terminal transactivation domain; the most highly conserved central DNA-binding domain (DBD); and the relatively conserved C-terminal ligand-binding domain (LBD; Tata 2002). A schematic representation of nuclear receptors is depicted in Fig. 3.



Fig. 3 Structure and function of nuclear receptors.

In **a**, the number of amino acids at the amino terminus indicates the relative sizes of the human receptors. The modular structure is represented by the domains, A/B, C, and E. The numbers above the bars indicate the percentage amino acid homology of the consensus regions of the DNA- and ligand-binding domains. In **b**, some important functions that are associated with the different domains of nuclear receptors are depicted (AF, activation function; Hsp, heat shock protein; NLS, nuclear localization signal). The three principle domains are presented in the figure. They include the transactivation, ligand-independent domain, endowed in N-terminal region, the DNA-binding domain, endowed in C-terminal region (from *Tata 2002*).

The "classical" mechanism of steroid action proposes that unliganded NRs are associated with a chaperone protein complex, made of above all heat shock proteins (hsp70, hsp90) and immunophilins (Ylikomi et al. 1992). Binding to the hormone leads to a conformational change in the receptor acting as an on-switch. It therefore induces the release of NRs from chaperone molecules, the dimerization and entrance of NRs into the nucleus, where they bind to palindromic hormone response elements (HREs) within the regulatory regions of target genes (Rochette-Egly 2005). The mechanism of gene transcription activation by liganded NRs, however, relies on a complex network of interactions between NRs and co-regulatory proteins (Mangelsdorf et al. 1995). Depending on the complexes that NRs form with co-activators or co-repressors, they function both as activators or inhibitors of transcription (Tata 2002). For most NRs, this network is directed by a specific domain, the activation function 2 (AF-2) domain, located in the LBD. Upon ligand binding, transactivation domain undergoes major structural rearrangements. The AF-2 domain cooperates with a second, ligand-independent, activation domain residing in the N-terminus, the AF-1 domain. It recruits multiple complexes to alter the chromatin structure surrounding the promoter of target genes. Finally, these events pave the way for recruitment of RNA polymerase II (RNA Pol II) and the general transcription factors (GTFs) (Rochette-Egly 2005).

In addition to their well-studied nuclear function, steroid receptors participate in extranuclear or membrane-initiated signaling events. Such a non genomic action has been linked to the rapid responses elicited by steroid hormones. These events are independent of RNA or protein synthesis and occur within minutes or seconds. They involve activation of Src, mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK), phosphatidylinositol-3kinase (PI3-K), protein kinase C (PKC) and etherotrimeric G-proteins in cytoplasm or membrane of target cells (Migliaccio et al. 2007). Interestingly, important biological responses such as DNA synthesis and cytoskeleton changes occur in the absence of transcriptional activity or nuclear localization of steroid receptors (Castoria et al. 2008). However, depending on the cell type and experimental conditions, steroid action may depend on integration between extranuclear and nuclear activities of their receptors (Vicent et al. 2006). For these and other reasons, analysis of intracellular distribution of nuclear receptors may contribute to a better understanding of their action in target tissues.

Steroid receptors continuously shuttle between cytoplasm and nucleus (De Franco 2001). Although the import mechanism of steroid receptors has been extensively dissected, their export mechanism is still obscured. All NRs contain nuclear localization sequences in the "hinge" region between the DBD and the LBD. Glucocorticoid, estrogen and progesterone receptors-NLSs, for instance, share similar position and sequence (Picard and Yamamoto 1987; Guiochon-Mantel et al. 1991; Ylikomi et al. 1992). In contrast, no classical nuclear export sequences have so far been identified in NRs and conflicting data have been reported on inhibition of steroid receptor nuclear export by LMB treatment (De Franco 2001). Although it is generally accepted that NRs lack classic leucine-rich NESs, they have sequences with limited homology to NESs (Liu and De Franco 2000). In addition, since the exact spacing of the hydrophobic residues (i.e. leucine) in NES of each protein is subject to variation, it is difficult to define a nuclear export sequence on this basis alone (Nigg 1997). Under some circumstances, indeed, LMB treatment inhibits the nuclear export of NRs (Savory et al. 1999; Prufer and Barsony 2002; Maruvada et al. 2003).

ER α shuttles from nucleus to cytoplasm and the antiestrogen ICI 182780 disrupts this process (Dauvois et al. 1993). In addition, ligand binding and protein-protein interactions significantly influence the nucleocytoplasmic shuttling of the chimeric protein GFP-ER (Maruvada et al. 2003). In the presence of ligand, glucocorticoid, androgen, thyroid hormone and progesterone receptors (GR, AR, TR and PR) rapidly shuttle between nuclei and cytoplasm (De Franco 2001). Hormone withdrawal induces accumulation of GR and AR in the cytoplasm of target cells (Tyagi et al. 2000). Furthermore, a classic mouse AR permanently localized in the cytoplasmic compartment does not activate gene transcription, even if it recruits several signaling effectors allowing S-phase entry and cytoskeletal changes in fibroblasts (Castoria et al. 2003). In addition, the molecular mechanism responsible for cytoplasmic cross-talk between ER, AR and epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) has been recently dissected in breast and prostate cancer cells (Migliaccio et al. 2005). Besides, much evidence shows that a cross-talk occurs between p53 and GR in mediating responses to stress (i.e. hypoxia) in normal endothelial cells (HUVEC). The two proteins form a trimeric complex with the E3 ubiquitin ligase Hdm2 (human double minute 2) in the cytoplasm. Upon dexamethasone stimulation of HUVEC cells, cytoplasmic sequestration of GR and p53 occurs. This event leads to increased degradation of the two proteins 19

through recruitment and activation of the proteasome pathway (Sengupta and Wasylyk 2001).

Moreover, expression of a shortened form of the metastatic tumor antigen (MTA1s) sequesters estradiol receptor in the cytoplasm and leads to malignant phenotypes by enhancing ER extranuclear signaling in hormone-dependent cancer cells (Kumar et al. 2002). On the other hand ER association with the modulator of non genomic action of steroid receptors (MNAR) may help to sequester the receptor in the cytoplasm or membrane of breast cancer cells (Vadlamudi et al. 2005). Thus, tumorigenesis and hormone-resistance of breast cancer cells follow (Gururaj et al. 2006).

Altogether, these findings point to the critical role of SR extranuclear localization in steroid action. Therefore, further research into steroid receptor localization might lead to a better understanding of their roles in the normal physiology of cells. These studies could also provide new insights into the diagnosis, treatment and prevention of steroid-related diseases, mainly hormone-dependent tumors.

2. AIM

It is well established that steroid receptors shuttle between the nuclear and the cytoplasmic compartments of cells. Nevertheless, the nuclear export mechanism of estradiol receptor is still obscure. Therefore, this thesis focuses on the study of the molecular mechanism underlying ER α nuclear export and its role in the estradiol action.

To this end we used MCF-7 cells, which derive from human breast cancer and express the isoform alpha of estradiol receptor (ER α). They represent a model for the study of estradiol-induced biological effects.

We firstly attempt to identify the sequence responsible for nuclear export of the receptor, NES-ER α , and then to establish whether the export mechanism of ER depends on CRM1.

Finally, we attempt to gain more insight in the functional role of ER nuclear export in breast cancer cells. We previously reported that, once activated by the hormone, cytoplasmic ER recruits various signalling effectors with mitogenic effect. Therefore, we address the role of ER subcellular localization in cell cycle progression of MCF-7 cells.

3. MATERIALS AND METHODS

3.1 Constructs

The constitutive active Ran Q69L was in pQE plasmid (Izaurralde et al., 1997). The pCDNA/HA-CRM1 (Alt et al., 2000) was digested with KpnI and BamH1 and subcloned into pSG5. cDNAs encoding the wild type of hER α (HEG0) or its deletion mutants (HEG14, HEG15, HE241G and NLS-HEG14) were in pSG5 expression vector (Tora et al., 1989). They were subcloned into EcoRI-pEGFP (C2, Clontech) or into EcoRI-pSG5 Myc, as reported (Castoria et al. 2004). The Myc-tagged pSG5 was prepared as described (Castoria et al. 2004). Forkhead (FKHR), either wild type (wt) or its mutated form (AAA-FKHR), was in pcDNA-GFP (Addgene). For the export assay, the putative export sequences of ER α were cloned into the BamHI and AgeI sites of pREV(1.4)-GFP and inserted between the REV and GFP coding sequence (eGFP-N1, Clontech). To insert the putative export ER α sequence into pREV(1.4)-GFP, a PCR strategy was adopted for the following fragments: *NLS sequence* (241-306 aa) was amplified by forward primer:

5'-GACTGGATCCAATGATGAAAGGTGGGATACGAAAAGACCG-3' and reverse primer:

5'-GCGACCGGTGGCAGGCTGTTCTTCTTAGAGCGTTTGATCA-3'; 286 sequence (286-311 aa) forward primer:

5'-GATCGGATCCAATGAGAGCTGCCAACCTTTGGCCAAGCCCG-3' and reverse primer:

5'-GCGACCGGTGGGGCCGTCAGGGACAAGGCCAGGCTGTTCT-3'; 286 sequence (286-382 aa) reverse primer:

5'-GCGACCGGTGGGGGCACATTCTAGAAGGTGGACCTGATCATG-3';

296 sequence (296-335aa) forward primer:

5'-GATCGGATCCAATGATCAAACGCTCTAAGAAGAAC-3' and reverse primer:

5'-GCGACCGGTGGGGGGTCTGGTAGGATCATACTCGGAATAGA-3'; 316 sequence (316-335aa) forward primer:

5'-GATCGGATCCAAGTGCCTTGTTGGATGCTGAGCCCCCAT-3'; 341 sequence (341-361 aa) forward primer: 5'GATCGGATCCATCGATGATGGGCTTACTGACCAACCTGGC-3' and reverse primer: 5'-GCGACCGGTGGCGCCCAGTTGATCATGTGAACCAGCTCCC-3'; *368 sequence* (368-394 aa) forward primer:

5'-GATCGGATCCAGTGGATTTGACCCTCCATGATCAGGTCCA-3' and reverse primer

5'-GCGACCGGTGGGCGCCAGACGAGACCAATCATCAGGATCT-3'; *381 sequence* (381-412 aa) forward primer:

5'-GATCGGATCCATGTGCCTGGCTAGAGATCCTGATGATTGGT-3' and reverse primer:

5'-GCGACCGGTGGGTTCCTGTCCAAGAGCAAGTTAGGAGCAA-3'; 395 sequence (395-412 aa) forward primer 5'GATCGGATCCATCCATGGAGCACCCAGTGAAGCTACTGTT-3'; 427 sequence (427-457 aa) forward primer:

5'-GATCGGATCCAATGCTGCTGGCTACATCATCTCGGTTCCG-3' and reverse primer

5'-GCGACCGGTGGTCCAGAATTAAGCAAAATAATAGATTTGAG GCACAC-3';

381-457 sequence;

458-552 *sequence* forward primer:

5'-GATCGGATCCAGTGTACACATTTCTGTCCAGCACCCTGAAGTC T-3' and reverse primer:

5'-GCGACCGGTGGGGGGGGCGCATGTAGGCGGTGGGCGTCCAGCATC TC-3'.

All these fragments were amplified using Platinum Pfx (Invitrogen), according to the manufacturer's instructions. PCR products were purified, digested with BamHI/AgeI and finally subcloned into pREV(1.4)-GFP. The ER 444-456 sequence was subcloned in the same vector, as a short fragment generated by annealing of specific oligonucleotides. The same strategy was utilized to generate the ER 444-456 mutant. All putative ER NESs were verified by sequencing to confirm the exact reading frame between REV and GFP. The site-directed mutations of ER α were introduced into the pSG5-HEG0 using a standard PCR methodology. Two mutants were generated: pSG5-HEG4A (Ile 451 and 452 changed with Ala; Leu 453 and 454 changed with Ala) and pSG5-HEGIL (Ile 452 changed with Ala; Leu 454 changed with Ala). The cDNAs coding for the ER α mutants (HEG4A and HEGIL) were subcloned into EcoRI-pEGFP. All junctions were verified by sequencing.

3.2 Cell culture

Human breast cancer-derived MCF-7 cells and low passage embryo mouse NIH 3T3 fibroblasts were grown and made quiescent as described (Castoria et al. 1999; Castoria et al. 2003).

3.3 Transfection experiments, nuclear export and transactivation assays

Unless otherwise stated, quiescent MCF-7 cells on coverslips were transfected with 1 µg of each purified plasmid using the SuperFect reagent (Qiagen). After transfection, the cells were incubated at 37°C for 24 h, and then used for the indicated experiments. The nuclear export assay was performed as described (Henderson and Eleftheriou, 2000). Briefly, each putative NES-ER sequence was subcloned into the Rev 1.4-GFP and then transfected (at $2 \mu g$) by SuperFect into growing MCF-7 cells. After 18 h the cells were incubated with cycloheximide (at 15 μ g/ml; Calbiochem) and left untreated or treated for 8 h with actinomycin D (at 5µg/ml; Calbiochem). When indicated, leptomycin B (at 5 ng/ml; Calbiochem) was added 30 min before the addition of actinomycin D. Growing NIH3T3 fibroblasts, plated on Petri dishes or coverslips, were transfected by SuperFect using 2 µg of either pEGFP or pEGFP-HEG0 or pEGFP-HEGIL. For transactivation assay, 2 µg of ERE-Luc were cotransfected. Twenty-four hours pGL2 after transfection, the cells were made quiescent and then left untreated or treated with 10 nM estradiol for 16 h. Lysates were prepared and luciferase activity was measured using a luciferase assay system (Promega). The results were corrected using CH110-expressed β galactosidase activity (Amersham Biosciences).

3.4 DNA synthesis analysis and peptides

Quiescent MCF-7 cells and NIH 3T3 fibroblasts on coverslips were left unstimulated or stimulated with the indicated compounds for 24 h and 18 h, respectively. Estradiol was added at 10 nM and epidermal growth factor was added at 100 ng/ml. When indicated, the Tat peptide conjugated to the 444-456 amino acid sequence of ER α (Tat-pep; Ac-EFVCLKSIILLNS-AAA-RKKRRQRRR-NH2) as well as the Tat control peptide (ctrl) were added at 1 μ M. The peptides were N-terminal acetylated and C-terminal amidated. For S-phase entry analysis, the cells were made quiescent and then left unstimulated or stimulated with the indicated compounds. Estradiol was used at 10 nM, epidermal growth factor was used at 100 ng/ml and serum was added at 20%. After a 6-h pulse with 100 μ M BrdU (Sigma, St.Louis, MO), BrdU incorporation was analyzed by immunofluorescence using mouse monoclonal anti-BrdU antibody (Amersham Biosciences, UK), as reported (Castoria et al. 1999).

3.5 Immunofluorescence and confocal microscopy

Cells on coverslips were fixed for 10 min with Para formaldehyde (3%, w/v in PBS), washed with phosphate buffer serum (PBS), and then analyzed by fluorescence microscopy for the subcellular localization of GFP-HEGO, its mutants as well as putative ER-NES constructs. Similar analysis was performed to detect GFP-FKHR wt or its mutant GFP-FKHR-AAA. In all other experiments, the cells on coverslips were fixed and permeabilized as described (Castoria et al. 1999). Endogenous ER α was visualized using either the A314 mouse monoclonal antibody or the H222 rat monoclonal antibody (Castoria et al. 1999). The Myctagged pSG5 or HEG0 or HEGIL and p27 were detected as described (Castoria et al. 2004). The mouse monoclonal anti p53 antibody (D0-1 Santa Cruz) was used to detect p53 (Bai and Merchant 2001). Coverslips were finally stained with Hoechst 33258, inverted and mounted in Mowiol (Calbiochem, CA). Fields were analyzed with a DMBL Leica (Leica) fluorescent microscope using 40, 63 and 100x objectives. Images were processed using IMI1000 or FW4000 (Leica) software. When indicated, the distribution of fluorescence was analyzed by a confocal LSM 510 Zeiss microscope.

3.6 Purified proteins and *in vitro* protein-protein interactions

Ran Q69L expressed in JM109 bacteria was purified using the Ni-NTA agarose (Qiagen). The recombinant human ERα (2800pmol/ml) was from Panvera. S³⁵-labeled HA-CRM1 was produced *in vitro* using rabbit reticulocyte lysate (Promega). *In vitro* protein-protein interaction was performed as described (Migliaccio et al. 2000). When indicated, the purified peptide 427 NH2-MLLATSSRFRMMNLQGEEFVCLKSIILLNS-COOH (from Primm; Milan) was used at 200-fold excess. Immunoprecipitation was performed incubating the mixture at 4°C for 1 h using the rabbit polyclonal anti-ER Ab (clone G-20, Santa Cruz; at 25

1µg/ml) or the mouse monoclonal anti-HA Ab (Covance; at 2µg/ml) antibodies. Immunocomplexes were reduced using Laemmli sample buffer and eluited proteins were separated by SDS-PAGE and revealed by immunoblotting or fluorography respectively.

3.7 Lysates, electrophoresis and immunoblotting

The cellular lysates were performed as described (Migliaccio et al. 2000) and protein concentration was measured using a Bio-Rad protein assay kit (Bio-Rad CA). The rabbit polyclonal anti-ER antibody (clone G-20, Santa Cruz) was used to detect ER α . Expression and production of Ran Q69L was verified using the mouse monoclonal anti-His tag antibody (Qiagen). ER α and the chimera GFP-ER α were detected using either the rat monoclonal (H222 from Abbott Laboratories) anti-ER α antibody or the mouse monoclonal anti-GFP antibody (Clontech). Immunoreactive proteins were revealed by the ECL detection system (Amersham Biosciences).

4. RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

4.1 Estradiol regulates ER shuttling in MCF-7 cells

Localization of ER α in quiescent MCF-7 cells was determined by immunofluorescence, using two different antibodies directed against either a C-terminal, H222 MAb (Katzenellenbogen et al. 1987), or an Nterminal epitope of ER α , A314MAb (Abbondanza et al. 1998). Fig. 4**a** shows that, regardless of the antibody used, 30 minutes of estradiol treatment (10 nM) of cells induces nuclear translocation of ER α , which is followed by a decrease in the nuclear localization of the receptor towards the basal level upon 1-hour hormone stimulation. Immunoblotting of cell lysates with anti-ER monoclonal antibodies does not reveal any significant change in ER α amount (Fig. 4**a**1), thus showing that the observed decrease in ER α nuclear localization at 1 h is due to nuclear exit of the receptor.

We then applied a widely used approach in studying sublocalization of proteins. A full-length ER α cDNA was subcloned into a green fluorescent protein encoding plasmid (pEGFP). Quiescent MCF-7 cells were transiently transfected with the obtained chimera (GFP-HEG0; HEG0 represents the wild type ER α). By quantitative score of cells showing nuclear fluorescence, we observe in Fig. 4b that in the absence of any significant change in GFP-ER α expression (Fig. 4b₁), hormone treatment triggers nuclear accumulation of GFP-ER α after 30 minutes. Thirty minutes later the nuclear GFP-ER α is reduced towards the basal levels. It is noteworthy that the estradiol-regulated trafficking of ER α we observe is reminiscent of ER α cycling onto and off the cathepsin D promoter in response to the estradiol treatment of MCF-7 cells (Shang et al. 2000). In addition, no trafficking of GFP-ER α was observed in untreated cells.

Since ER α nuclear uptake is inhibed by the pure antiestrogen ICI 182780 (Dauvois et al. 1993), we analyzed the effect of a partial antiestrogen, the 4-hydroxy-tamoxifen (4-OH TX). Fig. 4**b** shows that

this antagonist prevents the observed nucleocytoplasmic shuttling of GFP-ER α in response to hormone treatment. Fig. 4c shows that in the absence of any significant change in GFP-ER expression (Fig. 4c₁), actinomycin D (Act D) does not modify the estradiol-induced importexport of GFP-ER. Therefore, the observed cytoplasmic GFP-ER increase detectable after 60 minutes of hormone treatment arises from nuclear export rather than from *de novo* synthesis. Since actinomycin D also inhibits nuclear import of the NES-containing REV protein (Henderson, 2000) and GFP-ER dynamic redistribution is not modified by actinomycin D (Fig. 4c), we conclude that cytoplasmic relocalization of chimera depends on nuclear export rather than inhibition of nuclear import.

Ultimately, this set of data shows that estradiol modulates the nucleocytoplasmic shuttling of its own receptor in MCF-7 cells.



Fig. 4 Estradiol induces rapid nucleocytoplasmic shuttling of its own receptor in MCF-7 cells.

Quiescent MCF-7 cells were used. In **a**, cells were untreated or treated with 10 nM estradiol (E₂) for the indicated times (min). ER α localization was analyzed by fluorescence microscopy using the indicated antibodies. In **b** and **c**, cells were transfected with pEGFP-HEG0, then left untreated or treated with the indicated compounds. 4-OH-Tamoxifen (TX) was used at 0.1 μ M; actinomycin D (Act D; at 5 μ g/ml) was added 1 h before estradiol stimulation. The GFP-HEG0 localization was determined by fluorescence. Cells that fell into the category of exclusively nuclear fluorescence were scored and data expressed as a percentage of total cells (in **a**) or transfected cells (in **b** and **c**). For each experiment, data were derived from at least 1000 scored cells. The results of several independent experiments (*n* represents the number of experiments) were averaged; means and SEM are shown. Right panels (**a**₁, **b**₁ and **c**₁) show the Western blot of lysates obtained from one experiment in **a**, **b** or **c**, respectively. Analysis was performed using the antibodies against the indicated proteins.

4.2 Leptomycin B blocks the nuclear export of GFP-ER

LMB is an anti-fungal compound which blocks the nuclear export of NES-containing proteins by preventing their association with the CRM1 export receptor (Kudo et al. 1998). We tested the effect of this export inhibitor on the estradiol-induced shuttling of GFP-ER. The quantitative score of transfected cells shows that 1 hour after hormone stimulation, LMB causes nuclear accumulation of GFP-ER α in estradiol-stimulated cells. Interestingly, LMB is ineffective when added alone to the resting cells (Fig. 5a). Images from one experiment in **a** are presented in panels **b**. Thus, the LMB effect on ER α localization indicates that this receptor is exported from nuclei through the CRM1/exportin pathway.

To address this question, an *in vitro* protein-protein interaction assay was performed. Fig. 5**c** shows that estradiol induces a strong interaction between the recombinant proteins $ER\alpha$ and CRM1 when active Ran (Ran-GTP; Askjaer et al. 1999) was included as a GTP-ase deficient mutant (RanQ69L; Bischoff et al. 1994).

Altogether, data in Fig. 5 show that the CRM1 pathway definitely contributes to ER nuclear export triggered by estradiol in MCF-7 cells.



Fig.5 The estradiol-induced nuclear exit of ER α depends on CRM1.

In **a**, quiescent MCF-7 cells were transfected with pEGFP-HEG0. Cells were left untreated or treated for the indicated times with estradiol (10 nM) in the absence or presence of LMB (5 ng/ml). LMB was added 30 min before the hormone. Cells were also treated with LMB alone. The GFP-HEG0 localization was determined by fluorescence and data were derived from at least 600 scored cells. The results of several independent experiments were averaged (*n* represents the number of experiments); means and SEM are shown. In **b**, images from one experiment in **a** were captured. They show the GFP-ER localization in MCF7 cells stimulated for 60 min with estradiol (E₂), in the absence (left panel) or presence (right panel) of LMB. In **c**, ³⁵S-labeled HA-CRM1 was inclubated with recombinant ER α from baculovirus in the absence or presence of estradiol (10 nM). The purified recombinant RanQ69L (1 μ M) was included in the incubation mixture of each sample. Proteins were immunoprecipitated with the rabbit polyclonal antibody (ctrl) or the rabbit polyclonal anti-ER α antibody (anti-ER). Immunocomplexes were revealed by immunoblot analysis (upper panel) or fluorography (lower panel).

а

4.3 Identification of domains involved in the hormone-regulated nucleocytoplasmic shuttling of ER

Two ER mutants, HEG15 and HEG14, were subcloned into pEGFP. HEG15 (Δ 282-595 HEG0) contains highly conserved nuclear localization signals, NLS 2 and 3 (Guiochon-Mantel et al. 1991). It binds DNA but does not bind estradiol (Ylikomi et al. 1992). Meanwhile, HEG14 (Δ 1-281 HEG0) contains NLS1. It binds the hormone, but does not bind DNA (Ylikomi et al., 1992). A schematic representation of resulting chimeras, GFP-HEG15 and GFP-HEG14, is shown in Fig. 6a. The constructs were transiently transfected into quiescent MCF-7 cells. In agreement with previous results (Ylikomi et al., 1992), data in Fig. 6b show that neither GFP-HEG15 nor GFP-HEG14 shuttle between the nucleus and the cytoplasm. Regardless of hormone treatment, the first mutant mostly resides in the nuclear compartment. Although GFP-HEG14 contains the NLS1 sequence and binds the hormone, it does not enter nuclei even after estradiol addition (Fig. 6b). From these data, we speculated that the hormone-binding domain endowed in the HEG14 mutant as well as NLSs (2 and 3) of ER α are both required for estradiolinduced nuclear import of the receptor. We next subcloned the HE241G into pEGFP. This mutant contains the hormone-binding domain and lacks the three NLSs (Fig. 6a). It is in fact prevalently localized in the cytoplasm regardless of estradiol treatment (Fig. 6c) and similar results have been previously obtained by ectopic expression of this mutant in NIH3T3 fibroblasts (Castoria et al. 1999). The behavior of this mutant confirms that in the absence of NLSs, hormone binding is not sufficient to induce nuclear translocation of the receptor.

Since HEG15 is localized in the nuclear compartment and its localization is unaffected by hormone treatment of cells, we reasoned that addition of NLSs to HEG14 might restore estradiol-induced import of ER α . Analysis of transfected cells with the resulting chimera, GFP-NLS/HEG14, shows not only nuclear import but also export similar to GFP-HEG0 in response to the estradiol treatment (Fig. 6c).

This set of experiments shows that the 241-595 as sequence of $\text{ER}\alpha$ is responsible for the estradiol-regulated nucleocytoplasmic shuttling of ER in MCF-7 cells.



Fig. 6 The 291-595 ER α domain is responsible for the import/export of estradiol receptor in MCF-7 cells. In **a**, a schematic representation of cDNAs encoding wild type ER α (HEG0) and its deletion mutants (HEG14, HEG15, HE241G and NLS-HEG14) is shown. In **b** and **c**, quiescent MCF-7 cells were transfected with the indicated constructs. Cells were untreated or treated for the indicated times with estradiol (10 nM). The localization of chimeras was determined by fluorescence microscopy. Cells that fell into the category of exclusively nuclear fluorescence were scored and data expressed as a percentage of transfected cells. The results of several independent experiments (*n* represents the number of experiments) were averaged. For each experiment data were derived from at least 600 scored cells. Means and SEM are shown.

4.4 Identification of an ERα nuclear export sequence

Findings in Fig. 6 point to the presence of nuclear export sequence(s) in the NLS/HEG14 construct, which is made up of the nuclear localization signals and the hormone-binding domain of ER α .

It has been reported that bi-directional transport of RNA-associated proteins depends on M9 motif, which functions as both NLS and NES (Nigg 1997) and that nucleocytoplasmic shuttling of proteins can also be controlled by the emerging class of bi-directional transport signals, called nucleocytoplasmic shuttling signals (NSs) (Michael 2000). In addition, it has been suggested that nuclear localization signals of the progesterone receptor are also responsible for the nuclear exit of this receptor (Guiochon-Mantel et al. 1994). Therefore, we verified by an *in vivo* export assay (Henderson and Eleftheriou 2000) the possibility that NLSs are involved in both the import and export of ER α .

According to this assay, nuclear export sequences are identified by their ability to restore the export activity of the chimera NES-deficient Rev1.4-GFP at levels similar to those observed with the wild-type Rev-GFP or the Rev1.4-GFP NES (NES is the canonical export sequence of the Rev protein). Therefore, NLS sequences of estrogen receptor were subcloned into pRev1.4-GFP and transfected in MCF-7 cells. After transfection, cells were incubated in the absence or presence of actinomycin D, since it causes cytoplasmic accumulation of the putative NES-containing Rev protein by preventing nuclear import of Rev (Henderson 2000). Fig. 7a shows that, irrespective of experimental conditions, Rev1.4-GFP NLS is localized in nuclei of MCF-7 cells. In the same experiment, the Rev1.4-GFP NES, used as a positive control, completely shifts to the cytoplasm in the presence of actinomycin D, whereas the mutant Rev1.4-GFP shows a nuclear/nucleolar staining. In conclusion, the NLS sequences of ER α are ineffective in this assay.

We then subcloned different sequences of ERα containing leucine residues into pRev1.4-GFP. These constructs were transfected into MCF-7 cells and then analyzed for their ability to restore the nuclear export of the mutant Rev1.4-GFP. By means of this assay, we identified a 427-457 amino acidic sequence of ER α that, although less active than the Rev1.4-GFP NES positive control, shifts the Rev1.4-GFP mutant from nuclei to cytoplasm in cells treated with actinomycin D (Fig. 7**a**). Interestingly, LMB treatment blocks the export activity of 427-457 ER α signal. Altogether, these data show that the 427-457 region is involved in the export of ER α through CRM1/exportin binding. Furthermore, a peptide corresponding to the 427-457 ER α sequence (427) specifically displaces the estradiol-induced interaction between recombinants CRM1 and ER α (Fig. 7**b**). In contrast, a control peptide (ctrl) does not interfere in ER α /CRM1 interaction.

In conclusion, data in Fig. 7 show that the 427-457 sequence is responsible for CRM1-dependent ER α export in MCF-7 cells.



Fig. 7 The 427-457 ERα sequence restores the export activity of NES-deficient Rev 1.4-GFP.

MCF-7 cells were used and nuclear export assay was performed in growing cells as described in Methods. In **a**, the cells were transfected with the indicated constructs (GFP-Rev 1.4, GFP-Rev 1.4 NES, GFP-Rev 1.4 ER NLS and GFP-Rev 1.4 ER 427). After transfection, cells were left untreated (no drug) or treated with actinomycin D (Act D; 5 µg/ml) alone or together with leptomycin B (LMB; 5 ng/ml). The subcellular distribution of GFP proteins was analyzed by fluorescence microscopy and images were captured and shown. They are representative of three independent experiments showing that, in the presence of actinomycin D, the ER α 427-457 sequence rescues the nuclear export of GFP-Rev 1.4 by 70%. In **b**, ³⁵S-labeled HA-CRM1 was incubated with recombinant ER α in the absence or presence of estradiol (10 nM), alone or together with a 200-fold excess of the ER α 427-457 peptide (427). A 200-fold excess of a non-specific peptide was used as control (ctrl). CRM1 was immunoprecipitated with the anti-HA monoclonal antibody and proteins in immunocomplexes were revealed by fluorography (upper panel) or immunoblotting with the rabbit polyclonal anti-ER α antibody (lower panel).

A limited sequence analysis showed homology between the 444-456 amino acids of ER α and the putative NES sequences of other steroid receptors. Furthermore, the putative NES-ER α sequence also showed homology with the conserved leucine-rich and Rev-like NES of p53, 340-352 (Stommel et al. 1999). The alignment between the sequences is presented in Table 2.
Table 2. The putative NES-ER α is conserved in steroid receptor family and shows homology with a NES of p53

```
ERα (444-456)

EFVCLKS<u>IILL</u>NS

ERβ (396-408) EYLCVKAM<u>ILL</u>NS

PgR (817-829) EFLCMKV<u>LLLL</u>NT

AR (803-815) EFLCMKA<u>LLL</u>FSI

GR (362-674) EYLCMKT<u>LLLL</u>SS

MR (368-880) EYTIMKV<u>LLLL</u>ST

ERα (444-456)

EFVCLKSIILLNS
```

MFRELNEALELKD

The **upper** section shows the sequence alignment between the indicated regions of ER α and other steroid receptors. Sequences were obtained from the National Center for Biotechnology Information Data Library: ER α (estrogen receptor alpha) accession no. NP000116; ER β (estrogen receptor beta) no. NP001035366; PgR (progesterone receptor) no. NP000917; AR (androgen receptor) no. NP000035; GR (glucocorticoid receptor) no. P04150; MR (mineralcorticoid receptor) no. P08235. Conserved amino acids are in bold. The core of ER-NES sequence and the putative core of NES sequences in the indicated steroid receptors are underlined. The **lower** section shows the sequence alignment between the indicated regions of ER α and p53, with the conserved amino acids in bold.

The possibility that the 444-456 amino acids of $ER\alpha$ sequence actually represents the ER-NES was then investigated. For this purpose, the 444-456 ER sequence as well as its mutated version (containing 4 residues of alanine instead of IILL amino acids in position 451-454; Fig. 8a) were subcloned in pRev1.4-GFP. Interestingly, the ER wild type 444-456 sequence is able to shift the Rev1.4-GFP into the cytoplasm of MCF-7 cells, whereas its mutated form fails to do so (Fig. 8b). This difference is even more evident in the presence of actinomycin D.

Taken together, results in Fig. 8 show that a very limited sequence of the ER α hormone-binding domain is responsible for CRM1-mediated ER α nuclear export.

ER 444-456 sequence (subcloned in pEGFP-Rev 1.4) Wild-type EFVCLKS<u>IILL</u>NS Mutant EFVCLKSAAAANS







In **a**, a schematic representation of ER 444-456 sequence and its mutant version is shown. The two limited sequences were subcloned into pEGFP-Rev 1.4 and transfected into growing MCF-7 cells. In **b**, nuclear export assay was performed as desribed in Methods. After transfection, the cells were left untreated or treated with actinomycin D (Act D; at 5µg/ml) for 8 h. The subcellular distribution of GFP proteins was analyzed by fluorescence microscopy. Number of cells that fell into the categories of nuclear (N), nucleocytoplasmic (N/C) or cytoplasmic (C) respectively were scored and data were expressed as a percentage of transfected cells. The results of several independent experiments (*n* represents the number of experiments) were averaged; means and SEM are shown. For each experiment data were derived from at least 600 cells. Images from one experiment in **b** are captured and shown in **c**.

а

4.5 A peptide mimicking the 444-456 ERα sequence sequesters the receptor in the nuclear compartment and inhibits estradiol-induced S-phase entry in breast cancer cells.

Following recent approaches (Joliot and Prochiantz 2004), a Tatconjugated peptide construct corresponding to the 444-456 ERα sequence was synthesized (Fig. 9a). The carboxyfluorescein-conjugated peptide translocated across plasma membrane and reached the nuclei of MCF-7 cells within 30 minutes, as assessed by confocal microscopy experiments (data not shown). In addition, the specificity of Tatconjugated peptide was analyzed monitoring its ability to modify the nuclear export of either p27 or a classic leucine-rich NES-containing protein, such as p53 (Stommel et al. 1999). Fig. 9b shows that addition of peptide does not modify p27 nuclear export as assessed by immunofluorescence analysis of NIH 3T3 cells treated with EGF. Moreover, the peptide does not induce nuclear accumulation of p53 in estradiol-treated MCF-7 cells (Fig. 9c). It is also ineffective on subcellular localization of pREV1.4-GFP NES ectopically expressed in MCF-7 cells (data not shown).

Interestingly, data in Fig. 9d and 9e show that that pre-incubation of MCF-7 cells with the peptide specifically blocks the 60 min estradiolinduced nuclear export of GFP-ER α , thus sequestering the receptor in nuclei (Fig. 9d and 9e). Similar results were obtained when the dynamic redistribution of endogenous ER α was followed by indirect immunofluorescence (data not shown).

It is known that the extranuclear activity of ER α triggers hormonedependent DNA synthesis (Castoria et al., 1999). We therefore investigated the effect of Tat-peptide on S-phase entry in MCF-7 cells. Panel **f** in Fig. 9 shows that treatment of MCF-7 cells with the Tatconjugated peptide inhibits BrdU incorporation induced by estradiol by 60%, whereas addition of Tat alone, as a control, does not interfere in DNA synthesis. Moreover, the Tat-conjugated peptide does not inhibit serum-induced DNA synthesis in MCF-7 cells (Fig. 9**f**), indicating the specificity of the peptide in interference with ER α action. Interestingly, addition of the Tat-conjugated peptide after 60 min of estradiol stimulation, when ER α is almost completely exported from cell nuclei, does not affect S-phase entry in MCF-7 cells (Fig. 9g), thus reinforcing the view that the 60-min estradiol-induced nuclear export of ER plays a role in cell cycle progression in breast cancer cells.















а

42

Fig. 9 The specific peptide mimicking the (444-456)-ER α sequence sequesters estradiol receptor in the nucleus and inhibits hormone-dependent S-phase entry in MCF-7 cells.

In **a**, the sequence of the Tat-conjugated peptide mimicking the 444-456 ER α sequence is shown. In **b** and **c**, NIH 3T3 fibroblasts and MCF-7 cells were used. Quiescent cells were left untreated or treated with EGF (100 ng/ml; panel b) and E₂ (10 nM; panel c), in the absence or presence of the Tat-conjugated ER α peptide (Tat-pep). The peptide (1µM) was added to the cell medium 1 hour before stimulation. p27 and p53 were detected by immunofluorescence. The percentage of cells with prevalent nuclear p27 or p53 was determined by fluorescence microscopy and graphically shown. For each experiment, at least 200 cells were scored. The results of two independent experiments were averaged; means and SEM are shown. In d, quiescent MCF-7 cells were transfected with GFP-HEG0. After transfection cells were left untreated or treated with E2 (10 nM) for the indicated times (min), in the absence or presence of the Tat-conjugated ER α -peptide. The peptide was added at 1µM to cell medium 1 hour before cell stimulation. The percentage of cells with prevalent nuclear GFP protein was analyzed by fluorescence microscopy and graphically shown. For each experiment, at least 200 cells were scored. The results of several independent experiments (n represents the number of experiments) were averaged; means and SEM are shown. Images of one experiment in d are presented in panel e. It shows the intracellular distribution of GFP-ER in MCF-7 cells treated for 60 min with E2 (10 nM) in the absence (upper microphotograph) or presence (lower microphotograph) of Tatpeptide. The arrows indicate the cells showing nuclear distribution of GFP-ER. In f, quiescent MCF-7 cells were stimulated with either E2 (10 nM) or 20% serum for 24 hours. When indicated, the Tat- peptide (pep) or the control peptide (ctrl) were added at 1µM to the cell medium 1 hour before cell stimulation. After in vivo pulse with BrdU, DNA synthesis was analyzed by immunofluorescence and BrdU incorporation expressed as a percentage of control. In the control cells, BrdU incorporation induced by estradiol was approximately 70%. The basal BrdU incorporation (almost 10%) was in each case calculated and subtracted. For each experiment, at least 300 cells were scored. The results of several independent experiments (n represents the number of experiments) were averaged; means and SEM are shown. In g, quiescent MCF-7 cells were stimulated with E_2 (10 nM) for 24 hours and the Tat-conjugated ER α peptide was added after hormone stimulation at the time points indicated in the figure. After in vivo pulse with BrdU, DNA synthesis was analyzed as in f. For each experiment, at least 300 cells were scored. For each experiment, at least 300 cells were scored. The results of two independent experiments were averaged.

4.6 ERα NES mutants do not exit nuclei and fail to induce DNA synthesis stimulated by estradiol.

Based on the findings in Fig. 8 and in Fig. 9, we prepared by sitedirected mutagenesis two mutants of full-length ER α -GFP. A schematic representation of the GFP-HEG0 NES and its mutated versions is shown in Fig. 10**a**. The constructs were transiently transfected in MCF-7 cells. As expected, estradiol treatment induces nuclear export of GPF-HEG0. In contrast, both mutants, GFP-HEG4A and GFP-HEGIL, are unable to exit nuclei upon hormone stimulation (Fig. 10**b**). Images in **c** show a diffuse, sometimes extranuclear localization of GFP-HEG0 in MCF-7 cells stimulated for 60 minutes with estradiol. Under these conditions, a nuclear/nucleolar localization of both GFP-HEG4A and GFP-HEGIL is detected.

The ability of the mutant GFP-HEGIL to activate gene transcription and induce S-phase entry in response to estradiol treatment was then verified. ER α -negative NIH 3T3 fibroblasts (Castoria et al., 1999 and 2003) were transiently transfected with GFP-HEG0 or GFP-HEGIL or GFP alone, as a control. ERE-Luc reporter gene was cotransfected and its activity assayed. Data in Fig. 10**d** show that the constructs GFP-HEG0 and GFP-HEGIL are equally efficient in activating gene transcription upon estradiol stimulation of the cells, with an induction of the ERE-Luc activity ranging from 6- to 6,3-fold. Transcriptional activation is almost undetectable in unstimulated cells or cells expressing GFP alone as a control.

In another set of experiments, we assessed the ability of GFP-HEG0 and GFP-HEGIL to mediate DNA synthesis induced by estradiol in transfected NIH 3T3 fibroblasts. In agreement with our previous findings (Castoria et al. 1999), we observe that GFP-HEG0 is a potent inducer of S-phase entry in cells stimulated with estradiol. Conversely, the mutant GFP-HEGIL fails to do so. Nevertheless, the mutant is still able to commit the cells towards the S-phase upon serum stimulation

(Fig. 10e). Here again, the Tat-conjugated peptide inhibits estradiolinduced S-phase entry of GFP-HEGO transfected fibroblasts, whereas it does not interfere in serum-induced BrdU incorporation (bars with asterisks in Fig. 10e).

Altogether, data in Fig. 10 show that the leucine rich 444-456 sequence of ER α contains a functional NES. Mutations in the **IILL** core of this sequence affect estradiol-induced nuclear export of ER as well as DNA synthesis, without interfering in gene transcription. These data point to the critical role of ER α nuclear export in controlling cell cycle progression modulated by estrogens in breast cancer cells.



Fig. 10 Mutations in the core of NES-ER α sequence affect the estradiol-induced nuclear export of ER α and DNA synthesis.

In **a**, a schematic representation of NES-ER α sequence and its point-mutated versions is shown. In **b**, the cDNAs encoding ER wt (HEG0) as well as the mutants (HEG 4A and HEGIL), subcloned into the pEGFP plasmid, were transfected in MCF-7 cells. After transfection, the cells were left untreated or treated with E2 (10 nM) for the indicated times. The percentage of cells with prevalently nuclear GFP proteins was determined by fluorescence microscopy and graphically shown. Data were derived from at least 600 scored cells. The results of several independent experiments (n represents the number of experiments) were averaged; means and SEM are shown. Images of one experiment in b are captured and shown in panels c. They show the intracellular distribution of GFP proteins in MCF-7 cells treated with E2 (10 nM) for 60 min. In d, growing NIH 3T3 fibroblasts were transfected with the ERE-Luc construct along with the indicated plasmids. After transfection, the cells were made quiescent and then left unstimulated or stimulated with E2 (10 nM) for 16 hours. Luciferase activity was assayed, normalized using β -gal as an internal control, and expressed as fold induction. The results of several independent experiments (n represents the number of experiments) were averaged; means and SEM are shown. In e, growing NIH 3T3 fibroblasts were transfected with the indicated constructs. After transfection, the cells were made quiescent and left unstimulated or stimulated with either E2 (10 nM) or serum (20%) for 18 hours. When indicated by an asterisk, the Tat-conjugate ER α peptide (444-456) was added (1 μ M) to the cell medium 1 hour before cell stimulation. After in vivo pulse with BrdU, DNA synthesis was analyzed by immunofluorescence. In transfected cells, BrdU incorporation was calculated by the formula: percentage of BrdU-positive cells = (number of transfected-positive cells/number of transfected cells) x 100; the percentage of BrdU-positive cells was then compared with the percentage of BrdU incorporation of untransfected cells from the same coverslip. For each plasmid, data were derived from at least 300 scored cells. The results of several independent experiments (n represents the number of experiments) were averaged; means and SEM are shown.

4.7 Estradiol simultaneously regulates nuclear export of ERα and FKHR thereby modulating S-phase entry in MCF-7 cells

It is well established that cellular localization of many proteins controls different biological responses. These proteins include cell cycle regulators and transcription factors, such as NF κ B, p53 and mammalian members of the FKHR transcription factor family (Kau and Silver 2003). Therefore, it is not unexpected to find that permanent localization of transcription factors in the cell nucleus can stop cell cycle.

Stimulation of Pak-1 and ER α by estrogen treatment of breast cancer cells promotes cell survival by inducing phosphorylation and nuclear exclusion of FoxO1 (Mazumdar and Kumar 2003). In addition, an estradiol-dependent interaction between ERa and FKHR has been observed using both а yeast two-hybrid screen and immunoprecipitation analysis in MCF-7 cells (Schuur et al. 2001). Extension of these investigations to other nuclear receptor (NR) family members has shown that, depending on the receptor type, FKHR represents a bi-functional NR intermediary protein acting as either a coactivator or co-repressor (Zhao et al. 2001). It is noteworthy that FKHR nuclear export depends on its phosphorylation by Akt (Biggs et al. 1999). Interestingly, a triple alanine mutant of FKHR (FKHR AAA), which cannot be phosphorylated by Akt, localizes in the nucleus thus inducing G1 arrest in cells (Nakamura et al. 2000; Birkenkamp and Coffer, 2003). Moreover, our data have shown that estradiol activation of the PI3K-dependent pathway is required to drive cell cycle progression in breast cancer cells (Castoria et al. 2001). Therefore, we hypothesized a role for FKHR, a downstream effector of PI3-K pathway, in both estradiol-regulated ERα nuclear export and cell cycle arrest mediated by the ER α -NES mutant, GFP-HEGIL.

To address this question, we transiently transfected quiescent MCF-7 cells with the wild-type FKHR (GFP-FKHR wt) or its mutated version, containing a triple alanine substitution (GFP-FKHR AAA). Data in Fig. 11**a** show that expression of this FKHR mutant greatly reduces estradiol-induced S-phase entry in MCF-7 cells. Expression of GFP alone or GFP-FKHR wt does not interfere with estradiol-induced BrdU incorporation of cells. In the same experiments we also analyzed by confocal microscopy the role of FKHR in sub-cellular distribution of ER α . Data in Fig. 11**b** show that expression of GFP-FKHR wt or GFP alone does not modify the 60-min estradiol-induced nuclear export of 47

ER α . Interestingly, expression of the mutant GFP-FKHR AAA sequesters ER α in the nuclear compartment of 60-min estradiol-treated MCF-7 cells. Conversely, over-expression of the tagged ER α -NES mutant, Myc-HEGIL, retains GFP-FKHR wt in the nuclear compartment of 60-min estradiol-treated MCF-7 cells (Fig. 11c). Representative fields from one experiment in **b** and **c** are presented in Fig. 11d. Left and central panels show the staining of endogenous ER α (red) in MCF-7 cells expressing the GFP-FKHR wt (left panels) or the mutant GFP-FKHR AAA (middle panels), treated for 60 minutes with estradiol. Right panels show the staining of Myc-tagged NES-ER α mutant (red) in 60-min hormone-treated MCF-7 cells co-expressing GFP-FKHR wt. The lower microphotographs in panel **d** show the merged images.

Taken together, the data in Fig. 11 show that estradiol simultaneously regulates $ER\alpha$ and FKHR nuclear export in MCF-7 cells. Such mutual interplay seems to be crucial in G1-S transition, thus facilitating S-phase entry induced by estradiol in breast cancer cells.



Fig. 11 Estradiol concomitantly regulates ERa and FKHR nuclear export.

Quiescent MCF-7 cells on coverslips were used. In a, cells were transfected with the indicated plasmids (GFP, GFP-FKHR wt and GFP-FKHR AAA) and then left unstimulated or stimulated with 10 nM estradiol for 24 hours. After in vivo pulse with BrdU, DNA synthesis was analyzed by immunofluorescence and BrdU incorporation was calculated as in Fig.10e. In b, cells were transfected with the indicated plasmids (GFP, GFP-FKHR wt and GFP-FKHR AAA) and then left unstimulated or stimulated with 10 nM estradiol for the indicated times. Endogenous $ER\alpha$ localization as well as expression of GFP, or GFP-FKHR wt or GFP-FKHR AAA mutant was monitored by confocal microscopy. Cells that fell in the category of exclusively ER nuclear fluorescence were scored and data expressed as a percentage of transfected cells. In c, the cells were cotransfected with the indicated plasmids (GFP-FKHR wt plus myc-HEG0 or myc-HEGIL) and then left unstimulated or stimulated with 10 nM estradiol for 60 min. Localization of GFP-FKHR wt, Myc-HEG0 or Myc-HEGIL mutant was monitored by confocal microscopy. Cells that fell in the category of exclusively FKHR nuclear fluorescence were scored and data expressed as a percentage of cotransfected cells. For each experiment in a, b and c data were derived from at least 500 scored cells. The results of several independent experiments (n represents the number of experiments) were averaged; means and SEM are shown. In d, images from one experiment in b or c are shown. They represent the staining of endogenous ERa (red) in MCF-7 cells expressing the GFP-FKHR wt (green in left panels) or the mutant, GFP-FKHR AAA (green in middle panels) treated for 60 min with estradiol. Right panels show the staining of Myc-tagged ERa-NES mutant (red) in MCF-7 cells co-expressing the GFP-FKHR wt (green in right panels) treated with 10 nM estradiol for 60 min. Merged images are also shown in the lower pictures of the panel.

49

5. CONCLUSIONS

We analyzed the nucleocytoplasmic shuttling of estradiol receptor in MCF-7 cells focusing on its export from the nucleus. We observe that estradiol induces nuclear translocation followed by nuclear exit of endogenous ER or GFP-ER, during the initial 60 min of treatment. Leptomycin B inhibits ER export, which depends on CRM1 as shown by *in vitro* interaction experiments. Estradiol strongly enhances this *in vitro* interaction. Identification of ER α sequence responsible for its nuclear export was then assessed by a nuclear export assay. Our data show that an ER-derived leucine-rich sequence (444-456), which is highly conserved among the members of nuclear receptor family, restores the nuclear exit of a GFP-Rev mutant viral protein in an in vivo export assay. Furthermore, a Tat-peptide mimicking the same sequence prevents in vitro estradiol-dependent ER/CRM1 interaction, inhibits GFP-ER exit and greatly reduces estradiol-induced DNA synthesis in MCF-7 cells. Significantly, addition of the Tat-peptide to the cells after 60 min of hormone treatment, when ER exit is complete, does not affect S-phase entry. Interestingly, site-directed mutagenesis of the NES core in full-length ER α impairs nuclear export of receptor as well as DNA synthesis induced by estradiol, but does not affect receptor-mediated gene transcription. Altogether, these data identify and characterize for the first time a functional NES in ER. Moreover, the homology of the NES-ER sequence with sequences of several other nuclear receptors suggests that a similar export occurs in these receptors.

Furthermore, by confocal microscopy we observe that estradiol induces the simultaneous release of ER and FKHR from nuclear compartment in MCF-7 cells. ER-NES mutant traps FKHR in nuclei and *viceversa* a FKHR mutant, which cannot be phosphorylated by Akt, retains ER in nuclei. Altogether these data point to a novel link between rapid estradiol action and ER export, together with a new estradiol action on DNA synthesis in MCF-7 cells.

Present findings suggest a novel mechanism of estrogen action that involves simultaneous regulation of ER and FKHR nuclear export. Although other possibilities can be envisaged, we propose that the two proteins modulate the effectiveness of their NESs by interacting with each other. Association of FKHR with ER α , implicated by their colocalization, might favor FKHR nuclear exit by masking its NLS. A similar action on FKHR has been reported for 14-3-3 protein (Van Der Heide et al. 2004).

Cell cycle progression is fostered by such mutual interplay between ER and FKHR, thus offering an attractive tool to manipulate cell proliferation in human breast cancers.

6. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I owe all my professors and colleagues many thanks. In particular,

- thanks to Gabriella for being my "mentor" in the research;

- thanks to Maria for being a special "guide" in the laboratory and outside;

- thanks to Alessandra and Loredana, for sharing the joys and sorrows of lab's life every day and for being the greatest "discovery" in the laboratory;

- thanks to Catherine for her precious english and psychological support;

- thanks to Daniela and Flavia for having welcomed me very lovely in the lab almost five years ago;

- thanks to Pia for having saved me with a sandwich and not only;

- thanks to Antonio for conveying the strict and the funny side of research every day and for the unforgettable conferences;

- thanks to Laura and Giusi for helping me with the experiments and the thesis during all the time;

- thanks to all students for making easier and funnier every day in the lab;

- thanks to Marina for being "Marta" and for the delicious marmalades;

- thanks to Antonietta for her usual frankness;

- thanks to Antimo for making less dramatic every problem;

- thanks to Prof. Ferdinando Auricchio for giving me the chance to "live" all this.

- I can't forget all the Pathology Department for the technical and friendly support.

- Thanks to all Secretariat for helping me kindly with the incomprehensible documents every time.

VERY SPECIAL THANKS TO:

- Sergio, for being always at my side with patience and love and for respecting always my wishes (and for the technical support with pc, too);

- Gianni and Gisa, for being my great fans notwithstanding my irritability;

- Raffaele, for having faith in me and for helping me to go my way.

Without Sergio, my family and my friends, I couldn't achieve any target!

Thanks to all you very much!

We thank L. Altucci, P. Chambon, B. Cullen, A. Diehl, J. Downward, B. Henderson and I. Mattaj for plasmids and reagents. This work was supported by grants from Associazione Italiana per la Ricerca sul Cancro (National and Regional Grants) and from from Ministero dell'Università e della Ricerca Scientifica (PRIN 2006). For my experimental research I am a fellowship recipient of a grant from Ministero dell'Università e della Ricerca Scientifica (PRIN 2006).

7. REFERENCES

Abbondanza C, Rossi V, Roscigno A, Gallo L, Belsito A, Piluso G, Medici N, Nigro V, Molinari AM, Moncharmont B and Puca GA. Interaction of vault particles with estrogen receptor in the MCF-7 breast cancer cells. J. Cell. Biol. 1998; 141: 1301-1310.

Alt JR, Cleveland JL, Hannink M and Diehl JA. Phosphorylation-dependent regulation of cyclin D1 nuclear export and cyclin D1-dependent cellular transformation. Genes Dev. 2000; 14: 3102-3114.

Askjaer P et al. Ran-regulated interactions of CRM1 with nucleoporins and a shuttling DEAD-Box Helicase. Mol. Cell Biol. 1999; 19: 6276-6285.

Bai L and Merchant JL. ZBP-89 promotes growth arrest through stabilization of p53. Mol. Cell Biol. 2001; 21: 4670-4683.

Biggs WH 3rd, Meisenhelder J, Hunter T, Cavenee WK and arden KC. Protein kinase B/Akt-mediated phosphorylation promotes nuclear exclusion of the winged helix transcription factor FKHR1. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 1999; 96: 7421-7426.

Birkenkamp KU and Coffer PJ. Regulation of cell survival and proliferation by FOXO (Forkhead box, class O) subfamily of Forkhead transcription factors. Biochem. Soc. Trans. 2003; 31: 292-297.

Bischoff FR, Klebe C, Kretschemer J, Wiittinghofer A and Ponstingl H. RanGAP1 induces GTPase activity of nuclear ras-related Ran. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 1994; 91: 2587-2591.

Blain SW and Massaguè J. Breast cancer banishes p27 from nucleus. Nat. Med. 2002; 8: 1076-1078.

Castoria G, Barone MV, Di Domenico M, Bilancio A, Ametrano D, Migliaccio A and Auricchio F. Non-trascriptional action of estrogen and progestin triggers DNA synthesis. EMBO J. 1999; 18: 2500-2510.

Castoria G, Migliaccio A, Bilancio A, Di Domenico M, de Falco A, Lombardi M, Fiorentino R, Varricchio L, Barone MV and Auricchio F. PI3-K in concert with Src promotes the S-phase entry of estradiol-stimulated MCF-7 cells. EMBO J. 2001; 20: 6050-6059.

Castoria G, Lombardi M, Barone MV, Bilancio A, Di Domenico M, Bottero D, Vitale F, Migliaccio A and Auricchio F. Androgen-stimulated DNA synthesis and cytoskeletal changes in fibroblasts by a nontranscriptional receptor action. J. Cell Biol. 2003; 161: 547-556.

Castoria G, Lombardi M, Bilancio A, Barone MV, Di Domenico M, de Falco A, Varricchio L, Bottero D, Nanayakkara M, Migliaccio A and Auricchio F. Rapid signalling activation by androgens in epithelial and stromal cells. Steroids 2004; 69: 517-522.

Castoria G, Migliaccio A, D'Amato L, Di Stasio R, Ciociola A, Lombardi M, Bilancio A, Di Domenico M, de Falco A and Auricchio F. Integrating signals between cAMP and MAPK pathways in breast cancer. Front. Biosci. 2008; 13: 1318-1327.

Dauvois S, White R, Parker MG. The antiestrogen ICI 182780 disrupts estrogen receptor nucleocytoplasmic shuttling. J. Cell Sci. 1993; 106: 1377-1388.

De Franco DB. Nuclear export: DNA binding domains finding a surprising partner. Curr. Biol. 2001; 11: 1036-1037.

Deroo BJ and Korach KS. Estrogen receptors and human disease. J. Clin. Invest. 2006; 116: 561-570.

Fahrenkrog B and Aebi U. The nuclear pore complex: nucleocytoplasmic transport and beyond. Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. 2003; 4: 757-766.

Fukuda M, Asano S, Nakamura T, Adachi M, Yoshida M, Yanagida M and Nishida E. CRM1 is responsible for intracellular transport mediated by the nuclear export signal. Nature 1997; 20: 308-311.

Gama-Carvalho M and Carmo-Fonseca M. The rules and roles of nucleocytoplasmic shuttling proteins. FEBS Lett. 2001; 498: 157-163.

Gorlich D and Mattaj I. Nucleocytoplasmic transport. Science 1996; 271: 1513-1517.

Guiochon-Mantel A, Lescop P, Christin-Maitre S, Loosfelt H, Perrot-Applanat M and Milgrom E. Nucleocytoplasmic shuttling of the progesterone receptor. EMBO J. 1991;10:3851–3859.

Guiochon-Mantel A, Delabre K, Lescop P and Milgrom E. Nuclear localization signals also mediate the outward movement of proteins from the nucleus. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 1994; 91: 7179-7183.

Gururaj AE, Rayala SK, Vadlamudi RK and Kumar R. Novel mechanisms of resistance to endocrine therapy: genomic and nongenomic considerations. Clin. Cancer Res. 2006; 12: 1001-1007.

Henderson BR. Nuclear-cytoplasmic shuttling of APC regulates β -catenin sucellular localization and turnover. Nat. Cell Biol. 2000; 2: 653-660.

Henderson BR and Eleftheriou A. A Comparison of the Activity, sequence Specificity, and CRM1-Dependenca of Different Nuclear Export Signals. Exp. Cell Res. 2000; 256: 213-224.

Izaurralde E, Kutay U, von Kobbe C, Mattaj IW and Gorlich D. The asymmetric distribution of the constituents of the ran system is essential for transport into and out of the nucleus. EMBO J. 1997; 16: 6535-6547.

Joliot A and Prochiantz A. Transduction peptides: from technology to physiology. Nat. Cell Biol. 2004; 6: 189-196.

Jones AL, Quimby BB, Hood JK, Ferrigno P, Keshava PH, Silver PA and Corbett AH. SAC3 may link nuclear protein export to cell cycle progression. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 2000; 97: 3224-3229.

Katzenellenbogen BS, Elliston JF, Monsma FJ, Springer PA, Ziegler YS and Greene GL. Structural analysis of covalently labelled estrogen receptors by limited proteolysis and monoclonal antibody reactivity. Biochemistry 1987; 26: 2364-2373.

Kau TR and Silver PA. Nuclear transport as a target for cell growth. Drug Discov. Today 2003; 8: 78-85.

Kau TR, Way JC and Silver PA. Nuclear transport and cancer: from mechanism to intervention. Nat. Rev. Cancer 2004; 4: 106-117.

Kudo N, Wolff B, Sekimoto T, Schreiner EP, Yoneda Y, Yanagida M, Horinouchi S and Yoshida M. Leptomycin B inhibition of signal-mediated nuclear export by direct binding to CRM1. Exp. Cell Res. 1998; 242: 540-547.

Kuersten S, Ohno M and Mattaj IW. Nucleocytoplasmic transport: Ran, beta and beyond. Trends Cell Biol. 2001; 11: 497-503.

Kumar R et al. A naturally occurring MTA1 variant sequesters oestrogen receptor- α in the cytoplasm. Nature 2002; 418: 654-657.

Liu J and De Franco DB. Protracted nuclear export of GR limits its turn-over and does not require the exportin1/CRM1-directed nuclear export pathways. Mol. Endocrinol. 2000; 14: 40-51.

Mangelsdorf DJ et al. The nuclear receptor superfamily: the second decade. Cell 1995; 83: 835-839.

Maruvada P, Baumann CT, Hager GL and Yen PM. Dynamic shuttling and intranuclear mobility of nuclear hormone receptors. J. Biol. Chem. 2003; 278: 12425-12432.

Mazumdar A and Kumar R. estrogen regulation of Pak1 and FKHR pathways in breast cancer cells. FEBS Lett. 2003; 535: 6-10.

Meyer T and Vinkemeier U. Nucleocytoplasmic shuttling of STAT transcription factors. Eur. J. Biochem. 2005; 271: 4606-4612.

Michael WM. Nucleocytoplasmic shuttling signals: two for the price of one. Trends Cell Biol. 2000; 10: 46-50.

Migliaccio A, Castoria G, Di Domenico M, de Falco A, Bilancio A, Lombardi M, Barone MV, Ametrano D, Zannini MS, Abbondanza C and Auricchio F. Steroidinduced androgen receptor-oestradiol receptor beta-Src complex triggers prostate cancer cell proliferation. EMBO J. 2000; 19: 5406-5417.

Migliaccio A Di Domenico M, Castoria G, Nanayakkara M, Lombardi M, de Falco A, Bilancio A, Varricchio L, Ciociola A and Auricchio F. Steroid receptor regulation of EGF signalling through Src in breast and prostate cancer cells: steroid antagonist action. Cancer Res. 2005; 65: 10585-10593.

Migliaccio A, Castoria G and Auricchio F. Src-dependent signalling pathway regulation by sex-steroid hormones: Therapeutic implications. Int. J. Biochem. Cell. Biol. 2007; 39: 1343-1348.

Nakamura N, Ramaswamy S, Vazquez F, Signoretti S, Loda M and Sellers WR. Forkhead transcription factors are critical effectors of cell death and cell cycle arrest downstream of PTEN. Mol. Cell. Biol. 2000; 20: 8969-8982.

Nigg EA. Nucleocytoplasmic transport: signals, mechanism and regulation. Nature 1997; 386: 779-787.

Ossareh-Nazari B, Bachelerie F and Dargemont C. Evidence for a role of CRM1 in signal-mediated nuclear protein export. Science 1997; 278: 141-144.

Picard D and Yamamoto KR. Two signals mediate hormone-dependent nuclear localization of the glucocorticoid receptor. EMBO J. 1987; 6: 3333-3340.

Prufer and Barsony. Retinoid X receptor dominates the nuclear import and export of unliganded vitamin D receptor. Mol. Endocrinol. 2002; 16: 1738-1751.

Rochette-Egly C. Dynamic combinatorial networks in nuclear receptor-mediated transcription. J. Biol. Chem. 2005; 280: 32565-32568.

Rogue PJ. Nups, Kaps, NXFs and others: making sense in the Babel of nuclear transport. Trends Cell. Biol. 2002; 12: 6-8.

Savory JC, Hsu B, Laquian IR, Griffin W, Reich T, Hache RJ and Lefebre YA. Discrimination between NL1 And NL2 mediated nuclear localization of the glucocorticoid receptor. Mol. Cell. Biol. 1999; 19: 1025-1037.

Schuur ER, Loktev AV, Sharma M, Sun Z, Roth RA and Weigel RJ. Ligand-dependent interaction of Era with members of the forkhead transcription factor family. J. Biol. Chem. 2001; 276: 33554-33560.

Sebastian T, Sreja S and Raghava T. Import and Export of nuclear proteins: Focus on the nucleocytoplasmic movements of two different species of mammalian estrogen receptor. Mol. Cell. Biochem. 2004; 260: 91-102.

Sengupta S and Wasylyk B. Ligand-dependent interaction of the glucocorticoid receptor with p53 enhances their degradation by Hdm2. Genes Dev. 2001; 15: 2367-2380.

Shang Y, Hu X, DiRenzo J, Lazar MA and Brown M. Cofactor dynamics and sufficiency in estrogen receptor-regulated transcription. Cell 2000; 8: 843-852.

Shin I, Yakes FM, Rojo F, Shin NY, Bakin AV, Baselga J and Arteaga CL. PKB/Akt mediates cell-cycle progression by phosphorylation of p27(Kip1) at threonine 157 and modulation of its cellular localization. Nat. Med. 2002; 8: 1145-1152.

Slingerland J and Pagano M. Regulation of the cdk inhibitor p27 and its deregulation in cancer. J. Cell. Physiol. 2000; 183: 10-17.

Stommel JM, Marchenko ND, Jimenez GS, Moll UM, Hope TJ and Wahl GM. A leurich NES in the p53 tetramerization domain: regulation of subcellular localization and p53 activity by NES-masking. EMBO J. 1999; 18: 1660-1672.

Tata JR. Signalling through nuclear receptors. Nat. Mol. Cell Biol. 2002; 3: 702-709.

Tora L, Mullick A, Metzger D, Ponglikitmongkol M, Park I and Chambon P. The cloned human oestrogen receptor contains a mutation which alters its hormone binding properties. EMBO J. 1989; 7: 1981-1986.

Tyagi RK, Lavrovsky Y, Ahn SC, Song CS, Chatterjee B and Roy AK. Dynamics of intracellular movement and nucleocytoplasmic recycling of the ligand-activated AR in living cells. Mol. Endocrinol. 2000; 14: 1162-1174.

Vadlamudi RK, Manavathi B, Balasenthil S, Nair SS, Yang Z, Sahin AA and Kumar R. Functional implications of altered subcellular localization of PELP1 in breast cancer cells. Cancer Res. 2005; 65: 7724-7732.

Van Der Heide LP, Hoekman MF and Smidt MP. The ins and outs of FoxO shuttling: mechanisms of FoxO translocation and transcriptional regulation. Biochem. J. 2004; 380: 297-309.

Vicent GP, Ballaré C, Nacht AS, Clausell J, Subtil-Rodríguez A, Quiles I, Jordan A and Beato M. Induction of progesterone target genes requires activation of Erk and Msk kinases and phosphorylation of histone H3. Mol. Cell. 2006; 24: 367-381.

Viglietto G, Motti ML, Bruni P, Melillo RM, D'Alessio A, Califano D, Vinci F, Chiappetta G, Tsichlis P, Bellacosa A, Fusco A and Santoro M. Cytoplasmic relocalization and inhibition of the cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor p27(Kip1) by PKB/Akt-mediated phosphorylation in breast cancer. Nat. Med. 2002; 8: 1136-1144.

Xu L and Massagué J. Nucleocytoplasmic shuttling of signal transducers. Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. 2004; 5: 1-12.

Ylikomi T, Bocquel MT, Berry M, Gronemeyer H and Chambon P. Cooperation of proto-signals for nuclear accumulation of estrogen and progesterone receptors. EMBO J. 1992; 11: 3681-3694.

Yoneda Y. Nucleocytoplasmic protein traffic and its significance to cell function. Genes to Cells 2000; 5:777-787.

Zhao HH, Herrera RE, Coronado-Heinshon E, Yang MC, Ludes-Meyers JH, Seybold-Tylson KJ, Nawaz Z Yee D, Barr FG, Dian SG, Brown PH, Fuqua SA and Osborne CK. Forkhead homologue in rhabdomyosarcoma functions as a bifunctional nuclear receptor-interacting protein with both coactivator and corepressor functions. J Biol. Chem. 2001; 276: 27907-27912.

APPENDIX

HORMONE-DEPENDENT NUCLEAR EXPORT OF ESTRADIOL RECEPTOR AND DNA SYNTHESIS OF BREAST CANCER CELLS

M. Lombardi^o, R. Di Stasio^o, G. Castoria, A. Migliaccio^{*}, M. V. Barone[^], D. Bottero, H. Yamaguchi[§], E. Appella[§] and F. Auricchio

Dipartimento di Patologia Generale- II Università di Napoli- Via L. De Crecchio, 7- 80138 Naples - Italy ^Dipartimento di Pediatria (ELSID)- Università 'Federico II' - Via Pansini, 5-80131 Naples – Italy § Laboratory of Cell Biology, National Cancer Institute, National Institutes of Health, Bethesda, Maryland 20892 U.S.A.

° These authors equally contributed to this work

Key words: estradiol, CRM1-dependent export, FKHR, DNA synthesis, breast cancer cells

* To whom correspondence should be addressed Phone: +39/081/5665673 Fax: +39/081/291327 Email: <u>antimo.migliaccio@unina2.it</u>

ABSTRACT

In breast cancer cells, estradiol induces in quick succession nuclear translocation and nuclear exit of the estradiol receptor (ER α). The receptor export depends on the PI3K/Akt pathway and is directed by CRM1. Experiments with construct expressing a receptor-derived sequence reveal the presence of a nuclear export signal (NES) within the hormone binding domain. This sequence restores the CRM1-dependent export of a REV-HIV mutant protein in an *in vivo* export assay. A Tat-peptide with the ER α export sequence disrupts in vitro the ER/CRM1 interaction and sequesters the receptor in the nuclei of MCF-7 cells. Remarkably, it inhibits the estradiolinduced DNA synthesis. In addition, ERa NES mutant obtained by site directed mutagenesis does not exit nuclei and is unable to mediate the estradiol-induced Sphase entry, leaving unaltered the receptor-dependent gene transcription. Confocal microscopy analysis shows that ERa colocalizes with forkhead in nuclei of estradioltreated MCF-7 cells. A forkhead mutant, unphosphorylatable by Akt, is trapped together with ERwt into nuclei and blocks the estradiol-induced S-phase entry of MCF-7 cells. In turn, the ER α NES mutant fails to exit nuclei and prevents the forkhead wt nuclear export. Present findings for the first time identify a ER α NES, which is dependent on the estradiol-regulated PI3K/Akt pathway and it is CRM1mediated. In addition, they show that nuclear export of $ER\alpha$ and forkhead is associated and such an association regulates G1-S transition of breast cancer cells.

INTRODUCTION

There is a growing body of evidences that steroid receptors in addition to regulate the transcription of specific genes (Mangelsdorf et al., 1995) trigger rapid effects in the extranuclear compartment (*reviewed by* Migliaccio et al., 2007). Therefore, it is expected that hormone action depends on integration of these different receptor activities (Vicent et al., 2006).

Localization and action of ER is regulated at multiple levels, including interaction with signaling effectors or other proteins, such as the metastatic tumor antigen (MTA1) or the modulator of non genomic action of steroid receptors (MNAR; Kumar et al., 2002; Vadlamudi et al., 2005; Gururaj et al., 2006). Deregulation of these processes causes ER mis-localization and might trigger tumor progression. Overexpression of EGFR, for instance, is a hallmark of aggressive human breast cancers (Slamon et al., 1989), and a cross talk between ER and growth factor signaling has emerged as a critical factor in endocrine resistance by controlling the subcellular localization of ER signaling components (Gururaj et al., 2006). In addition, ER association with MNAR may help to sequester ER in the cytoplasm/membrane (Vadlamudi et al., 2005). Thus, enhancement of non-genomic effects of ER occur, and tumorigenesis as well as anti-hormone resistance of breast cancer cells follow (Vadlamudi et al., 2005; Gururaj et al., 2006). Furthermore, expression of a shortened form of the metastatic tumor antigen 1 (MTA 1s) sequesters ER in the cytoplasm and leads to malignant phenotypes by enhancing the ER non-genomic functions in hormonedependent breast cancer cells (Kumar et al., 2002). These and other similar data imply that cytoplasmic localization of ER provides a mechanism to control signal transducing-dependent functions, such as DNA synthesis and anchoragedependent growth of target cells. Moreover, they strongly suggest that ER localization compartment has functional implications in breast cancer progression.

Steroid receptors undergo nucleo-cytoplasmic shuttling (*reviewed by* De Franco, 2001). In the presence of ligand, glucocorticoid, androgen, thyroid hormone and progesterone receptors rapidly shuttle between nuclei and cytoplasm (De Franco, 2001). Hormone withdrawal from cells induces accumulation of GR and AR in the cytoplasm (Tyagi et al., 2000). ER α also shuttles from nuclei to cytoplasm, and the antiestrogen ICI 182, 780 disrupts this process (Dauvois et al., 1993). In addition, ligand binding and protein-protein interactions can

significantly influence the nucleo-cytoplasmic shuttling of the chimeric GFP-ER (Maruvada et al., 2003). However, while the mechanism of nuclear import of steroid receptors is well documented, how these receptors are exported is still unclear (De Franco, 2001).

The best-characterized nuclear export pathway uses CRM1 as a receptor for proteins with leucine-rich NESs (Fornerod et al., 1997; Fukuda et al., 1997). Leptomycin B (LMB), by covalent binding to CRM1, inhibits the CRM1-dependent nuclear export (Kudo et al., 1998). Conflicting data have been reported on inhibition of steroid receptor export by LMB treatment. Although it is generally accepted that steroid receptors lack classic leucine-rich NESs, they have sequences with limited homology to NESs (Liu & De Franco, 2000). In addition, since the exact spacing of the leucine/hydrophobic residues in NES of each protein is subject to variation, it can be difficult to define a NES signal on this basis alone (Nigg, 1997). Under some circumstances, LMB treatment, indeed, inhibits the nuclear export of steroid receptors (Savory et al., 1999; Prufer & Barsony, 2002; Maruvada et al., 2003).

Here, we report that in MCF-7 cells ER α is a nucleo-cytoplasm shuttling protein whose trafficking out of nuclei is regulated by estradiol and depends on CRM1. Combining different approaches, we identified in the ER α hormone-binding domain a hormone-dependent and CRM1-directed NES. The interest of these findings is highlighted by the observation that the ER α NES shows significant homology with sequences of other steroid receptors. A peptide mimicking the ER α -NES specifically sequesters the receptor in cell nuclei and interferes in the hormone-triggered S-phase entry of these cells. Site-directed mutagenesis of ER α NES also inhibits estradiol-induced cytoplasm re-localization of the receptor and DNA synthesis. Moreover, we observe that the transcription factor Forkhead (FKHR) and ER α are tightly associated. Activation by estradiol of the PI3K/Akt pathway induces nuclear export of ER α and FKHR, under conditions of its association with FKHR. This event favors cell cycle progression of breast cancer cells.

RESULTS

Estradiol regulates ERa shuttling in MCF-7 cells

Localization of endogenous ER α in quiescent MCF-7 cells was verified by immunofluorescence, using two different antibodies directed against either a Cterminal (H222 MAb; Katzenellenbogen et al., 1987) or an N-terminal epitope of ER α (A314MAb; Abbondanza et al., 1998). Fig. 1a shows that, regardless of the antibody used, 30 min of estradiol treatment of MCF-7 cells induces nuclear translocation of ER α , which is followed by a decrease of the nuclear receptor to basal level after 1h of hormone stimulation. This decrease parallels cytoplasmic redistribution of the receptor (not shown). Immunoblot of cell lysates with anti-ER monoclonal antibodies does not reveal any significant change in ER α level (Supplemental data), thus suggesting that the observed decrease of ER α nuclear localization is due to nuclear exit of the receptor.

Quiescent MCF-7 cells were next transiently transfected with a full-length ER α cDNA subcloned into the green fluorescent protein plasmid (pEGFP-HEG0). In Fig. 1**b**, the quantitative count of cells with nuclear fluorescence shows that, in the absence of any significant change of GFP-ER α expression (Supplemental data), 30 min hormone treatment triggers nuclear accumulation of GFP-ER α . Thirty min later, the nuclear GFP-ER α decreases to the basal levels, whereas no trafficking of GFP-ER α was observed in untreated cells (Fig. 1**b**). In addition, GFP was insensitive to estradiol treatment when overexpressed alone in MCF-7 cells (not shown). The partial antagonist, 4-OH-tamoxifen, prevents the observed nucleo-cytoplasmic shuttling of GFP-ER α in response to hormonal treatment (Fig. 1**b**).

To exclude the potential contribution of *de novo* GFP-ER α synthesis for its reemergence in the cytoplasm 1 hour after estradiol treatment, we included actinomycin D in the medium during hormone stimulation. Here again, we did not observe any significant change in the estradiol-induced redistribution of GFP-ER α (Fig. 1 c), as well as protein expression (Supplemental data). Therefore, the chimeric protein in cytoplasm arose from nuclear export rather than from *de novo* synthesis.

Since actinomycin D inhibits the nuclear import of the NES-containing REV protein, (Henderson, 2000) and the GFP-ER α dynamic redistribution is not modified by actinomycin D (Fig. 1c), we conclude that cytoplasmic re-localization of the chimera depends on nuclear export rather than inhibition of nuclear import.

We next transiently transfected quiescent MCF-7 cells with the dominant negative form of the regulatory subunit of PI3K, p85 α (Δ p85 α ; Dhand et al., 1994), or the

catalytically inactive version of Akt (K179M; AktK⁻). In Fig. 1d, the quantitative count of transfected cells showing ER nuclear fluorescence shows that overexpression of both, $\Delta p85\alpha$ or Akt K⁻ induces nuclear retention of ER α in 60 min estradiol-stimulated MCF-7 cells. Transfection of cells with the Myc-tagged pSG5 control plasmid does not interfere in the trafficking of ER α . Altogether, these data point to the regulatory role of PI3K/Akt pathway in estradiol-triggered nuclear export of its own receptor.

To verify the role of CRM1 export receptor in ER α nuclear exit we used LMB. This anti-fungal compound blocks the nuclear export of NES-containing proteins by preventing their association with the CRM1 export receptor (Kudo et al., 1998). Therefore, we tested the effect of this inhibitor on the estradiol-induced shuttling of GFP-ER. Quantitative analysis of transfected cells shows that LMB abolishes the 1h nuclear decrease of GFP-ER α in estradiol-stimulated cells (Fig. 1e). LMB is ineffective when added alone to the resting cells (Fig. 1f). Representative images from one experiment in panel **e** are presented in panel **f**. Thus, the LMB effect on ER α localization suggests that this receptor, when bound to the hormone, is exported from nuclei through the CRM1/exportin pathway. To further address this question, an **in vitro** protein-protein interaction assay was used. Fig. 1**g** shows that estradiol induces a strong interaction between recombinants ER α and CRM1 when active Ran (Ran-GTP; Askjaer et al., 1998) was included as a GTP-ase deficient RanQ69L mutant (Bischoff et al., 1994).

Altogether, findings in Fig 1 show that estradiol activation of PI3K/Akt pathway modulates the nuclear export of ERα. They also demonstrate that CRM1 definitely contributes to ER nuclear export triggered by estradiol in MCF-7 cells.

Identification of ERa nuclear export sequence

Our findings as reported in Supplemental Data point out to the presence of nuclear export sequence(s) in the NLS/HEG14 construct, which is made up by the nuclear localization signals and the hormone binding domain of ER α . Since it has been suggested that nuclear localization signals of the progesterone receptor are responsible for the nuclear exit of this receptor (Guiochon-Mantel et al., 1994), we verified by an *in vivo* export assay (Henderson & Eleftheriou, 2000) whether NLSs are involved in the ER α export. According to this assay, nuclear export sequences are identified by their ability to restore the export activity of the NES-deficient REV1.4-GFP at levels similar to those observed with the wild-type pREV-GFP or the REV1.4-GFP NES (NES is the canonical export sequence of the REV protein). Therefore, NLS

sequences of estrogen receptor were subcloned into pREV1.4-GFP and expressed in MCF-7 cells. After transfection, cells were incubated in the absence or presence of actinomycin D, since it causes cytoplasmic accumulation of the putative NES-containing REV protein by preventing the nuclear import of REV (Henderson, 2000). Irrespective of experimental conditions, pREV1.4-GFP NLS is localized in the nuclei of MCF-7 cells (Fig. 2a and b). In the same experiment, the pREV1.4-GFP NES, used as a positive control, completely shifted to the cytoplasm in the presence of actinomycin D, whereas the mutant pREV1.4-GFP showed nuclear, sometimes nucleolar, staining. These data indicate that the NLS sequences of ER α are inactive in this export assay.

We then subcloned different sequences of ER α containing leucine residues into pREV1.4-GFP. These constructs were transfected into MCF-7 cells and then analyzed for their ability to restore the nuclear export of the mutant pREV1.4-GFP. By this assay we identified a 427-456 amino acidic sequence of ER α that, although less active than the pREV1.4-GFP NES positive control, shifted the pREV1.4-GFP mutant from nuclei to cytoplasm of cells treated with actinomycin D (Fig. 2a and b). Interestingly, LMB treatment blocked the export activity of 427-456 ER α signal (Fig. 2 a and b). Regardless of the experimental conditions, the leucine-rich 296-335 ER α sequence was unable to drive the REV mutant into cytoplasm (Fig. 2a and b). Taken together, these data show that the 427-456 region is involved in the export of ER α through the CRM1/exportin binding.

A thorough sequence analysis showed homology between the 444-456 amino acids of ER α and the conserved leucine-rich and REV-like NES of p53 (340-351; Stommel et al., 1999). Moreover, a comparison of the homologous amino acids in position 444-456 of ER α across the family of steroid receptors revealed a high level of sequence homology with ER β , PgR, AR and glucocorticoid receptor. The alignment between the sequences is shown in Supplemental Data. The possibility that the 444-456 amino acids of ER α sequence contains the ER-NES was then investigated. For this purpose, the 444-456 ER sequence as well as the mutated version of the sequence (containing 4 residues of alanine instead of IILL amino acids in position 451-454; Fig. 2c) were subcloned into the pREV1.4-GFP. Interestingly, the ER wild type 444-456 sequence was able to shift the pREV1.4-GFP into the cytoplasm of MCF-7 cells, whereas its mutated form failed to do it (Fig. 2d). This difference is even more evident in the presence of actinomycin D. Pictures in panel **e** are representative of one experiment in **d**.

These results provide direct evidence that a small sequence of the ERα hormonebinding domain is responsible for the CRM1-mediated ERα nuclear export.

A peptide mimicking the 444-456 ER α sequence sequesters the receptor into the nuclear compartment and inhibits the estradiol-induced S-phase entry of breast cancer cells.

Following recent approaches (Joliot & Prochiantz, 2004), a Tat-conjugated peptide construct corresponding to the 444-456 ER α sequence was synthesized (Fig. 3a). In a preliminary experiment (not shown), we observed that the carboxyfluoresceinconjugated peptide translocated across the plasma membrane and within 30 min accumulated in the nuclei of MCF-7 cells. This peptide displaced the estradiolinduced interaction between recombinants CRM1 and ER α , while the Tat alone (ctrl) did not affect such an interaction (Fig. 3b). Moreover, the Tat-conjugated peptide blocked the 60 min estradiol-induced nuclear export of GFP-ER α , thus sequestering the receptor in the nuclei (Fig. 3c and d). Here again, the Tat alone used as a control did not modify the trafficking of GFP-ERa (not shown). Findings in Supplemental show the specificity of the Tat-conjugated peptide data action. In immunofluorescence analysis, it did not affect the p27 nuclear export, or the p53 subcellular localization.

The extranuclear activity of ER α triggers hormone-dependent DNA synthesis (Castoria et al., 1999) and ER α sequestering in cytoplasm increases its non genomic actions and drives neoplastic transformation (Kumar et al., 2002). Fig. 3e shows that the Tat-conjugated peptide inhibited by 60% the DNA synthesis induced by estradiol in MCF-7 cells. In contrast, a negligible effect was observed in cells treated with Tat alone, as a control. In addition, the Tat-conjugated peptide did not interfere in the serum-induced DNA synthesis of MCF-7 cells (Fig. 3 e), indicating that the peptide specifically interferes in ER α action. Interestingly, addition of the Tat-conjugated peptide at different times after the beginning of estradiol stimulation shows that after 60 min, when ER α is almost completely exported from nuclei, the peptide does not affect the S-phase entry of MCF-7 cells (Fig. 3f), thus reinforcing the view that the estradiol-induced nuclear export of ER plays a role in DNA synthesis.

ERα NES mutants do not exit nuclei and fail to induce DNA synthesis stimulated by estradiol.

Based on previous findings (Fig. 2), we prepared by site-directed mutagenesis two mutants of ER α -GFP. Fig. 4a shows a schematic representation of the GFP-HEGO

NES and its mutated versions. We transiently transfected these constructs in MCF-7 cells. Expectedly, estradiol treatment induced nuclear export of GPF-HEG0 (HEG0 is the wild type human ER α). In contrast, both mutants, GFP-HEG4A and GFP-HEGIL, were unable to exit nuclei upon hormonal stimulation (Fig. 4b). Images in **c** show a diffuse, sometime extranuclear localization of GFP-HEG0 in MCF-7 cells stimulated for 60 min with estradiol. Under these conditions, a nuclear/nucleolar localization of both GFP-HEG4A and GFP-HEGIL was detected.

We then verified the ability of the mutant GFP-HEGIL to activate estradiol-induced gene transcription. To this end, ER α -negative NIH3T3 fibroblasts (Castoria et al., 1999 and 2003) were transiently transfected with GFP-HEG0 or GFP-HEGIL or GFP alone, as a control. The ERE-Luc reporter gene was cotransfected and its activity assayed. Fig. 4d shows that the constructs GFP-HEG0 and GFP-HEGIL are equally efficient in activating gene transcription upon estradiol stimulation of the cells, with an induction of the ERE-Luc activity ranging from 6 to 6,3 fold. Transcriptional activation was almost undetectable in unstimulated cells or in cells expressing GFP alone, as a control.

In another set of experiments, we assessed the ability of GFP-HEG0 and GFP-HEGIL to mediate the estradiol-induced DNA synthesis in transfected NIH3T3 fibroblasts. In agreement with previous data (Castoria et al., 1999), the GFP-HEG0 was a potent inducer of the S-phase entry in cells challenged with estradiol. In contrast, the mutant GFP-HEGIL failed to do it, but it did not prevent the serum-induced S-phase entry (Fig. 4e). Here again, the Tat-conjugated peptide inhibited the estradiol-induced S-phase entry of GFP-HEGO transfected fibroblasts, whereas it did not interfere in the serum-induced BrdU incorporation (bars with asterisks in Fig. 4e).

Data in Figs. 2 and 4 conclusively show that the leucine rich 444-456 sequence of ER α contains a functional NES. Interestingly, mutations in the core (IILL) of this sequence impair the estradiol-induced nuclear export of ER as well as DNA synthesis, without interfering in gene transcription.

Estradiol regulates the nuclear export of FKHR

A sustained estradiol activation of PI3-K is required to drive MCF-7 cells into the Sphase (Migliaccio et al., 2002). In addition, previous findings reported that an estradiol-dependent interaction between ER α and FKHR occurs in MCF-7 cells (Schuur et al., 2001). Therefore, we hypothesized a role for this downstream effector of the PI3-K pathway in both estradiol-regulated ER α nuclear export and cell cycle arrest mediated by the NES-ERα mutant. Therefore, we analyzed the role of FKHR in estradiol-induced DNA synthesis and $ER\alpha$ nuclear export. To this end, we transiently transfected quiescent MCF-7 cells with the wild-type FKHR (GFP-FKHR wt) or its mutant containing a triple alanine substitutions (GFP-FKHR AAA), a version of FKHR that cannot be phosphorylated by Akt and localizes into nuclei, thereby inducing G1 arrest of cells (Nakamura et al., 2000). Fig. 5 a shows that expression of this mutant greatly reduced the estradiol-induced BrdU incorporation in MCF-7 cells, whereas expression of GFP-FKHR wt did not interfere in the DNA synthesis induced by the hormone. In the same set of experiments we also analyzed by confocal microscopy the role of FKHR in the sub-cellular distribution of ER α . While expression of GFP-FKHR wt or GFP alone did not modify the 60 min estradiol-induced nuclear export of ER α , the mutant GFP-FKHR AAA sequestered ER α in the nuclear compartment of 60 min hormone-treated cells (Fig. 5b). Conversely, over-expression of the tagged NES-ERa mutant, Myc-HEGIL, retained GFP-FKHR wt in the nuclear compartment of 60 min estradiol-treated MCF-7 cells (Fig. 5c). Representative fields from one experiment in **b** and **c** are presented in panel **d**. Left and central panels show the staining of endogenous ER α (red) in MCF-7 cells expressing the GFP-FKHR wt (left panels) or the mutant GFP-FKHR AAA (middle panels), treated for 60 min with estradiol. Right panels show the staining of Myctagged NES-ERα mutant (red) in 60 min hormone-treated MCF-7 cells co-expressing GFP-FKHR wt. The lowest microphotographs in panel **d** show the merged images. Altogether, data in Fig. 5 show that estradiol simultaneously regulates $ER\alpha$ and FKHR nuclear export in MCF-7 cells.

DISCUSSION

Nucleo-cytoplasmic shuttling of proteins plays a critical role in cell function (reviewed by Kau & Silver, 2003). Most of the estradiol receptor (ER) is localized in the nuclei of hormone target cells (Stenoien et al., 2001). Indeed, its best-known function as a ligand-activated transcription factor requires nuclear localization (Mangelsdorf et al., 1995). Much evidence, however, has demonstrated rapid, extranuclear action of ER (Migliaccio et al., 2007). Ligand stimulation of different cell types recruits to $ER\alpha$ or $ER\beta$ different extranuclear signaling effectors, which leads to signal transduction pathway activation (Migliaccio et al. 2000; Castoria et al., 2001). In addition, a transcriptionally inactive ERa mutant, permanently residing in the cytoplasm, mediates the S-phase entry triggered by estradiol activation of the Src/Ras/ERK and PI3-K/Akt pathways (Castoria et al., 1999 and 2004). These findings implicate a proliferative function of the extranuclear receptor. This view is further supported by the observation that a classic mouse AR, which is expressed at a very low level in NIH3T3 fibroblasts, does not enter nuclei and does not activate gene transcription in hormone-stimulated cells. Nevertheless, it recruits several signaling effectors that control the androgen-induced S-phase entry and cytoskeletal changes of fibroblasts (Castoria et al., 2003). In addition, rat uterine stromal cells, although expressing low levels of transcriptional incompetent PgR, respond to progestins with active proliferation (Vallejo et al., 2005). Furthermore, the extranuclear crosstalk between ER/AR and epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) regulates the EGF-elicited responses, such as actin changes and DNA synthesis in breast and prostate cancer cells (Migliaccio et al., 2005). These and other similar findings point to a critical role of steroid receptor extranuclear localization in steroid hormone or growth factor action.

We have now analyzed in MCF-7 cells the nucleo-cytoplasmic shuttling of the estradiol receptor focusing on its export from the nucleus. We observed that estradiol induces a CRM1-dependent nuclear export of ER α . Thus, identification of ER α sequence responsible for its nuclear export has been assessed by a nuclear export assay. Previous findings reported that the outward movement of PgR from nuclear compartment is mediated by its NLSs (Guiochon-Mantel et al., 1994). Therefore, we firstly assayed the ability of ER α NLSs to shift the REV mutant into cytoplasm. Our data show that NLSs are not involved in the nuclear export of ER α . It has also been hypothesized that nuclear export of ER α is regulated by Thr311 phosphorylation (Lee & Bai, 2002). This amino acidic residue is present in a putative

leucine-rich ER nuclear export signal (305-322 of ER α), which shares homology with the p53 amino-terminal nuclear export signal (Zang & Xiong, 2001). In contrast with this hypothesis, the leucine-rich 296-335 ER α sequence is unable to drive the REV mutant into cytoplasm. Using the same approach, we observe that the leucine rich 444-456 sequence of ER α contains a functional NES, which is sensitive to LMB treatment. Furthermore, a Tat-conjugated peptide mimicking this amino acidic sequence displaces the **in vitro** interaction between ER α and CRM1. Altogether, these data support each other the conclusion that the 444-456 sequence contains a putative NES. We further verified this conclusion by site-directed mutagenesis. Mutations in the core of this sequence impair the estradiol-induced nuclear export of full-length ER α in MCF-7 cells. The 444-456 sequence of ER α shows homology with the conserved leucine-rich and REV-like NES of p53 (340-351, Stommel et al., 1999; see also Supplemental data). Remarkably, the 444-456 region of ER α is conserved in other steroid receptors, such as $ER\beta$, PgR, AR, GR and MR. This corroborates the hypothesis that this sequence is responsible for CRM1-dependent nuclear export of most of the steroid receptors. In agreement with this hypothesis, inhibition of nuclear export of different steroid receptors by LMB treatment has been shown by different groups and under different experimental conditions (Savory et al., 1999; Prufer & Barsony, 2002; Maruvada et al., 2003).

We have also modulated the ER α localization using a Tat-conjugated peptide mimicking the ER α -NES sequence. It specifically traps ER α in the nuclear compartment of MCF-7 cells and greatly reduces the estradiol-induced S-phase entry of these cells, thus corroborating the hypothesis that $ER\alpha$ nuclear export plays a role in DNA synthesis of target cells. This view is reinforced by the finding that addition of peptide to the cell medium after 1h of hormonal stimulation, when the ER α nuclear exit is almost complete, does not affect the estradiol-induced DNA synthesis of MCF-7 cells. Furthermore, experiments in NIH3T3 fibroblasts show that an NES-ER α mutant fails to induce S-phase entry of cells, whereas it is able to activate gene transcription. These data further point to the role of ER α nuclear export in cell cycle progression modulated by estrogens in breast cancer cells. On the other hand, the function of many proteins is regulated by their subcellular localization. These proteins include cell cycle regulators and transcription factors, such as NFkB, p53 and mammalian members of the FHKR transcription factors (Kau & Silver, 2003). A triple alanine mutant of FKHR localizes into the nucleus and induces G1 arrest of cells (Nakamura et al., 2000). Therefore, it is not new that permanent localization of transcription factors into the cell nucleus can stop cell cycle. Furthermore,
stimulation of Pak-1 and ER α by estrogen treatment of breast cancer cells promotes cell survival by inducing phosphorylation and nuclear exclusion of FoxO1 (Birkenkamp & Coffer, 2003). In addition, an estradiol-dependent interaction between ERa and FKHR has been observed using both a yeast two-hybrid screen and MCF-7 cells (Schuur et al., 2001). Extension of these investigations to other nuclear receptor (NR) family members has shown that, depending on the receptor type, FKHR represents a bi-functional NR intermediary protein acting as either a coactivator or co-repressor, (Zhao et al., 2001). Our data suggest a novel mechanism of estrogen action that involves regulation of FKHR nuclear export, a crucial step in G1-S transition (Birkenkamp & Coffer, 2003). The triple alanine FKHR mutant, which cannot be phosphorylated by Akt, sequesters $ER\alpha$ in the nuclei and inhibits S-phase entry of cells. Conversely, an NES-ERα mutant, unable to exit nuclei, retains FKHR in the nuclear compartment of estradiol-treated breast cancer cells and in this way blocks the cell cycle. In addition to the previous described effects (Castoria et al., 2001), we now show that estradiol stimulation of the PI3K/Akt pathway facilitates the export of the two transcription factors in breast cancer cells. Our findings for the first time demonstrate that estradiol cross-regulates the nuclear export of its own receptor and FKHR in target cells, thus facilitating the cell cycle progression.

In conclusion, our results highlight the studies on regulation of ER α intracellular trafficking and point to a key role of estradiol in modulating this process. They also identify for the first time a functional NES of ER α . Targeting of this motif by either synthetic peptide or site-directed mutagenesis modulates the subcellular localization of ER and impairs the estradiol-induced S-phase entry of target cells. Therefore, these observations offer a powerful tool to modify the intracellular distribution of ER and reveal much about the biological functions of this receptor. On this basis, the strategy of trapping ER in nuclear compartment might offer a potential approach to the therapy of human breast cancers.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Constructs

The constitutive active Ran Q69L was into pQE plasmid (Izaurralde et al., 1997). The pCDNA/HA-CRM1 (Alt et al., 2000) was digested with KpnI and BamH1 and subcloned into pSG5. cDNA encoding the wild type of hER α (HEG0) was in pSG5 expression vector (Tora et al., 1989). It was subcloned into EcoRI-pEGFP (C2, Clontech) or EcoRI-pSG5Myc as reported (Castoria et al., 2004). The dominant negative form of $p85\alpha$ ($\Delta p85\alpha$) was in pSG5 (Dhand et al., 1994). Myc-His tagged dominant negative form of Akt (K179M) in pUSEAmp plasmid was from UBI (Lake Placid, NY). The Myc-tagged pSG5 was prepared as reported (Castoria et al., 2004). Forkhead (FKHR), either wild type (wt) or its mutated form (AAA-FKHR) were in pcDNA-GFP (Addgene). For the export assay, the putative export sequences of ERa were cloned into the BamHI and AgeI sites of pREV(1.4)-GFP and inserted between the REV and GFP coding sequence (eGFP-N1, Clontech). To insert the putative export ER α sequence into pREV(1.4)-GFP, a PCR strategy was adopted for the following fragments: NLS sequence (241-306 aa) was amplified by forward primer 5'-GACTGGATCCAATGATGAAAGGTGGGATACGAAAAGACCG-3' and reverse primer 5'-GCGACCGGTGGCAGGCTGTTCTTCTTAGAGCGTTTGATCA-3'; 286 forward primer 5'sequence (286-311 aa) GATCGGATCCAATGAGAGCTGCCAACCTTTGGCCAAGCCCG-3' and reverse primer 5'-GCGACCGGTGGGGCCGTCAGGGACAAGGCCAGGCTGTTCT -3'; 286 5'-(286-382 primer sequence aa) reverse GCGACCGGTGGGGCACATTCTAGAAGGTGGACCTGATCATG3'; 296 sequence 5'-(296-335aa) forward primer GATCGGATCCAATGATCAAACGCTCTAAGAAGAAC-3' and reverse primer 5'-GCGACCGGTGGGGGTCTGGTAGGATCATACTCGGAATAGA-3'; 316 sequence 5'-(*316-335aa*) forward primer GATCGGATCCAAGTGCCTTGTTGGATGCTGAGCCCCCAT-3'; 341 sequence (341-361 forward primer aa) 5'GATCGGATCCATCGATGATGGGCTTACTGACCAACCTGGC-3' and reverse primer 5'-GCGACCGGTGGCGCCCAGTTGATCATGTGAACCAGCTCCC-3'; 368 5'sequence (368-394 aa) forward primer GATCGGATCCAGTGGATTTGACCCTCCATGATCAGGTCCA-3' and reverse primer 5'-GCGACCGGTGGGCGCCAGACGAGACCAATCATCAGGATCT-3'; 381 5'sequence (381-412 aa) forward primer

GATCGGATCCATGTGCCTGGCTAGAGATCCTGATGATTGGT-3' and reverse primer 5'-GCGACCGGTGGGTTCCTGTCCAAGAGCAAGTTAGGAGCAA-3'; 395 (395-412 sequence aa) forward primer 5'GATCGGATCCATCCATGGAGCACCCAGTGAAGCTACTGTT-3'; 427 sequence 5'-(427-457 forward primer aa) GATCGGATCCAATGCTGCTGGCTACATCATCTCGGTTCCG-3' and reverse 5'primer GCGACCGGTGGTCCAGAATTAAGCAAAATAATAGATTTGAGGCACAC-3'; 5'-381-457 458-552 sequence forward sequence; primer GATCGGATCCAGTGTACACATTTCTGTCCAGCACCCTGAAGTCT-3' and reverse 5'primer GCGACCGGTGGGGGGGGCGCATGTAGGCGGTGGGCGTCCAGCATCTC-3'. All these fragments were amplified using the Platinum Pfx (Invitrogen), according to the manufacturer's instructions. The PCR products were purified, digested with BamHI/AgeI and finally subcloned into pREV(1.4)-GFP. The ER 444-456 sequence was subcloned in the same vector, as a short fragment generated by annealing of specific oligonucleotides. The same strategy was utilized to generate the ER 444-456 mutant. All putative ER NES were verified by sequencing to confirm the exact reading frame between REV and GFP. The site-directed mutations of ERa were introduced into the pSG5-HEG0 using a standard PCR methodology. Two mutants were generated: pSG5-HEG4A (Ile 451 and 452 changed with Ala; Leu 453 and 454 changed with Ala) and pSG5-HEGIL (Ile 451 changed with Ala; Leu 454 changed with Ala). The cDNAs coding for the ERa mutants (HEG4A and HEGIL) were subcloned into EcoRI-pEGFP. All junctions were verified by sequencing.

Cell culture

Human breast cancer-derived MCF-7 cells and low passage mouse embryo NIH3T3 fibroblasts were grown and made quiescent as reported (Castoria et al., 1999 and 2003).

Transfection experiments, nuclear export and transactivation assays

Unless otherwise stated, quiescent MCF-7 cells on coverslips were transfected with 1 μ g of each purified plasmid using the SuperFect reagent (Qiagen). After transfection, the cells were incubated at 37°C for 24h, and then used for the indicated experiments. The nuclear export assay was performed as described (Henderson & Eleftheriou, 2000). Briefly, each putative NES-ER sequence was subcloned into the

REV (1.4)-GFP and then transfected (at 2 μ g) by SuperFect into growing MCF-7 cells. After 18 h the cells were incubated with cycloheximide (at 15 μ g/ml; Calbiochem) and left untreated or treated for 8 h with actinomycin D (at 5 μ g/ml; Calbiochem). When indicated, leptomycin B (at 5 ng/ml; Calbiochem) was added 30 min before the actinomycin D addition. Growing NIH3T3 fibroblasts were plated on Petri dishes or coverslips. They were then transfected by SuperFect using 2 μ g of either pEGFP or pEGFP-HEG0 or pEGFP-HEGIL. For trans-activation assay, 2 μ g of pGL2 ERE-Luc were co-transfected. Twelve hours after transfection, cells were made quiescent and then left untreated or treated with 10 nM estradiol for 16 h. Lysates were prepared and the luciferase activity was measured using a luciferase assay system (Promega). The results were corrected using CH110-expressed β -galactosidase activity (Amersham Biosciences). For DNA synthesis analysis, the fibroblasts were made quiescent and then left unstimulated or stimulated with the indicated compounds.

DNA synthesis analysis.

Quiescent cells on coverslips were left unstimulated or stimulated for 18 h with the indicated compounds. Estradiol was added at 10 nM. The Tat peptide conjugated to the 444-456 amino acid sequence of ER α (Tat-pep) as well as the Tat control peptide (ctrl) were added at 1 μ M. After a 6 h-pulse with 100 μ M BrdU (Sigma, St.Louis, MO), BrdU incorporation was analyzed as described (Castoria et al., 1999).

Immunofluorescence and confocal microscopy

Cells on coverslips were fixed for 10 min with Para formaldehyde (3%, w/v in PBS), washed with PBS, and then analyzed by fluorescence microscopy for the subcellular localization of GFP-HEGO, its mutants as well as putative ER-NES constructs. Similar analysis was done to detect GFP-FKHR wt or its mutant GFP-FKHR-AAA. In all other experiments, the cells on coverslips were fixed and permeabilized as described (Castoria et al., 1999). Endogenous ER α was visualized as described (Castoria et al., 1999), using the A314 mouse monoclonal antibody or the H222 rat monoclonal antibody. The dominant negative $\Delta p85\alpha$ and Myc-His tagged Akt K were visualized as reported (Castoria et al., 2001). The Myc-tagged pSG5 or HEG0 or HEGIL were detected as reported (Castoria et al., 2004), using the mouse anti-Myc tag monoclonal antibody (Clontech). Coverslips were finally stained with Hoechst 33258, inverted and mounted in Mowiol (Calbiochem, CA). Fields were analyzed with a DMBL Leica (Leica) fluorescent microscope using 40, 63 and 100x objectives. Images were processed using IMI1000 or FW4000 (Leica) software. When indicated,

the distribution of fluorescence was analyzed by a confocal LSM 510 Zeiss microscope.

Purified proteins and in vitro protein-protein interactions

Ran Q69L expressed in JM109 bacteria was purified using the Ni-NTA agarose (Qiagen), and recombinant human ER α (2800pmol/ml) was from Panvera. S³⁵-labeled HA-CRM1 was produced in rabbit reticulocyte lysate (Promega) and protein-protein interaction was done as described (Migliaccio et al., 2000). Immunoprecipitation was done using the rabbit polyclonal anti-ER Ab (G-20 Santa Cruz, at 1µg/ml) or the mouse monoclonal anti-HA antibody (Covance, at 2µg/ml). Eluted proteins were analyzed by immunoblotting or fluorography.

Lysates, electrophoresis and immunoblotting

All performed as described (Migliaccio et al., 2000). The rabbit polyclonal anti ER antibody (G-20; Santa Cruz) was used to detect ER α . Expression and production of Ran Q69L was verified using the mouse monoclonal anti-His tag antibody (Qiagen). ER α and the chimera GFP-ER α (see the Supplemental data) were detected using either the rat monoclonal (H222 from Abbott Laboratories) anti ER α antibody or the mouse monoclonal anti GFP antibody (Clontech). Immunoreactive proteins were revealed by the ECL detection system (Amersham Biosciences).

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank L. Altucci, P. Chambon, B. Cullen, A. Diehl, J. Downward, B. Henderson and I. Mattaj for plasmids and reagents. This work was supported by grants from Associazione Italiana per la Ricerca sul Cancro (National and Regional Grants) and Ministero dell'Università e della Ricerca Scientifica (PRIN 2006).

REFERENCES

Abbondanza et al, (1998) Interaction of vault particles with estrogen receptor in the MCF-7 breast cancer cell. J. Cell Biol. 141, 1301-1310.

Alt JR, Cleveland, J.L., Hannink, M. and Diehl, J.A. (2000) Phosphorylationdependent regulation of cyclin D1 nuclear export and cyclin D1-dependent cellular transformation. Gen.&Dev. 14, 3102-3114.

Askjaer, P. et al (1999). Ran-regulated interactions of CRM1 with nucleoporins and a shuttling DEAD-Box Helicase. Mol. Cell. Biol. 19, 6276-6285.

Bischoff, F.R., Klebe, C., Kretschemer, J., Wiittinghofer, A. and Ponstingl, H., (1994) RanGAP1 induces GTPase activity of nuclear ras-related Ran. Proc.Natl.Acad.Sci. USA 91, 2587-2591.

Birkenkamp, K.U. and Coffer, P.J. (2003) Regulation of cell survival and proliferation by the FOXO (Forkhead box, class O) subfamily of Forkhead transcription factors. Biochem. Soc. Trans. 31, 292-297.

Castoria, G. et al (1999) Non-transcriptional action of estrogen and progestin triggers DNA synthesis. EMBO J. 18, 2500-2510.

Castoria, G. et al (2001) PI3-kinase in concert with Src promotes the S-phase entry of estradiol-stimulated MCF-7 cells. EMBO J. 20, 6050-6059.

Castoria, G. et al. (2003) Androgen-stimulated DNA synthesis and cytoskeletal changes in fibroblasts by a nontranscriptional receptor action. J. Cell Biol. 161, 547-556.

Castoria, G. et al. (2004) Role of atypical PKC in estradiol-triggered G1/S progression of MCF-7 cells. Mol. Cell. Biol. **24**, 7643-7653.

Dhand, R. et al. (1994) PI3-kinase: structural and functional analysis of intersubunit interactions. EMBO J. 13, 511-521.

Dauvois S, White R, Parker MG. (1993) The antiestrogen ICI 182780 disrupts estrogen receptor nucleocytoplasmic shuttling. J. Cell. Sci. 106, 1377-1388.

DeFranco DB. (2001) Nuclear export: DNA-binding domains find a surprising partner. Curr Biol. 11, 1036-7.

Fornerod M, Ohno M, Yoshida M, Mattaj IW. (1997) CRM1 is an export receptor for leucine-rich nuclear export signals. Cell. 19, 1051-60.

Fukuda, M., Asano, S., Nakamura, T., Adachi, M., Yoshida, M., Yanagida, M. and Nishida, E. (1997) CRM1 is responsible for intracellular transport mediated by the nuclear export signal. Nature 20, 308-11

Guiochen-Mantel, A., Delabre, K., Lescop, P. and Milgrom, E. (1994) Nuclear localization signals also mediate the outward movement of proteins from the nucleus. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 91, 7179-7183.

Gururaj, A.E., Rayala, S.K., Vadlamudi, R.K. and Kumar, R. (2006) Novel mechanisms of resistance to endocrine therapy: genomic and nongenomic considerations. Clin Cancer Res. 12, 1001s-1007s.

Henderson, B. R. & Eleftherious A. (2000) A comparison of the activity, sequence specificity, and CRM1-dependence of different nuclear export signals. Exp Cell Res 256,231-224.

Henderson, B. R. (2000) Nuclear-cytoplasmic shuttling of APC regulates β -catenin subcellular localization and turnover. Nat. Cell Biol. 2, 653-660.

Izaurralde, E., Kutay, U., von Kobbe, C., Mattaj, I.W. and Gorlich, D. (1997) The asymmetric distribution of the constituents of the Ran system is essential for transport into and out of the nucleus. EMBO J.16, 6535-6547.

Joliot, A. & Prochiantz, A. (2004) Transduction peptides: from technology to physiology. Nat Cell Biol 6, 189-196.

Katzenellenbogen, B.S., Elliston, J.F., Monsma, F.J. Jr, Springer, P.A., Ziegler, Y.S. and Greene, G.L. (1987) Structural analysis of covalently labeled estrogen receptors by limited proteolysis and monoclonal antibody reactivity. Biochemistry 26, 2364-2373.

Kau, T.R. & Silver, P.A. (2003) Nuclear transport as a target for cell growth. Drug Discov. Today 8,78-85.

Kumar, R. et al (2002) A naturally occurring MTA1 variant sequesters oestrogen receptor- α in the cytoplasm. Nature 418, 654-657.

Kudo, N., Wolff, B., Sekimoto, T., Schreiner, E.P., Yoneda, Y., Yanagida, M., Horinouchi, S. and Yoshida, M.(1998) Leptomycin B inhibition of signal-mediated nuclear export by direct binding to CRM1. Exp Cell Res 242, 540-547.

Lee, H. & Bai, W. (2002) Regulation of estrogen receptor nuclear export by ligandinduced and p38-mediated receptor phosphorylation Mol Cell Biol 22,5835-5845. Liu, J. & De Franco, D.B., (2000) Protracted Nuclear Export of Glucocorticoid Receptor Limits Its Turnover and Does Not Require The exportine1/CRM-Directed Nuclear export pathway Mol. Endo. 14, 40-51.

Mangelsdorf, D.J. et al (1995) The nuclear receptor superfamily: the second decade. Cell 83,835-839.

Maruvada, P., Baumann, C.T., Hager, G.L. and Yen, P.M. (2003) Dynamic shuttling and intranuclear mobility of nuclear hormone receptors. J Biol Chem. 4, 12425-12432.

Michael, W. M. (2000) Nucleocytoplasmic shuttling signals: two for the price of one. Trends Cell Biol. 10, 46-50.

Migliaccio, A. et al. (2000) Steroid-induced androgen receptor-oestradiol receptor β -Src complex triggers prostate cancer cell proliferation. EMBO J. 19, 5406-5417.

Migliaccio, A. et al., (2002) Sex steroid hormones act as growth factors. J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol. 83, 31-35.

Migliaccio, A. et al (2005) Steroid receptor regulation of EGF signaling through Src in breast and prostate cancer cells: steroid antagonist action. Cancer Res., 65, 10585-10593.

Migliaccio, A., Castoria, G. and Auricchio, F. (2007) Src-dependent signalling pathway regulation by sex-steroid hormones: Therapeutic implications. Int. J. Biochem. Cell. Biol. 39, 1343-1348.

Nakamura, N., Ramaswamy, S., Vazquez, F., Signoretti, S., Loda, M. and Sellers, W. R. (2000) Forkhead transcription factors are critical effectors of cell death and cell cycle arrest downstream of PTEN. Mol. Cell. Biol. 20, 8969-8982.

Nigg, E.A. (1997) Nucleocytoplasmic trasport: signals, mechanism and regulation. Nature 386, 779-787.

Prufer, K. & Barsony, J. (2002) Retinoid X receptor dominates the nuclear import and export of the unliganded vitamin D receptor. Mol. Endo. 16, 1738-1751.

Saporita, A.J., Zhang, Q., Navai, N., Dincer, Z., Hahn, J., Cai, Z. and Wang, Z. (2003) Identification and characterization of a ligand-regulated nuclear export signal in androgen receptor. J. Biol. Chem. 278, 41998-42005.

Savory, J. C., Hsu B., Laquian, I.R., Giffin, W. Reich T., Hache, R.J. and Lefebre Y.A., (1999) Discrimination between NL1 and NL2 mediated nuclear localization of the glucocorticoid receptor. Mol. Cell Biol., 19, 1025-1037.

Schuur, E.R., Loktev, A.V., Sharma, M., Sun, Z., Roth, R.A. and Weigel, R.J. (2001) Ligand-dependent interaction of estrogen receptor-alpha with members of the forkhead transcription factor family. J Biol Chem. 276, 33554-33560.

Shang, Y., Hu, X., DiRenzo, J., Lazar, M.A. and Brown, M. (2000) Cofactor dynamics and sufficiency in estrogen receptor-regulated transcription. Cell 8, 843-52.

Slamon, D.J., et al. (1989) Studies of the HER-2/neu proto-oncogene in human breast and ovarian cancer. Science. 244, 707-712.

Stenoien, D.L., Patel, K., Mancini, M.G., Dutertre, M., Smith, C.L., O'Malley B.W. and Mancini M.A. (2001) FRAP reveals that mobility of oestrogen receptor- α is ligand-and proteasome-dependent. Nat. Cell. Biol. 3, 15-23.

Stommel, J.M. Marchenko, N.D., Jimenez, G.S., Moll, U.M., Hope, T.J. and Wahl, G.M. (1999) A leuchine-rich nuclear export signal in the p53 tetramerization domain: regulation of subcellular localization and p53 activity by NES masking. EMBO J. 18, 1660-1672.

Tyagi, R.K., Lavrovsky, Y., Ahn, S.C., Song, C.S., Chatterjee, B. and Roy, A.K. (2000) Dynamics of intracellular movement and nucleocytoplasmic recycling of the ligand-activated androgen receptor in living cells. Mol. Endo. 14, 1162-1174.

Tora, L., Mullick, A., Metzger, D., Ponglikitmongkol, M., Park, I. and Chambon, P. (1989) The cloned human oestrogen receptor contains a mutation which alters its hormone binding properties. EMBO J. 7, 1981-1986.

Vadlamudi, R.K., Manavathi, B., Balasenthil, S., Nair, S.S., Yang, Z., Sahin, A.A. and Kumar, R. (2005) Functional implications of altered subcellular localization of PELP1 in breast cancer cells. Cancer Res. 65, 7724-7732.

Vallejo, G., Ballaré, C., Barañao, J.L., Beato, M. and Saragüeta, P. (2005) Progestin Activation of nongenomic pathways via cross talk of progesterone receptor with estrogen receptor ß induces proliferation of endometrial stromal cells. Mol. Endo. 19, 3023-3037.

Vicent, G.P., Ballaré, C., Nacht, A.S., Clausell, J., Subtil-Rodríguez, A., Quiles, I., Jordan, A. and Beato, M. (2006) Induction of progesterone target genes requires activation of Erk and Msk kinases and phosphorylation of histone H3. Mol Cell. 24, 367-381.

Zhao, H.H. et al. (2001) Forkhead homologue in rhabdomyosarcoma functions as a bifunctional nuclear receptor-interacting protein with both coactivator and corepressor functions. J Biol Chem. 276, 27907-27912.

Zang, Y. & Xiong, Y. (2001) A p-53 amino-terminal nuclear export signal inhibited by DNA damage-induced phosphorylation. Science 292,1910-1915.

FIGURE LEGENDS

Fig. 1. Estradiol-induced nuclear export of ERα is modulated by PI3K/Akt pathway and depends on CRM1.

Quiescent MCF-7 cells were used. In a, cells were untreated or treated with 10 nM estradiol (E2) for the indicated times (min). ER α localization was analyzed by immunofluorescence using the indicated antibodies. In **b** and **c**, cells were transfected with pEGFP-HEG0, then left untreated or treated with the indicated compounds. OH-Tamoxifen (TX, from Zeneca) was used at 0.1 μ M; actinomycin D (Act D) was added at 5 μ g/ml, 1h before the estradiol stimulation. The GFP-HEGO localization was determined by fluorescence. In d, cells were transfected with the indicated plasmids and left untreated or treated with estradiol (10 nM) for the indicated times (min). The Myc-tagged pSG5, or $\Delta p85\alpha$ or Myc-His-tagged dominant negative Akt ectopically expressed in MCF-7 cells were visualized by immunofluorescence, as described in Methods. ER α localization was analyzed by immunofluorescence using the rat anti-ER monoclonal antibody (H222 MAb). In e, cells were transfected with pEGFP-HEG0 and then left untreated or treated with 10 nM estradiol, in the absence or presence of LMB (at 5 ng/ml). LMB was added 30 min before the hormone treatment. Cells were also treated with LMB in the absence of hormone. The GFP-HEGO localization was determined by fluorescence. In **a**, **b**, **c**, **d**, and **e**, cells that fell into the category of exclusively nuclear fluorescence were scored and data expressed as a percentage of total cells (in a) or transfected cells (in **b**, **c**, **d**, **e**). Data were derived from at least 1000 scored cells. The results of more independent experiments have been averaged; means and SEM are shown. nrepresents the number of experiments. In \mathbf{f}_{i} images from one experiment in \mathbf{e} were captured. Panels show the GFP-ER localization in MCF-7 cells stimulated for 60 min with estradiol (E2), in the absence (left picture) or presence (right picture) of LMB. In g, ³⁵S-labeled HA-CRM1 was incubated with recombinant ERα in the absence or presence of estradiol (10 nM). The purified recombinant RanQ69L (at 1 µM) was included in the incubation mixture of each sample. Proteins were immunoprecipitated with the rabbit polyclonal anti ER α antibody. Eluted proteins were immunoblotted with the anti ERa antibody (upper panel) or revealed by fluorography (lower panel).

Fig. 2. The ERα 444-456 sequence restores the export activity of the NES-deficient REV1.4-GFP.

Growing MCF-7 cells were used. In **a** and **b**, cells transfected with the indicated constructs. After transfection, the cells were left untreated (no drug), or treated with actinomycin D (5 μ g/ml), alone or together with leptomycin B (5 ng/ml). The subcellular distribution of GFP proteins was determined by fluorescence microscopy and graphically shown in panel **a**, with mean values taken from at least three experiments, and a standard deviation of less than 15%. For each experiment, at least 600 cells were scored. Panel **b** shows representative images of one experiment in **a**. Panel **c** shows the ER α wild type 444-456 sequence as well as its mutated version. The putative NES-ER α sequence is indicated by the underlined amino acids, which were substituted with alanine residues in the mutant sequence. The ER-444 wt (wt) as well as the ER-444 mutant (mut) sequences were subcloned into the REV (1.4)-GFP as described in Methods and then transfected (**d** and **e**) in growing MCF-7 cells. After transfection, the cells were left untreated (-), or treated with 5 µg/ml actinomycin D (+). The percentage of cells with nuclear (N), nuclear/ cytoplasmic (N/C) and cytoplasmic (C) GFP protein was determined by fluorescence microscopy and graphically shown in **d**. Data were derived from at least 600 scored cells. The results of more independent experiments have been averaged; means and SEM are shown. *n* represents the number of experiments. Panel **e** shows representative images of one experiment in **d**.

Fig. 3. A peptide mimicking the putative NES sequence of ERα displaces the CRM1/ERa interaction, sequesters the receptor into the nuclei and inhibits the S-phase entry of estradiol-treated MCF-7.

Panel a shows the aminoacidic sequence of the Tat-conjugated ERalpha (444-456) peptide (Tat-pep). In **b**, ³⁵S-labeled HA-CRM1 was incubated with recombinant ER α from baculovirus in the absence or presence of estradiol (10 nM), alone or together with a 200-fold excess of the Tat-conjugated peptide (Tat-pep). A 200-fold excess of a non-specific peptide (Tat) was used as a control (ctrl). CRM1 was immunoprecipitated with the anti-HA monoclonal antibody and proteins in immunocomplexes were revealed by fluorography (upper panel) and immunoblotting with the anti ER α antibody (lower panel). In **c**, quiescent MCF-7 cells transfected with GFP-HEGO were incubated for 1h with the Tat-conjugated peptide (Tat-pep). Thereafter, the cells were left untreated or treated for the indicated times with 10 nM estradiol. The proportion of cells with nuclear GFP protein was determined by fluorescence microscopy and graphically shown. For each experiment, at least 200 cells were scored. The results of more independent experiments have been averaged; means and SEM are shown. n represents the number of experiments. Images of one experiment in c are presented in panel d. It shows the intracellular distribution of GFP-ER in MCF-7 cells treated for 60 min with estradiol in the absence (left picture) or presence of Tat-pep (right picture). The arrows indicate the cells showing nuclear distribution of the GFP-ER. In e, MCF-7 cells on coverslips were made quiescent as described in Methods or serum starved (maintained for 24 h in 0, 5% FCS). The cells were incubated for 24 h with 10 nM estradiol or 20% serum,

in the absence or presence of the Tat-conjugated ERalpha (444-456) peptide (Tat -pep) or Tat alone (ctrl). After **in vivo** pulse with BrdU, DNA synthesis was analyzed and BrdU incorporation expressed as percent of control. In estradiol-stimulated cells (E₂), BrdU incorporation ranged from 55 to 65% of total cells, whereas in serum-stimulated cells (serum) it ranged from 65 to 70%. The basal BrdU incorporation (7%) was in each case calculated and subtracted. For each experiment, at least 200 cells were scored. The results of more independent experiments have been averaged; means and SEM are shown. *n* represents the number of experiments. In **f**, quiescent MCF-7 cells were stimulated with 10 nM estradiol for 24 h and the Tat-conjugated peptide was added after the hormone addition, at the time points indicated in Figure. After **in vivo** pulse with BrdU, DNA synthesis was analyzed as in **e**. For each experiment, at least 300 cells were scored. The results of two independent experiments have been averaged. Means and SEM are shown.

Fig. 4. Mutations in the NES sequence prevent nuclear export of full-length ERα and the S-phase entry in MCF-7 cells stimulated by estradiol.

In **a**, aligned sequences of the wild type and NES mutants of ER α are shown. The NES-ER α sequence between amino acids 444-456 is highlighted in bold. Mutated amino acids are underlined. The NES mutants, GFP-HEG4A and GFP-HEGIL, were prepared from GFP-HEGO as described in Methods. In **b**, quiescent MCF-7 cells were transfected with the indicated plasmids and then left unstimulated or stimulated with 10 nM estradiol for the times indicated in the Figure. The percentage of cells with nuclear GFP protein was determined by fluorescence microscopy and graphically shown. For each experiment, at least 150 cells were scored. The results of different independent experiments have been averaged; means and SEM are shown. n represents the number of experiments. Images of one experiment in **b** are presented in panel **c**, which shows the intracellular distribution of GFP-HEGO or GFP-HEG 4A or GFP-HEG IL in MCF-7 cells treated for 60min with estradiol. In **d** and **e**, growing NIH3T3 fibroblasts were used. In **d**, cells were transfected with an ERE-Luc construct, along with the indicated plasmids. After transfection, the cells were made quiescent and then left unstimulated or stimulated with 10 nM estradiol. The luciferase activity was assayed, normalized using β -gal as an internal control, and expressed as fold induction. In e, cells on coverslips were transfected with the indicated plasmids and made quiescent. The cells were left unstimulated or stimulated for 18 h with either 10nM estradiol or 20% serum. When indicated by the asterisk, the Tat-conjugated ERalpha peptide was included at 1μ M to the cell medium. After **in vivo** pulse with BrdU, DNA synthesis was analyzed by immunofluorescence. In transfected cells, BrdU incorporation was calculated by the formula: percentage of BrdU-positive cells= number of transfected-positive cells/number of transfected cells)x 100 and compared with BrdU incorporation of untransfected cells from the same coverslips. For each plasmid, data are derived from at least 500 scored cells. The results of more independent experiments have been averaged; means and SEM are shown. *n* represents the number of experiments.

Fig. 5. Estradiol regulation of FKHR nuclear export and role of FKHR in the hormoneinduced DNA synthesis of MCF-7 cells.

Quiescent MCF-7 on coverslips were used. In a, cells were transfected with the indicated plasmids and then left unstimulated or stimulated for 24 h with 10 nM estradiol. After in vivo pulse with BrdU, DNA synthesis was analyzed by immunofluorescence and BrdU incorporation was calculated as in Fig. 4. In **b**, cells were transfected with the indicated plasmids and then left unstimulated or stimulated with 10 nM estradiol for the indicated times. Endogenous ERa localization as well as expression of GFP, or GFP-FKHR wt or GFP FKHR AAA mutant was monitored by confocal microscopy. Cells that fell into the category of exclusively ER nuclear fluorescence were scored and data expressed as a percentage of transfected cells. In c, cells were co-transfected with the indicated plasmids and then left unstimulated or stimulated with 10 nM estradiol for 60 min. Localization of GFP-FKHR wt, Myc-HEG0 or Myc-HEGIL mutant was monitored by confocal microscopy. Cells that fell into the category of exclusively FKHR nuclear fluorescence were scored and data expressed as a percentage of co-transfected cells. For each experiment in **a**, **b** and **c**, data were derived from at least 500 scored cells. The results of several independent experiments have been averaged; means and SEM are shown. *n* represents the number of experiments. In **d**, images from one experiment in **b** or **c** are shown. They represent the staining of endogenous ER α (red) in MCF-7 cells expressing the GFP-FKHR (green in left panels) or the mutant, GFP-FKHR AAA (green in middle panels) and treated for 60 min with estradiol. Right panels show the staining of Myc-tagged NES-ERa mutant (red) in MCF-7 cells co-expressing the GFP-FKHR wt (green) and treated for 60 min with estradiol. Merged images are also shown in the lowest pictures of the panel.

Fig. 1



Fig. 2





Fig. 4



Fig. 5



SUPPLEMENTAL DATA

EXPERIMENTAL PROCEDURES

Constructs

The wild type ER α (HEGO) and its mutants, HEG14, HEG15 and HEG241 into pSG5 (Tora et al. 1989; Ylikomi et al. 1992) were digested with the EcoRI and ligated into the pEGFP plasmid (C2 from Clontech, CA). pEGFP-NLS/HEG14 was obtained by digestion of pEGFP-HEGO with MspI and BamHI and subcloned into SmaI/BamHI pEGFP. All junctions were verified by DNA sequencing. All other experimental procedures have been described in the text.

EXPERIMENTAL DATA SUPPORTING THE TEXT

Identification of domains involved in the hormone regulated nucleo-cytoplasmic shuttling of ER

Two ER mutants, HEG15 and HEG14, were subcloned into pEGFP. HEG15 (A282-595 HEG0) contains highly conserved nuclear localization signals (NLS 2 and 3; Guiochon-Mantel et al., 1991). It binds DNA but is unable to bind estradiol (Ylikomi et al. 1992). In turn, HEG14 (Δ 1-281) contains NLS1. It binds the hormone, but does not bind DNA (Ylikomi et al., 1992). The resulting chimeras, GFP-HEG15 and GFP-HEG14, were transiently transfected into quiescent MCF-7 cells. In agreement with previous results (Ylikomi et al., 1992), our data show that neither GFP-HEG15 nor GFP-HEG14 shuttle between the nucleus and the cytoplasm. Irrespective of the hormone treatment, the first mutant mostly resides in the nuclear compartment. Although GFP-HEG14 contains the NLS1 sequence and binds the hormone, it does not enter nuclei even after estradiol addition. From these data, we speculated that the hormone binding domain localized in the HEG14 mutant as well as NLSs (2 and 3) of ERa are both required for the estradiol-induced nuclear import of the receptor. We next subcloned the HE241G into pEGFP. This mutant contains the hormone binding domain and lacks the three NLSs. It is indeed prevalently localized in the cytoplasm regardless of estradiol treatment. Similar results were obtained by ectopic expression of this mutant in NIH3T3 fibroblasts (Castoria et al., 1999). The behavior of this mutant confirms that in the absence of NLS, hormone binding is not sufficient to induce nuclear translocation of the receptor. Since HEG15 is localized in the nuclear compartment and its localization is unaffected by hormonal treatment of cells, we reasoned that addition of NLSs to HEG14 might restore the estradiol-induced import of ERa. Analysis of transfected cells with the resulting chimera, GFP-NLS/HEG14, showed not only nuclear import but also export similar to GFP-HEG0 in response to the estradiol treatment.

Data collected in Fig. 2 show that the 241-595 AA sequence of ER α is responsible for the estradiol-regulated nucleo-cytoplasmic shuttling of ER in MCF-7 cells.

Legend to Fig. 1- MCF-7 cells were used. In **A**, untransfected cells were untreated or treated with estradiol (10 nM), for the indicated times. Lysates were prepared and analysed by Western blot using the rat monoclonal H222 anti ER antibody. In **B** and **C**, cells were tnasfected with GFP-HEGO and untreated or treated with 10 nM estradiol for the indicated times. Lysates were analysed by Western blot using the antibodies against the indicated proteins.

Legend to Fig. 2- Wild-type and mutants of ER α were subcloned into pEGFP as described in Supplemental Experimental Procedures. Fig. 2 **a** shows a schematic representation of the mutants. As shown in Fig. 2 **b** and **c**, quiescent MCF-7 cells were transfected with the indicated plasmids and then left untreated or treated for the indicated times with estradiol (10 nM). The localization of the indicated mutants as well as GFP-HEGO was determined by fluorescence. The score was performed as described in the text (see the legend to Fig.1). For each plasmid, data were derived from at least 500 cells. The results of more independent experiments have been averaged; means and SEM are shown. *n* represents the number of experiments.

Legend to Fig. 3-

The Tat-peptide does not affect the EGF-induced p27 nuclear exit in mouse fibroblasts NIH3T3 (A), and does not interfere in sub-cellular distribution of p53 in MCF-7 cells (B).

In A, quiescent NIH3T3 fibroblasts on coverslips were unstimulated or stimulated for 14h with EGF (100 ng/ml). When indicated the Tat-peptide (Tat-pep) was added at 1 μ M together with EGF. Nuclear localization of p27 was revealed by immunofluorescence (Castoria et al., 2004) and expressed as % of total cells.

In B, quiescent MCF-7 cells on coverslips were unstimulated or stimulated with 10 nM estradiol for the indicated times. When indicated, the Tat-peptide (Tat-pep) was added at 1 mM, together with estradiol. Nuclear localization of p53 was revealed by immunofluorescence and expressed as % of total cells.

The putative NES sequence of ER α shows homology with the p53 NES and is shared by other steroid receptors.

In C, the sequence alignment between the indicated regions of ER α and p53 is shown, with the conserved amino acids in bold.

In **D**, the sequence alignment between the indicated regions of ER α and other steroid receptors is depicted. Sequences were obtained from The National Center for Biotechnology Information Data Library: ER α (estrogen receptor α) accession no. NP000116; ER β (estrogen reviceptor β) no. NP001035366; PgR (progesterone receptor) no. NP000917; AR (androgen receptor) no. NP000035; GR (glucocorticoid receptor) no. P04150; MR (mineralocorticoid receptor) no.P08235. Conserved amino acids are in bold; the core of ER-NES sequence and the putative core of NES sequences in the indicated steroid receptors are underlined.

References not cited in the text

Guiochen-Mantel, A., Lescop, P., Christin-Maitre, S., Loosfelt, H., Perrot-Applanat, M., and Milgrom, E. (1991) Nucleocytoplasmic shuttling of the progesterone receptor. EMBO J. 10, 3851-3859.

Ylikomi, T., Bocquel, M.T., Berry, M., Gronemeyer, H. and Chambon, P. (1992) Cooperation of proto-signals for nuclear accumulation of estrogen and progesterone receptors. EMBO J. 11, 3681-3694.

Supplemental materials 1



Supplemental Data- Fig. 1





Supplemental materials 3



Supplemental Data- Fig. 3

Integrating signals between cAMP and MAPK pathways in breast cancer

Gabriella Castoria¹, Antimo Migliaccio¹, Loredana D'Amato¹, Rosina Di Stasio¹, Alessandra Ciociola¹, Maria Lombardi¹, Antonio Bilancio¹, Marina Di Domenico¹, Antonietta de Falco¹, Ferdinando Auricchio¹

¹Department of General Pathology, II University of Naples, Via L. De Crecchio, 7, 80138 Naples, Italy

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1. Abstract

2. Introduction

3. Breast cancer: a general overview

3.1. Steroid receptors in breast cancer

4. Signaling by steroid receptors

4.1. Classical and rapid response models of steroid action
4.2. Role of cAMP in breast cancer
4.3. MAPK pathway in breast cancer
4.4. Integration between cAMP and MAPK pathways in breast cancer

5. Summary and perspectives

6. Acknowledgements
7. References

1. ABSTRACT

Breast cancer is one of the most common malignancies in Western society. Localized breast cancer, before it spreads, can be cured by surgery. However, the high mortality rate associated with breast cancer is due to a propensity of the tumor to metastasize when the primary tumor is small or undetectable. Although steroid receptor status has been recognized as the most precise predictor of response to hormone therapy, a significant number of tumors expressing these receptors metastasize and patients do not respond to the antihormone therapy. The mechanism leading to breast cancer progression and resistance to the hormone therapy is not completely understood at the present time. Compelling evidence shows that hormone-bound steroid receptors in breast cancer cells activate complex signaling networks, which include MAPK- and G protein-dependent pathways. These responses, which occur within seconds or minutes after steroid administration, are not due to changes in gene expression. Depending on cell systems, steroid activation of these networks leads to different and profound effects on extra nuclear and nuclear events. In such a way steroids foster cell cycle, reduce apoptosis and stimulate cell migration of target cells. All these processes are deregulated in breast cancer. In this review we will discuss new aspects of signaling pathways activated by steroids and their integration with other pathways in breast cancer. Recent findings on the discovery of compounds specifically interfering in such a complex network will be presented.

2. INTRODUCTION

Breast cancer is very common in developed countries, with one in ten women developing the disease and half of those dying of it. The status of steroid receptors is a well-established prognostic marker in breast cancer. Estradiol receptor alpha (ER alpha) has been implicated in the progression of breast cancer, and this is corroborated by the finding that about 60-70% of human breast cancers are ER alpha-positive (1). ER alpha status predicts a favorable disease outcome. Most patients with ER alpha-positive breast cancer receive tamoxifen as adjuvant endocrine therapy (2). Survival of tamoxifen-treated patients is longer for women with cancer with ER alpha amplification than for women with ER alpha expressing cancer without amplification (3). However, although tamoxifen treatment has improved the outcome from breast cancer, many patients become resistant to the hormone therapy and develop metastatic breast tumors. Several mechanisms have been proposed to explain the causes of breast cancer resistance to endocrine therapy. These include expression of steroid receptor variants, ligand-independent activation of steroid receptors, over-expression and activation of tyrosine kinases, most notably ErbB2 (4), and signaling effectors, such as AKT (5).

Steroid hormones control proliferation and survival of breast epithelial cells. This activity has been so far attributed to the interaction of steroids with their cognate receptors and the consequent regulation of gene transcription (6). In addition to the well-studied nuclear function, ERs, progesterone receptor (PgR) and androgen receptor (AR) participate in extranuclear and membrane-mediated signaling events (7). Such a non genomic action has been linked to rapid responses elicited by steroid hormones and involves activation of Src, mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK), phosphatidylinositol-3-kinase (PI3-K), protein kinase C (PKC) and etherotrimeric G-proteins in cytoplasm or membrane of target cells (8). Furthermore, the extra-nuclear mechanism regulating the cross talk between ER alpha and EGFR in cytoplasm of breast cancer cells has been recently analyzed (9). Interestingly, important biological responses such as DNA synthesis and cytoskeleton changes leading to cell migration can occur in the absence of transcriptional activity or nuclear localization of steroid receptors (10-12). Depending on the cell type and experimental conditions, steroid action may depend on integration between extranuclear and nuclear receptor activities (13).

In this review, we discuss new concepts of cross talk between steroid receptor and signaling effectors accounting for the non genomic actions of steroids. In particular, we highlight recent developments unraveling the intricate signaling network regulated by steroids in breast cancer and the integration of these pathways in the cell. Elucidating the details of these programs should provide a more rational approach to breast cancer therapy.

3. BREAST CANCER: A GENERAL OVERVIEW

Breast cancer remains a widespread disease. In 2004, there were 371,000 new cases of breast cancer diagnosed and 129,900 breast cancer-related deaths in Europe (14). Nevertheless, a decline in mortality rate has been observed during the last few years (15). This decline is due to mammographic screening, more precise diagnosis, and an increase in the number of women receiving the best treatment for their condition, like the extensive use of tamoxifen (16).

The causes leading to breast cancer and the identification of prevention strategies are still elusive. Association of the risk of breast cancer with age at first birth and parity was proposed several years ago (17) and confirmed by subsequent studies (15). Additional risk factors have been added in recent years. These include genetic factors, geographical location, exposure to ionising radiation, particularly during puberty, absence or short lifetime duration of breastfeeding (typical of women in developed countries), use of oral contraceptives, hormone-replacement therapy, high body-mass index and dietary factors, such as alcohol abuse. Progression from healthy mammary tissue to invasive carcinoma is still a debated process. The pre-neoplastic potential of benign, proliferative lesions of breast and dysplastic changes present in different non-malignant breast diseases is not defined. To date, in situ carcinomas (either ductal or lobular) are morphologically identifiable as neoplastic transformation, whereas stromal invasion and metastasis to regional lymph nodes or distant organs are the hallmarks of developed breast cancer.

The best approach to breast cancer therapy remains targeting the disease at the earliest stages of development. Tamoxifen, a selective estrogen receptor modulator (SERM), has been largely used because of the data from laboratory models and its ability to prevent contro-lateral breast cancer (18). Although the role of tamoxifen as a chemopreventive for women with high risk of breast cancer is generally accepted, what degree of risk is appropriate for its use remains unclear. In addition, tamoxifen induces increased risk of endometrial cancer and other side effects because of its partial agonist activity (19). Thus, other molecules such as Raloxifene and aromatase inhibitors have been developed. Raloxifene is also a SERM largely used in the treatment of osteoporosis in postmenopausal women. It reduces the incidence of breast cancer in osteoporosis trials and does not exert estrogen-like activity in uterus of rodents. Unfortunately, like tamoxifen, it increases thromboembolic events. Aromatase inhibitors are more effective than tamoxifen in preventing controlateral breast cancer and in the adjuvant treatment of earlystage disease. Aromatase inhibitors, however, do not suppress the levels of estradiol in premenopausal patients (18). It is noteworthy that tamoxifen acts through ER, and that only ER-positive breast cancers were reduced in the tamoxifen prevention trials. Its use is not suitable for women with BRCA1 mutations who develop ER-negative breast cancer or in patients with ER-negative breast cancers overexpressing ErbB2/HER2/neu. Drugs targeting other pathways involved in breast carcinogenesis, such as trastuzumab (Herceptin), an antibody against ErbB2, or oral tyrosine kinase inhibitors are used in therapy and new molecules with more specific action are being investigated in laboratory models of breast cancer (8, 20).

In conclusion, the general trend is now to identify new molecular targets in tumors and their neighboring cells and to increase targeted therapy of breast cancer.

3.1. Steroid receptors in breast cancer

Several years ago, Beatson observed that oophorectomy caused tumor regression in advanced breast cancer (21). This seminal finding opened the way to the study of the role of estradiol in this disease. After 70 years, an ER was identified (22) and purified by affinity chromatography (23). This receptor was detected in breast tumors (24) and is now an established prognostic marker. Its expression determines whether or not tamoxifen should be given as adjuvant endocrine therapy.

A second ER was later identified (25) and named ER beta to distinguish it from the original receptor, ER alpha. Two human ER beta isoforms of 530 and 485 amino acids have been described (26-28). The 530 amino acid form is generally believed to be the mature full-length ER beta (27-29).

Although estradiol is the main steroid implicated in breast cancer progression, much evidence points to progesterone as an important factor in the progression and maintenance of the neoplastic phenotype in the mammary gland (30). In fact, clinical data have demonstrated a higher risk of breast cancer in patients under hormone replacement therapy using a combination of estrogens and progestins as compared with those using estrogens alone (31, 32). PgR, like ER, represents a target in the therapeutic approach to breast cancer (33). Accordingly, recent data raise the possibility that anti-progesterone treatment may be useful for breast cancer prevention in individuals with BRCA1 mutations, which predispose to breast and ovarian cancers (34).

PgR in rodents and humans exists as two isoforms, PgR-A and PgR-B. The two isoforms are produced from a single gene by translation initiation at two distinct start codons under the control of separate promoters (35). PgR-A is a truncated form of PgR-B. In humans, the N-terminal 164 amino acids of PgR-B are missing in PgR-A. Although the two forms of PgR have similar structures and identical DNA and ligand binding domains, *in vitro* studies using a progesterone-responsive transcription system reconstituted in mammalian cells revealed that PgR-A and PgR-B are functionally different. In most cases, PgR-B acts as a potent activator of transcription of target genes, whereas PgR-A acts as a dominant repressor of transcription regulated by PgR-B as well as other nuclear receptors (36).

Although a multitude of molecules involved in breast cancer biology, particularly ErbB2 and mutated BRCA1, are used as markers, determination of steroid receptor status remains an important prognostic assay. Overexpression of ER alpha is a well-established prognostic and predictive factor in breast cancer patients (2). More importantly, a large subset of breast cancers shows a singlegene amplification of the ER alpha gene, thus suggesting that this amplification may be a common mechanism in proliferative breast disease and a very early genetic alteration in breast cancer progression (3). Expression of PgR serves as a functional assay because it indicates that the ER transcriptional pathway is intact. When biochemical ligand binding assays indicate concentrations of 10 fmol/mg cytosol protein or more, breast cancers are generally considered ER-positive and PgR-positive for clinical purposes. ER and PgR status can also be evaluated using immunohistochemistry (IHC). Unlike chemical assays, IHC does not require destruction of tissue specimens; in addition, it shows ER tissue distribution. For these reasons, it has become the preferred method for determining ER/PgR status in breast cancer specimens. Quantitative methods using computer-aided image analysis are being developed to improve the accuracy of IHC.

4. SIGNALING BY STEROID RECEPTORS

4.1. Classical and rapid response models of steroid action

Steroid hormones influence many processes in mammals, including cell growth, cardiovascular health, bone integrity, immunity, cognition, and behavior. Evidence collected in the last few years indicates that regulation of these effects may be mediated by a complex interface between modulation of signaling cascades and control of gene expression. Receptors in the cell nucleus regulate gene expression, whereas classical receptors localized in close proximity to the cell membrane or in the extranuclear compartment of cells activate signal transduction (7, 10).

Transcriptional effects of steroid hormones usually occur via ligand-dependent binding of receptors to target gene promoters as part of a pre-initiation transcription complex, which leads to chromatin remodeling and ultimately regulates gene expression (37). The resulting fluctuations in mRNAs and the proteins they encode take place within hours following hormonal exposure. In contrast, steroid activation of signal transducing pathways occurs within seconds or minutes. These rapid effects are insensitive to RNA and protein synthesis inhibitors. Almost all the members of the steroid hormone family, from the corticosteroids (glucocorticoids and mineralocorticoids) to the sex steroid hormones (estrogens, progestins, and androgens), exhibit rapid, non genomic actions. These range from activation of Src. MAPKs. adenvlvl cvclase and PI3-K to rises in intracellular-calcium concentrations (38-45).

Much evidence shows that steroid stimulation of breast cancer cells rapidly induces G-protein activation and generation of a second messenger such as cAMP and cGMP (46). Although controversial findings have been reported about the nature of receptors mediating these responses, G protein activation by steroids leads to stimulation of various signaling effectors (46) and release of growth factors with consequent activation of their cognate receptors (47). Depending on the cell context, these signals are related to different effects of steroid hormones, such as proliferation, survival, migration and differentiation.

4.2. Role of cAMP pathway in breast cancer

Several years ago, Szego & Davis reported a rapid, acute elevation of uterine cAMP by estradiol treatment of rats (48). Subsequent studies indicated that estradiol treatment of human prostate tissue greatly increases the intracellular cAMP (49), and findings in ER-positive MCF-7 breast cancer cells showed that estradiol enhances intracellular cAMP production through adenylyl cyclase activation and stimulates cAMP response element (CRE)mediated gene expression (50). In agreement with these observations, a role for cAMP/protein kinase A (PKA)dependent pathway in the estradiol-regulated cyclin D1 transcription of ER-positive ZR-75 breast cancer cells has been proposed (51). Altogether, these studies show that signals resulting from activation of G-protein and cAMPsignaling pathways contribute to gene regulation by estradiol.

In addition to being produced in response to steroids and to regulating CRE-mediated genes, cAMP plays a role in the ligand-independent activation of steroid receptors. In fact, 8-Br cAMP treatment of cells transfected with a chicken PgR expression vector and a PgR-responsive reporter causes hormone-independent, but receptor-dependent activation of the reporter (52). These findings have been explained by the observations that cAMP increases phosphorylation of the steroid receptor coactivator-1 (SRC-1; 53-54). In addition, cAMP is also involved in resistance to steroid antagonists that frequently develops in breast cancer, since it enhances the ability of antiprogestin to activate gene transcription mediated by PgR-B in T47D breast cancer cells (55, 56).



Figure 1. Estradiol activation of signaling effectors is responsible for cell cycle progression in ER-positive breast cancer cells. In breast cancer cells, estradiol rapidly induces the assembly of a complex made up by ER, Src and PI3-K. Through PKC zeta, Ras is also recruited to the complex and the Ras-dependent kinase cascade activated. Stimulation of PI3-K and Ras-dependent cascade leads to increased cyclin D1 transcription and p27 nuclear exclusion. These events are responsible for the G1/S transition of cells.

The role of cAMP in mammary carcinoma cell proliferation has also been investigated. Initial reports indicated that dibutryl-cAMP in conjunction with arginine suppresses the proliferation of MCF-7 cells (57). Subsequently, it was confirmed that elevation of cAMP levels produces substantial effects in MCF-7 cells. Addition of 8Br-cAMP or expression of mutant (Q227L)-activated G alphas in MCF-7 cells did indeed block the ability of these cells to grow in an anchorage-independent manner, and stable transfection of activated-G alphas in MCF-7 cells reduced the ability of these cells to form tumors in athymic mice (58). These findings indicate that cAMP may be crucial in preventing the expression of transformed phenotype in mammary epithelial cells. In addition, G protein coupled receptor 30 (GPR30) expression correlates with progestininduced growth inhibition in different breast cancer cells and GPR30 is critical for progestin-induced growth inhibition (59).

It is now largely accepted that estradiol and progestin treatment of breast cancer cells rapidly generates cAMP. This action results from G protein activation and signaling is then transmitted to various effectors, including PKA, PKC, MAPK and PI3-K (46). Although the importance of these signals in the cellular action of sex steroids in vitro and in vivo is well documented, the nature of receptors mediating these events is still debated. Some models propose the involvement of classical steroid receptors, which initiates signaling cascades by association with the scaffold protein, caveolin-1 (60) and a variety of proximal signaling molecules, including G proteins (61-63), Src (39, 42, 64), PI3-K (11, 43, 65), MNAR (66), PKC zeta (45) and Shc (67). Other candidates in mediating these events are represented by traditional G protein-coupled receptors (GPRs). One of these receptors has recently been identified by different groups as GPR30, an orphan GPR (68, 69).

4.3. MAPK signaling in breast cancer

MAPK circuits transmit and amplify signals involved in a plethora of cell responses. These pathways are indicators of the intensity and length of signals induced by growth factor, steroid hormones, and ligands of G protein coupled receptors. Three major MAPK pathways exist in human tissues, but ERK-1 and -2 are the most relevant to breast cancer, and several studies demonstrate that they are frequently activated in breast cancer (70). A number of investigators have now studied the expression of activated MAPK in human breast cancer tissues by enzymatic assay and immunohistochemical techniques. In one half of breast tumors MAPK is more active than in the surrounding benign tissue. Studies also show a trend toward higher MAPK activity in primary tumors of node-positive than in nodenegative patients; this up-regulation is not caused by Ras mutations, but results from enhancement of growth factor pathway activation (70).

Estradiol, progesterone and androgens very rapidly activate MAPK in breast, prostate and colon cancer cells (39, 40, 42, 64, 71, 72). This activation depends on the stimulation of the Src/Ras cascade by sex steroids and has a proliferative role as demonstrated by experiments with chemical inhibitors and signaling effector mutants (10, 12, 42). In breast cancer cells, estradiol triggers direct interaction of classical ER alpha with the SH2 domain of Src, whereas androgens trigger AR interaction with the SH3 domain of Src (42). Estradiol activation of the Src axis occurs alongside PI3-K. Hormone stimulation of MCF-7 cells induces the assembly of a multi-molecular complex made up by ER, Src and p85 alpha, the regulatory subunit of PI3-K, which triggers activation of the Src and PI3-K-dependent pathways. Hormoneactivated PI3-K targets Akt and PKC zeta. Once activated, Akt increases cyclin D1 transcription, whereas PKC zeta controls Ras recruitment to the ER/Src/PI3-K complex, Erk-2 nuclear translocation and the consequent release of p27 from cell nuclei. By this interplay between signaling effectors and cell cycle regulators, cells enter the S-phase (43, 44). These conclusions have been highlighted by recent findings showing that specific interference in the sex steroid receptor/Src interaction by new, cellpermeable molecules inhibits the growth of mammary tumor and prostate tumor cells in vitro and in nude mice (8, 20).

Figure 1 depicts the estradiol control of cell cycle progression through signaling effectors in breast cancer cells.

Progesterone activation of MAPK was initially reported in T47D breast cancer cells (40). Progesterone stimulation of cells induces cross talk between cytoplasmic PgR-B and ER alpha, which in the absence of estradiol triggers ER alpha/Src association with consequent activation of the Src/Ras/MAPK pathway (40). Activation of MAPK by progestins is needed for the S-phase entry of T47D cells (10). Subsequent studies in *in vitro* reconstituted systems further clarified the molecular mechanism underlying progesterone activation of MAPK cascade by cross talk between PgR-B and ER alpha (41). Such cross talk is also



Figure 2. Model of estradiol action through GPR30 and cross talk between cAMP and MAPK pathways in ERnegative breast cancer cells. In ERnegative breast cancer cells, estradiol (E_2) directly binds to GPR30 and induces, through G $\beta\gamma$ -subunit protein activation, a Src-mediated activation of metalloproteinase (MMP) and release of HB-EGF. Transactivation of EGFR then occurs and Erk activation is triggered. Estradiol binding to GPR30 also activates adenylyl cyclase (AC) and increases cAMP levels. PKA activation occurs and Raf is blocked. Erk signaling is then switched off.

responsible for progestin stimulation of endometrial stromal cell proliferation mediated by non genomic pathway activation (73). More recently, it has been shown that activation of MAPK cascade by progesterone through the PgR-B and ER alpha cross talk leads to phosphorylation of histone H3 with the consequent induction of progesterone target genes, thus pointing to the regulatory role of MAPK in the integration between non genomic and genomic signaling activated by steroids (13). Under different experimental conditions, it has been observed that PgR can directly activate Src, without the contribution of ER (64). Rapid activation of MAPK by steroids has been observed in different cell systems, including *in vivo* models (74, 75).

MAPK are also implicated in the ligandindependent activation of ER alpha, as shown by findings demonstrating that activation of MAPK by growth factors phosphorylates and potentiates the transactivation function of ER alpha (76). In addition, expression of constitutively activated MEK-1 in MCF-7 breast cancer cells increases ER alpha-mediated transcriptional activation and accelerates tumor growth *in vivo* (77). Altogether, these data indicate that MAPK pathway can also intersect with steroid receptors at the transcriptional level.

4.4. Integration between cAMP and MAPK pathways in breast cancer

The complexity of signaling pathways, the cross talk between multiple pathways and the presence of feedback loops occurring within the circuits has been actively investigated (78). Integration between different

signaling pathways activated by steroid hormones in breast cancer has been explored. As described in the previous section, estradiol treatment of MCF-7 cells triggers activation of PI3-K and Src-dependent pathways with a proliferative final effect. Signaling of steroid hormones can also be regulated by adenylyl cyclase. Traditionally, adenylyl cyclase activity is modulated by receptors that couple to GPRs, and data from different groups have shown that GPR30, an orphan GPR, plays a critical role in steroid signaling (68-69). It binds estradiol and regulates MAPK activation in a transient way, since it is involved in both the rapid activation of MAPK and its subsequent inactivation. These findings indicate that the estradiol control of MAPK axis occurs even in the absence of classical ER. In fact, estradiol treatment of ER-negative cells triggers GPR30 activity that, through Gβγ-subunit protein activation, induces the Src-mediated release of heparin- bound EGF (HB-EGF) from the cell surface. Once released, HB-EGF activates EGFR, which, in turn, triggers MAPK activation (79). A similar pathway, however, can be activated by estradiol occupancy of the classical ER (46 and refs therein). Furthermore in cells lacking ER, estradiol also through GPR30 activation and G α -subunit protein, stimulates adenylyl ciclase and increases cAMP levels. This event leads to activation of PKA and PKA-mediated block of Raf. In this way, MAPK inactivation follows to the initial MAPK activation (80, 81). Recent work supports such a model. Addition of cAMP in MCF-7 cells activates PKA, which, in turn, phosphorylates the regulatory subunit p85 of PI3-K in serine 83. In this way, cAMP intersects with estradiol by facilitating the binding of ER to PI3-K. This results in a selective increase in Ras/PI3-K association and a net decrease in the Ras/Raf-1 complex. Thus, Ras signaling is mainly channeled to PI3-K rather than to Raf-1/MAPK (82). These data offer an example of how cAMP may act as an inhibitor of MAPK.

The cross talk between cAMP and MAPK signaling pathways is involved in cell transformation. In fibroblasts, elevation of cAMP blocks signaling through the Ras/Raf/MEK pathway and therefore blocks Ras-induced transformation through PKA. Thus, Raf appears to be the major target of PKA in inhibiting signal transmission to MAPK. In this regard, it has been described that elevation of cAMP levels reduces both EGF stimulation of MAPK in MCF-7 cells and the ability of the same cells to form tumors in nude mice (58). Subsequent studies have shown that expression of G protein alpha inhibits the growth of established human tumors of breast cancer cells in athymic mice by inhibiting the MAPK pathway (83). In addition to indicating that interactions between the cAMP and MAPK signaling pathways regulate proliferation of breast cancer in vivo, these data also imply that targeting of the cAMP/MAPK axis (i.e. by continuous elevation of cAMP) could be used to block tumor formation.

Figure 2 illustrates the GPR30-mediated actions of estradiol and the cross talk between adenylyl cyclase and MAPK (Erk) in ER-negative breast cancer cells. The initial estradiol activation of Erk is followed by PKA/Raf-mediated inactivation of the same enzyme.

5. SUMMARY AND PERSPECTIVES

To date, most of the studies investigating the non genomic action of steroid hormones have been conducted in vitro using cancer-derived cells, and only a small number of these studies concern non-reproductive cells, mainly stromal cells, which strongly contribute to cancer progression. We have to learn much more about the role of steroid-activated pathways as well as their integration in vivo with pathways activated by different ligands, such as non-steroid hormones and growth factors. The proteomic approach, in association with the use of animals expressing genetically modified signaling effectors, will be of great help in this complex analysis. Another promising line of research has been initiated by laboratories seeking for ER ligands that preferentially act on the transcriptional or nontranscriptional signaling of ERs. A synthetic compound termed estren mainly induces the non-transcriptional actions of ER, whereas another pyrazole compound induces the transcriptional activity of ER, with minimal effects on its rapid signaling action (84, 85). It is expected that other similar receptor ligands will be found and employed in the study of steroid receptor action as well as in the therapy of receptor-associated diseases.

The emerging field of steroid receptor-mediated signaling activation in breast cancer is very promising and one of the reasons for this mounting interest is offered by the potential use of signalosoma-based approaches to cancer therapy. Recently, new molecules have been identified and used to inhibit the proliferation of breast and prostate cancer cells *in vitro* as well as in immune-depressed mice (20, 45 and submitted). These molecules act at nano-molar concentrations by specifically interfering in the interaction of steroid receptors and Src. They leave unaltered the receptor-mediated gene transcription as well as the signaling transduction that does not depend on steroid receptors. Further investigation is required to validate these approaches to cancer therapy in preclinical and clinical studies and find new strategies to contrast breast cancer.

6. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The financial support from the "Associazione Italiana per la Ricerca sul Cancro" (AIRC national and regional grants) and from the "Ministero dell'Università e della Ricerca" (MIUR-COFIN 2006) is gratefully acknowledged.

7. REFERENCES

1. R. K. Vadlamudi, B. Manavathi, S. Balasenthil, S. S. Nair, Z. Yang, A. A. Sahin and R. Kumar: Functional Implications of Altered Subcellular Localization of PELP1 in Breast Cancer Cells. *Cancer Res*, 65(17), 7724-7732 (2005)

2. V. Speirs, P. J. Carder, S. Lane, D. Dodwell, M. R. J. Lansdown and A. M. Hanby: Oestrogen receptor [beta]: what it means for patients with breast cancer. *The Lancet Oncology*, 5(3), 174-181 (2004)

3. F. Holst, P. R. Stahl, C. Ruiz, O. Hellwinkel, Z. Jehan, M. Wendland, A. Lebeau, L. Terracciano, K. Al-Kuraya, F. Janicke, G. Sauter and R. Simon: Estrogen receptor alpha (ESR1) gene amplification is frequent in breast cancer. *Nat Genet*, 39(5), 655-660 (2007)

4. B. Linggi and G. Carpenter: ErbB receptors: new insights on mechanisms and biology. *Trends Cell Biol.*, 16(12), 649-656 (2006)

5. R.L. Dillon, D.E. White and W.J. Muller .The phosphatidyl inositol 3-kinase signaling network: implications for human breast cancer. *Oncogene*, 26(9):1338-1345 (2007)

6. M. Beato, P. Herrlich and G. Schutz: Steroid hormone receptors: Many Actors in search of a plot. *Cell*, 83(6), 851-857 (1995)

7. A. Cato, A. Nestl and S. Mink: Rapid actions of steroid receptors in cellular signaling pathways. *Sci STKE.*, 138(RE9), 1-10 (2002)

8. A. Migliaccio, G. Castoria and F. Auricchio: Srcdependent signalling pathway regulation by sex-steroid hormones: Therapeutic implications. *Intl J Biochem Cell Biol* (2007), PMID: 17329144

9. A. Migliaccio, M. Di Domenico, G. Castoria, M. Nanayakkara, M. Lombardi, A. de Falco, A. Bilancio, L. Varricchio, A. Ciociola and F. Auricchio: Steroid Receptor Regulation of Epidermal Growth Factor Signaling through Src in Breast and Prostate Cancer Cells: Steroid Antagonist Action. *Cancer Res*, 65(22), 10585-10593 (2005)

10. G. Castoria, M. V. Barone, M. Di Domenico, A. Bilancio, D. Ametrano, A. Migliaccio and F. Auricchio: Non-transcriptional action of oestradiol and progestin triggers DNA synthesis. *EMBO J.*, 18(9), 2500-2510 (1999)

11. G. Castoria, M. Lombardi, M. V. Barone, A. Bilancio, M. Di Domenico, D. Bottero, F. Vitale, A. Migliaccio and F. Auricchio: Androgen-stimulated DNA synthesis and cytoskeletal changes in fibroblasts by a nontranscriptional receptor action. *J. Cell Biol.*, 161(3), 547-556 (2003)

12. G. Castoria, M. Lombardi, M. V. Barone, A. Bilancio, M. Di Domenico, A. De Falco, L. Varricchio, D. Bottero, M. Nanayakkara, A. Migliaccio and F. Auricchio: Rapid signalling pathway activation by androgens in epithelial and stromal cells. *Steroids*, 69(8-9), 517-522 (2004)

13. G. P. Vicent, C. Ballare, A. S. Nacht, J. Clausell, A. Subtil-Rodriguez, I. Quiles, A. Jordan and M. Beato: Induction of Progesterone Target Genes Requires Activation of Erk and Msk Kinases and Phosphorylation of Histone H3. *Molecular Cell*, 24(3), 367-381 (2006)

14. P. Boyle and J. Ferlay: Cancer incidence and mortality in Europe, 2004. *Ann Oncol*, 16(3), 481-488 (2005)

15. U. Veronesi, P. Boyle, A. Goldhirsch, R. Orecchia and G. Viale: Breast cancer. *The Lancet*, 365(9472), 1727-1741 (2005)

16. J. Peto and T. M. Mack: High constant incidence in twins and other relatives of women with breast cancer. *Nat Genet*, 26(4), 411-414 (2000)

17. L. McMahon, C. Redman and J. Firth: Expression of the three endothelin genes and plasma levels of endothelin in pre-eclamptic and normal gestations. *Clin Sci (Lond).*, 85(4), 417-424 (1993)

18. R. M. O'Regan: Chemoprevention of breast cancer. *The Lancet*, 367(9520), 1382-1383 (2006)

19. A. Howell: Pure oestrogen antagonists for the treatment of advanced breast cancer. *Endocr Relat Cancer*, 13(3), 689-706 (2006)

20. A. Migliaccio, L. Varricchio, A. De Falco, G. Castoria, C. Arra, H. Yamaguchi, A. Ciociola, M. Lombardi, R. Di Stasio, A. Barbieri, A. Baldi, M. V. Barone, E. Appella and F. Auricchio: Inhibition of the SH3 domain-mediated binding of Src to the androgen receptor and its effect on tumor growth. *Oncogene* (2007), in press

21. G. Beatson: On the treatment of inoperable cases of carcinoma of the mamma: suggestions for a new method of treatment, with illustrative cases. *The Lancet*, 148(3803), 162-165 (1896)

22. D. Toft and J. Gorski: A Receptor Molecule for Estrogens: Isolation from the Rat Uterus and Preliminary Characterization. *PNAS*, 55(6), 1574-1581 (1966)

23. G. A. Puca and F. Bresciani: Receptor Molecule for Oestrogens from Rat Uterus. *Nature*, 218(5145), 967-969 (1968)

24. E. Jensen and E. De Sombre: Oestrogen-receptor interaction in target tissues. *Biochem J.*, 115(15), 28P-29P (1969)

25. S. Mosselman, J. Polman and R. Dijkema: ER[beta]: Identification and characterization of a novel human estrogen receptor. *FEBS Letters*, 392(1), 49-53 (1996)

26. E. Enmark, M. Pelto-Huikko, K. Grandien, S. Lagercrantz, J. Lagercrantz, G. Fried, M. Nordenskjold and J.-A. Gustafsson: Human Estrogen Receptor {beta}-Gene Structure, Chromosomal Localization, and Expression Pattern. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab*, 82(12), 4258-4265 (1997)

27. S. Ogawa, V. Eng, J. Taylor, D. Lubahn, K. Korach and D. Pfaff: Roles of estrogen receptor-alpha gene expression in reproduction-related behaviors in female mice. *Endocrinology.*, 139(12), 5070-5081 (1998)

28. R. A. Bhat, D. C. Harnish, P. E. Stevis, C. R. Lyttle and B. S. Komm: A novel human estrogen receptor [beta]: identification and functional analysis of additional N-

terminal amino acids. *The Journal of Steroid Biochemistry* and Molecular Biology, 67(3), 233-240 (1998)

29. J. T. Moore, D. D. McKee, K. Slentz-Kesler, L. B. Moore, S. A. Jones, E. L. Horne, J. L. Su, S. A. Kliewer, J. M. Lehmann and T. M. Willson: Cloning and Characterization of Human Estrogen Receptor beta Isoforms. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*, 247(75-78 (1998)

30. T. M. Goepfert, M. McCarthy, F. S. Kittrell, C. Stephens, R. L. Ullrich, B. R. Brinkley and D. Medina: Progesterone facilitates chromosome instability (aneuploidy) in p53 null normal mammary epithelial cells. *FASEB J.*, 14(14), 2221-2229 (2000)

31. R. K. Ross, A. Paganini-Hill, P. C. Wan and M. C. Pike: Effect of Hormone Replacement Therapy on Breast Cancer Risk: Estrogen Versus Estrogen Plus Progestin. *J. Natl. Cancer Inst.*, 92(4), 328-332 (2000)

32. J. Rossouw, G. Anderson, R. Prentice, A. LaCroix, C. Kooperberg, M. Stefanick, R. Jackson, S. Beresford, B. Howard, K. Johnson, J. Kotchen, J. Ockene and W. G. f. t. W. s. H. I. Investigators.: Risks and benefits of estrogen plus progestin in healthy postmenopausal women: principal results From the Women's Health Initiative randomized controlled trial. *JAMA*, 288(3), 321-333 (2002)

33. J. G. M. Klijn, B. Setyono-Han and J. A. Foekens: Progesterone antagonists and progesterone receptor modulators in the treatment of breast cancer. *Steroids*, 65(10-11), 825-830 (2000)

34. A. J. Poole, Y. Li, Y. Kim, S.-C. J. Lin, W.-H. Lee and E. Y. H. P. Lee: Prevention of Brca1-Mediated Mammary Tumorigenesis in Mice by a Progesterone Antagonist. *Science*, 314(5804), 1467-1470 (2006)

35. J. K. Richer, B. M. Jacobsen, N. G. Manning, M. G. Abel, D. M. Wolf and K. B. Horwitz: Differential Gene Regulation by the Two Progesterone Receptor Isoforms in Human Breast Cancer Cells. *J. Biol. Chem.*, 277(7), 5209-5218 (2002)

36. P. H. Giangrande, G. Pollio and D. P. McDonnell: Mapping and Characterization of the Functional Domains Responsible for the Differential Activity of the A and B Isoforms of the Human Progesterone Receptor. *J. Biol. Chem.*, 272(52), 32889-32900 (1997)

37. D. J. Mangelsdorf, C. Thummel, M. Beato, P. Herrlich, G. Schutz, K. Umesono, B. Blumberg, P. Kastner, M. Mark, P. Chambon and R. M. Evans: The nuclear receptor superfamily: The second decade. *Cell*, 83(6), 835-839 (1995)

38. R. Losel and M. Wehling: Nongenomic actions of steroid hormones. *Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology*, 4(1), 46-55 (2003)

39. A. Migliaccio, M. Di Domenico, G. Castoria, A. de Falco, P. Bontempo, E. Nola and F. Auricchio: Tyrosine kinase/p21ras/MAP-kinase pathway activation by estradiol-receptor complex in MCF-7 cells. *EMBO J.*, 15(6), 1292-1300 (1996)

40. A. Migliaccio, D. Piccolo, G. Castoria, M. Di Domenico, A. Bilancio, M. Lombardi, W. Gong, M. Beato and F. Auricchio: Activation of the Src/p21ras/Erk pathway by progesterone receptor via cross-talk with estrogen receptor. *EMBO J.*, 17(7), 2008-2018 (1998)

41. C. Ballaré, M. Uhrig, T. Bechtold, E. Sancho, M. Di Domenico, A. Migliaccio, F. Auricchio and B. Miguel: Two domains of the progesterone receptor interact with the estrogen receptor and are required for progesterone activation of the c-Src/Erk pathway in mammalian cells. *Mol Cell Biol.*, 23(6), 1994-2008 (2003)

42. A. Migliaccio, G. Castoria, M. Di Domenico, A. de Falco, A. Bilancio, M. Lombardi, M. V. Barone, D. Ametrano, M. Zannini, C. Abbondanza and F. Auricchio: Steroid-induced androgen receptor-oestradiol receptor beta-Src complex triggers prostate cancer cell proliferation. *EMBO J.*, 19(20), 5406-5417 (2000)

43. G. Castoria, A. Migliaccio, A. Bilancio, M. Di Domenico, A. de Falco, M. Lombardi, R. Fiorentino, L. Varricchio, M. V. Barone and F. Auricchio: PI3-kinase in concert with Src promotes the S-phase entry of oestradiolstimulated MCF-7 cells. *EMBO J.*, 20(21), 6050-6059 (2001)

44. G. Castoria, A. Migliaccio, M. Di Domenico, M. Lombardi, A. de Falco, L. Varricchio, A. Bilancio, M. V. Barone and F. Auricchio: Role of Atypical Protein Kinase C in Estradiol-Triggered G1/S Progression of MCF-7 Cells. *Mol. Cell. Biol.*, 24(17), 7643-7653 (2004)

45. C.A. Lange, D. Gioeli, S.R. Hammes, P.C. Marker. Integration of rapid signaling events with steroid hormone receptor action in breast and prostate cancer. *Annu Rev Physiol.*, 69:171-199. (2007)

46. E. R. Levin: Integration of the Extranuclear and Nuclear Actions of Estrogen. *Mol Endocrinol*, 19(8), 1951-1959 (2005)

47. B. Hanstein, S. Djahansouzi, P. Dall, M. Beckmann and H. Bender: Insights into the molecular biology of the estrogen receptor define novel therapeutic targets for breast cancer. *Eur J Endocrinol.*, 150(3), 243-255 (2004)

48. C. Szego and J. Davis: Adenosine 3',5'-monophosphate in rat uterus: acute elevation by estrogen. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* USA., 58(4), 1711-1718 (1967)

49. A. Nakhla, M. Khan, N. Romas and W. Rosner: Estradiol causes the rapid accumulation of cAMP in human prostate. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A.*, 91(12), 5402-5405 (1994)

50. S. M. Aronica, W. L. Kraus and B. S. Katzenellenbogen: Estrogen Action via the cAMP Signaling Pathway: Stimulation of Adenylate Cyclase and cAMP-Regulated Gene Transcription. *PNAS*, 91(18), 8517-8521 (1994)

51. E. Castro-Rivera, I. Samudio and S. Safe: Estrogen Regulation of Cyclin D1 Gene Expression in ZR-75 Breast Cancer Cells Involves Multiple Enhancer Elements. *J. Biol. Chem.*, 276(33), 30853-30861 (2001)

52. L. A. Denner, W. T. Schrader, B. W. O'Malley and N. L. Weigel: Hormonal regulation and identification of chicken progesterone receptor phosphorylation sites. *J. Biol. Chem.*, 265(27), 16548-16555 (1990)

53. W. Bai, B. G. Rowan, V. E. Allgood, B. W. O'Malley and N. L. Weigel: Differential Phosphorylation of Chicken Progesterone Receptor in Hormone-dependent and Ligandindependent Activation. *J. Biol. Chem.*, 272(16), 10457-10463 (1997)

54. B. G. Rowan and B. W. O'Malley: Progesterone receptor coactivators. *Steroids*, 65(10-11), 545-549 (2000)

55. C. A. Beck, P. A. Estes, B. J. Bona, C. A. Muro-Cacho, S. K. Nordeen and D. P. Edwards: The steroid antagonist RU486 exerts different effects on the glucocorticoid and progesterone receptors. *Endocrinology*, 133(2), 728-740 (1993)

56. C. A. Sartorius, M. Y. Melville, A. R. Hovland, L. Tung, G. S. Takimoto and K. B. Horwitz: A third transactivation function (AF3) of human progesterone receptors located in the unique N-terminal segment of the B-isoform. *Mol Endocrinol*, 8(10), 1347-1360 (1994)

57. Cho-Chung YS, Clair T, Bodwin JS and B. B.: Growth arrest and morphological change of human breast cancer cells by dibutyryl cyclic AMP and L-arginine. *Science*, 214(4516), 77-79 (1981)

58. J. Chen, J. A. Bander, T. A. Santore, Y. Chen, P. T. Ram, M. J. Smit and R. Iyengar: Expression of Q227L-Galpha s in MCF-7 human breast cancer cells inhibits tumorigenesis. *PNAS*, 95(5), 2648-2652 (1998)

59. T. M. Ahola, N. Alkio, T. Manninen and T. Ylikomi: Progestin and G Protein-Coupled Receptor 30 Inhibit Mitogen-Activated Protein Kinase Activity in MCF-7 Breast Cancer Cells. *Endocrinology*, 143(12), 4620-4626 (2002)

60. M. Razandi, A. Pedram, S. T. Park and E. R. Levin: Proximal Events in Signaling by Plasma Membrane Estrogen Receptors. *J. Biol. Chem.*, 278(4), 2701-2712 (2003)

61. M. Razandi, A. Pedram, G. L. Greene and E. R. Levin: Cell Membrane and Nuclear Estrogen Receptors (ERs) Originate from a Single Transcript: Studies of ER{alpha} and ER{beta} Expressed in Chinese Hamster Ovary Cells. *Mol Endocrinol*, 13(2), 307-319 (1999) 62. M. H. Wyckoff, K. L. Chambliss, C. Mineo, I. S. Yuhanna, M. E. Mendelsohn, S. M. Mumby and P. W. Shaul: Plasma Membrane Estrogen Receptors Are Coupled to Endothelial Nitric-oxide Synthase through Galpha i. *J. Biol. Chem.*, 276(29), 27071-27076 (2001)

63. L. Albanito, A. Madeo, R. Lappano, A. Vivacqua, V. Rago, A. Carpino, T. I. Oprea, E. R. Prossnitz, A. M. Musti, S. Ando and M. Maggiolini: G Protein-Coupled Receptor 30 (GPR30) Mediates Gene Expression Changes and Growth Response to 17{beta}-Estradiol and Selective GPR30 Ligand G-1 in Ovarian Cancer Cells. *Cancer Res*, 67(4), 1859-1866 (2007)

64. V. Boonyaratanakornkit, M. P. Scott, V. Ribon, L. Sherman, S. M. Anderson, J. L. Maller, W. T. Miller and D. P. Edwards: Progesterone Receptor Contains a Proline-Rich Motif that Directly Interacts with SH3 Domains and Activates c-Src Family Tyrosine Kinases. *Molecular Cell*, 8(2), 269-280 (2001)

65. T. Simoncini, A. Hafezi-Moghadam, D. P. Brazil, K. Ley, W. W. Chin and J. K. Liao: Interaction of oestrogen receptor with the regulatory subunit of phosphatidylinositol-3-OH kinase. *Nature*, 407(6803), 538-541 (2000)

66. C.W. Wong, C. McNally, E. Nickbarg, B. S. Komm and B. J. Cheskis: Estrogen receptor-interacting protein that modulates its nongenomic activity-crosstalk with Src/Erk phosphorylation cascade. *PNAS*, 99(23), 14783-14788 (2002)

67. R. Song, C. Barnes, Z. Zhang, Y. Bao, R. Kumar and R. Santen: The role of Shc and insulin-like growth factor 1 receptor in mediating the translocation of estrogen receptor alpha to the plasma membrane. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A.*, 101(7), 2076-2081 (2004)

68. P. Thomas, Y. Pang, E. J. Filardo and J. Dong: Identity of an Estrogen Membrane Receptor Coupled to a G Protein in Human Breast Cancer Cells. *Endocrinology*, 146(2), 624-632 (2005)

69. C. M. Revankar, D. F. Cimino, L. A. Sklar, J. B. Arterburn and E. R. Prossnitz: A Transmembrane Intracellular Estrogen Receptor Mediates Rapid Cell Signaling. *Science*, 307(5715), 1625-1630 (2005)

70. R. J. Santen, R. X. Song, R. McPherson, R. Kumar, L. Adam, M.-H. Jeng and W. Yue: The role of mitogenactivated protein (MAP) kinase in breast cancer. *The Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology*, 80(2), 239-256 (2002)

71. H. Peterziel, S. Mink, A. Schonert, M. Becker, H. Klocker and A.C.Cato .Rapid signalling by androgen receptor in prostate cancer cells. *Oncogene*, 18(46):6322-6329 (1999)

72. M. Di Domenico, G. Castoria, A. Bilancio, A. Migliaccio and F. Auricchio: Estradiol activation of human

colon carcinoma-derived Caco-2 cell growth. *Cancer Res.*, 56(19), 4516-4521 (1996)

73. G. Vallejo, C. Ballare, J.L. Baranao, M. Beato, P. Saragueta. Progestin activation of nongenomic pathways via cross talk of progesterone receptor with estrogen receptor beta induces proliferation of endometrial stromal cells. *Mol Endocrinol.*, 19(12):3023-3037 (2005)

74. J.J. Watters, J.S. Campbell, M.J. Cunningham, E.G. Krebs, D.M. Dorsa. Rapid membrane effects of steroids in neuroblastoma cells: effects of estrogen on mitogen activated protein kinase signalling cascade and c-fos immediate early gene transcription. *Endocrinology*. 138(9):4030-4033 (1997)

75. I.M. Abraham, M.G. Todman, K.S. Korach and A.E. Herbison.: Critical *in vivo* roles for classical estrogen receptors in rapid estrogen actions on intracellular signaling in mouse brain. *Endocrinology*, 145(7):3055-61 (2004)

76. S. Kato, H. Endoh, Y. Masuhiro, T. Kitamoto, S. Uchiyama, H. Sasaki, S. Masushige, Y. Gotoh, E. Nishida, H. Kawashima, D. Metzger and P. Chambon: Activation of the estrogen receptor through phosphorylation by mitogenactivated protein kinase. *Science*, 270(5241), 1491-1494 (1995)

77. N. Atanaskova, V. Keshamouni, J. Krueger, J. Schwartz, F. Miller and K. Reddy: MAP kinase/estrogen receptor cross-talk enhances estrogen-mediated signaling and tumor growth but does not confer tamoxifen resistance. *Oncogene*, 21(25), 4000-4008 (2002)

78. B. T. Hennessy, D. L. Smith, P. T. Ram, Y. Lu and G. B. Mills: Exploiting the PI3K/AKT Pathway for Cancer Drug Discovery. *Nat Rev Drug Discov*, 4(12), 988-1004 (2005)

79. E. J. Filardo, J. A. Quinn, K. I. Bland and A. R. Frackelton, Jr.: Estrogen-Induced Activation of Erk-1 and Erk-2 Requires the G Protein-Coupled Receptor Homolog, GPR30, and Occurs via Trans-Activation of the Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor through Release of HB-EGF. *Mol Endocrinol*, 14(10), 1649-1660 (2000)

80. E. J. Filardo, J. A. Quinn, A. R. Frackelton, Jr. and K. I. Bland: Estrogen Action Via the G Protein-Coupled Receptor, GPR30: Stimulation of Adenylyl Cyclase and cAMP-Mediated Attenuation of the Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor-to-MAPK Signaling Axis. *Mol Endocrinol*, 16(1), 70-84 (2002)

81. E. J. Filardo and P. Thomas: GPR30: a seventransmembrane-spanning estrogen receptor that triggers EGF release. *Trends in Endocrinology and Metabolism*, 16(8), 362-367 (2005)

82. C. Cosentino, M. Di Domenico, A. Porcellini, C. Cuozzo, G. De Gregorio, M. R. Santillo, S. Agnese, R. Di Stasio, A. Feliciello, A. Migliaccio and E. V. Avvedimento: p85 regulatory subunit of PI3K mediates cAMP-PKA and

estrogens biological effects on growth and survival. *Oncogene*, 26(14), 2095-2103 (2006)

83. T. A. Santore, Y. Chen, M. J. Smit and R. Iyengar: Adenovirus-directed expression of Q227L-Galpha s inhibits growth of established tumors of later-stage human breast cancer cells in athymic mice. *PNAS*, 99(3), 1671-1676 (2002)

84. S. Kousteni, J.R. Chen, T. Bellido, L. Han, A.A. Ali, C.A. O'Brien, L. Plotkin, Q. Fu, A.T. Mancino, Y. Wen, A.M. Vertino, C.C. Powers, S.A. Stewart, R. Ebert, A.M. Parfitt, R.S. Weinstein, R.L. Jilka and S.C. Manolagas. Reversal of bone loss in mice by nongenotropic signaling of sex steroids. *Science*. 298 (5594):843-846 (2002).

85. D. P. Edwards and V. Boonyaratanakornkit: Rapid extranuclear signalling by the estrogen receptor (ER): MNAR couples ER and Src to MAP kinase signalling pathway. *Mol Interventions*, 3 (1), 12-15 (2003)

Abbreviations: SR, steroid receptor; ER, estradiol receptor, PgR, progesterone receptor; AR, androgen receptor; EGF, epidermal growth factor; HB-EGF, heparin-bound EGF; EGFR, epidermal growth factor receptor; MAPK, mitogen activated protein kinases; MEK-1, mitogen-activated kinase kinase; MMP, metalloproteinase; PI3-K, phosphatidylinositol-3-kinase; GPRs, G protein coupled receptors; PKA, protein kinase A; PKC, protein kinase C.

Key words: Breast Cancer, Steroids, Steroid Receptor Signaling, cAMP, MAPK, Review

Send correspondence to: Dr Gabriella Castoria, Dipartimento di Patologia Generale, II Universita di Napoli, Via L. De Crecchio, 7- 80138 Napoli, Italy, Tel: 39-0815667559, Fax: 39-0815667555, E-mail: gabriella.castoria@unina2.it

http://www.bioscience.org/current/vol13.htm
www.nature.com/onc

Inhibition of the SH3 domain-mediated binding of Src to the androgen receptor and its effect on tumor growth

A Migliaccio¹, L Varricchio¹, A De Falco¹, G Castoria¹, C Arra², H Yamaguchi³, A Ciociola¹, M Lombardi¹, R Di Stasio¹, A Barbieri², A Baldi⁴, MV Barone⁵, E Appella³ and F Auricchio¹

¹Dipartimento di Patologia Generale, Facoltà di Medicina e Chirurgia, II Università di Napoli, Via L De Crecchio, Napoli, Italia; ²Istituto per la Cura dei Tumori – Fondazione 'G Pascale'. Napoli, Italia: ³Laboratory of Cell Biology, National Cancer Institute. National Institutes of Health, Bethesda, MA, USA; ⁴Dipartimento di Biochimica e Biofisica 'F Cedrangolo', Sezione di Anatomia Patologica, II Università di Napoli, Italia and ⁵Dipartimento di Pediatria, Facolta' di Medicina e Chirurgia, Universita' di Napoli Federico II, Napoli, Italia

In human mammary and prostate cancer cells, steroid hormones or epidermal growth factor (EGF) trigger association of the androgen receptor (AR)-estradiol receptor (ER) (α or β) complex with Src. This interaction activates Src and affects the G1 to S cell cycle progression. In this report, we identify the sequence responsible for the AR/Src interaction and describe a 10 amino-acid peptide that inhibits this interaction. Treatment of the human prostate or mammary cancer cells (LNCaP or MCF-7, respectively) with nanomolar concentrations of this peptide inhibits the androgen- or estradiol-induced association between the AR or the ER and Src the Src/Erk pathway activation, cyclin D1 expression and DNA synthesis, without interfering in the receptor-dependent transcriptional activity. Similarly, the peptide prevents the S phase entry of LNCaP and MCF-7 cells treated with EGF as well as mouse embryo fibroblasts stimulated with androgen or EGF. Interestingly, the peptide does not inhibit the S phase entry and cytoskeletal changes induced by EGF or serum treatment of AR-negative prostate cancer cell lines. The peptide is the first example of a specific inhibitor of steroid receptordependent signal transducing activity. The importance of these results is highlighted by the finding that the peptide strongly inhibits the growth of LNCaP xenografts established in nude mice.

Oncogene advance online publication, 7 May 2007; doi:10.1038/sj.onc.1210487

Keywords: androgen receptor; estrogen receptor; receptor antagonist; Src; xenografts

Introduction

Prostate and mammary cancers are among the most frequently diagnosed cancers and are major causes of cancer death. These cancers are frequently androgen receptor (AR) positive (Lopez-Otin and Diamandis, 1998), and express the α - or β -forms of the estradiol receptor (ER). AR and ER expression is maintained even in hormone-independent cancers, although their role under these conditions is still poorly understood. More than 80% of clinically androgen independent human prostate tumors show high levels of AR (Zhao et al., 2000). There appear to be different possible mechanisms for acquiring androgen-independence in the presence of AR expression. An increased level of AR could sensitize cancers to low levels of residual androgens, and antiandrogens could promote androgen activation rather than inhibition (Chen et al., 2004). Also, growth factors, such as epidermal growth factor (EGF), could bypass the hormone requirement by directly activating the AR (Culig et al., 1994, Migliaccio et al., 2005). Alternatively, non-androgenic steroids could promote androgen-independent growth of prostate cancer cells through a mutated AR (Zhao et al., 2000). Estrogen independence in the presence of ER might arise via other mechanisms including the ligandindependent ER activation, expression of ER variants, and increased expression of co-activators (Gururaj et al., 2006). In addition, alteration of the complex interactions between ER and membrane-associated or cytoplasmic effectors might be involved in breast tumor progression as well as resistance to hormonal therapy (Vadlamudi et al., 2005).

Previous studies have shown that sex steroid hormones activate signal transducing pathways that are frequently upregulated in human breast tumors (Cato et al., 2002; Levin, 2003). In human prostate and mammary cancer-derived cells, treatment with androgen or estrogen rapidly induces association of Src with AR and ER, leading to Src activation and stimulation of DNA synthesis (Migliaccio et al., 2000). AR association with Src has also been observed in androgen-stimulated immortalized fibroblasts (Castoria et al., 2003), raising

Correspondence: Professor F Auricchio, Dipartimento di Patologia Generale, Facoltà di Medicina e Chirurgia, II Università di Napoli, Via L De Crecchio, 7, Napoli 80138, Italy. E-mail: ferdinando.auricchio@unina2.it

Received 18 October 2006; revised 26 February 2007; accepted 27 March 2007

the possibility that, in response to androgens, stromal cells facilitate the malignant outgrowth and the metastatic spread of prostate epithelial cells. In addition, EGF signaling, which induces S phase entry and cytoskeletal changes of prostate and breast cancer cells, requires AR/ER association with Src (Migliaccio *et al.*, 2005).

On the basis of our previous findings (Migliaccio et al., 2000) and establishment of new functional assays for AR deletion mutants, in this report, we define the amino-acid sequence responsible for the human AR (hAR) interaction with Src. A synthetic 10 amino-acid peptide that mimics this sequence prevents the AR/ER complex from associating with Src. This peptide inhibits the G1 to S transition of androgen- or estradiolstimulated prostate and mammary cancer cells in vitro as well as the growth of LNCaP prostate cell xenografts established in nude mice. Because of the role of AR in EGF-elicited signaling (Migliaccio et al., 2005), the peptide also prevents EGF-dependent DNA synthesis in normal and cancer cell lines. Use of this peptide, alone or in association with other compounds, potentially offers a novel approach to specifically inhibit human prostate and breast cancers.

Results

Deletion of the 371–422 sequence of the hAR abolishes the *in vitro* association of the receptor with the Src SH3 domain (Migliaccio et al., 2000). To better define the AR-interacting sequence, different human AR-deletion mutants were prepared. Three deletions were separately introduced within the proline-rich 372-379 region and the contiguous sequence including arginine (Figure 1a). Arginine is either contiguous or adjacent to proline in Src, Yes and Lyn SH3-binding peptides (Kay et al., 2000). The wild-type (wt) AR and its three mutants were transiently transfected in Cos cells, which do not express endogenous AR, and the ectopically expressed AR was detected by immunoblotting the cell lysates with an anti-AR antibody (Figure 1b, upper panel). To assess the interaction of Src with AR, lysates from Cos cells treated with the synthetic androgen R1881 for 3 min were incubated with anti-Src antibodies and the immunocomplexes blotted with antibodies against either Src or AR. In the presence of the synthetic androgen R1881, a strong association of wt AR with Src was detected, whereas a much weaker association, similar to that found in the absence of hormone, was observed in cells expressing the AR mutants (Figure 1b, lower panel). As expected (Migliaccio et al., 2000), Src immunoprecipitated with the wt AR from the lysate of Cos cells treated with R1881 for 3 min actively phosphorylated acidified enolase. In contrast, no increase of Src activity over the basal level was observed when the AR constructs with a deletion of either the 372–385 residues (AR– Δ 1) or the 372–378 sequence $(AR-\Delta 2)$ were overexpressed in the same cells (Figure 1c). The AR deleted of the 380–386 (AR– Δ 3) sequence only weakly activated Src (Figure 1c).

In contrast to Src activation, Cos cells transfected with the deleted AR did not show reduction of ARdependent gene transcription. To verify this issue, an androgen enhancer (the 3416 construct; Verrijdt *et al.*, 2000) was transiently co-transfected in Cos cells and the effect of R1881 on reporter gene transcription was evaluated (Figure 1d).

To characterize further the functional role of the AR proline-rich region, four peptides derived from the sequences deleted in the AR mutants were chemically synthesized. The peptides were N-terminal acetylated and C-terminal amidated (Figure 2, upper panel). They were analysed for the ability to reduce the DNA synthesis induced by R1881 in LNCaP (Figure 2, middle panel) or estradiol in MCF-7 (Figure 2, lower panel) cells. A peptide corresponding to the amino acids 377-386 of the hAR (Ac-PPPHPHARIK-NH2; S1 peptide) was finally selected because of its slightly stronger inhibitory action and its smaller size. In addition, a peptide containing the same amino-acid composition of the S1 peptide, but with a shuffled sequence (Ac-HPKPARIPHP-NH2) was synthesized (Ss peptide) and analysed in parallel. The uptake of both carboxyfluorescein-conjugated S1 and Ss peptides was firstly analysed by confocal microscopy in quiescent, unfixed LNCaP cells. Figure 3a shows that in 30 min at 37°C the peptides are delivered similarly into the cells (upper panels). No dependence on the temperature was observed, thus excluding an energy-dependent mechanism of peptide internalization (lower panels in Figure 3a). Similar results were obtained in fixed LNCaP cells (not shown). To assess the effect of the peptides on association between Src and AR, or ER, we used quiescent LNCaP and MCF-7 cells. As expected, R1881 or estradiol triggered the interaction of the corresponding receptor with Src in LNCaP or MCF-7 cells, respectively, (Figure 3b and c, upper panels). Notably, treatment of these cells with the S1 peptide or the steroid antagonists Casodex (Figure 3b) or ICI 182780 (Figure 3c) prevented the receptor/Src interaction (Figure 3b and c, upper panels). The Ss peptide did not abolish the hormonal-induced assembly of Src with AR or ER, although a decrease of the complex assembly was observed. The S1 peptide also prevented the hormonal activation of Src and Erk assayed as enolase (en) and myelin basic protein (MBP) phosphorylation, respectively. Such an effect supports the evidence that the S1 peptide action on the association of the steroid receptors with Src is responsible for the inhibition of the mitogenic Src/Erk pathway triggered by hormones. The Ss peptide effect on the activity of Src and Erk is negligible or absent (Figure 3b and c, upper and lower panels).

In agreement with our previous findings (Castoria *et al.*, 2001), LNCaP or MCF-7 cells treated with R1881 or estradiol for 8 h show an increase in cyclin D1 expression and the Src-kinase inhibitor, PP2, abolished this hormonal effect (Figure 4a and c). The increased expression of cyclin D1 was clearly prevented by the S1 peptide and slightly decreased by the Ss peptide (Figure 4a and c). At this point it is clear that the S1



Figure 1 Identification of the AR domain responsible for the receptor association with Src. (a) Diagram of the wt hAR as well as its mutants engineered as described in Materials and methods. The wt hAR (wt) or its mutants ($\Delta 1$, $\Delta 2$ and $\Delta 3$) were transiently transfected in Cos cells. In (b and c), cells were made quiescent and then left untreated or treated for 3 min with 10 nM R1881. In (b), lysates were either analysed for expression of AR and its mutants using the anti-AR antibody (upper panel) or immunoprecipitated with anti-Src MAb (lower panels). Immunocomplexes were then immunoblotted with the antibodies against the proteins indicated by the arrows. In (c), lysates were eimmunoprecipitated with the anti-Src MAb and the Src kinase activity assayed using acidified enolase as a substrate (lower panel). Immunocomplexes were also blotted with the anti-Src MAb to control the protein loading (upper panel). In (d), cells were co-transfected along with ARE3416 construct, then left unstimulated or stimulated for 18 h with 10 nM R1881. The luciferase activity was assayed, normalized using β -gal as internal control and expressed as fold induction. Wt, wild-type.

peptide prevents an entire sequence of events: AR/Src association, Src/Erk activation, cyclin-D1 expression. This conclusion suggested that AR/Src interaction might be a target for inhibition of the AR/Src-dependent cell proliferation by this peptide. Such a possibility was verified by treating LNCaP or MCF-7 cells with either R1881 or estradiol (Figure 4b and d), in the presence or absence of the corresponding steroid antagonists and comparing the inhibitory response to that observed in the presence of the peptide. The S1 peptide and the steroid antagonists inhibited to a similar extent DNA synthesis in LNCaP and MCF-7 cells, whereas the scrambled peptide slightly reduced the hormonal effect.

It has been recently reported that, in LNCaP and MCF-7 cells, EGF-induced signaling requires the association of AR and ER with Src (Migliaccio *et al.*, 2005). In addition, AR or ER inhibition by steroid antagonists or siRNA prevents EGF-triggered DNA

synthesis and cytoskeletal changes (Migliaccio et al., 2005). This is confirmed by the experiments in Figure 5 showing that steroid antagonists inhibit EGF-induced DNA synthesis in LNCaP and MCF-7 cells. Interestingly, the S1 peptide also abolished the EGF effect in these cells, whereas the Ss peptide had no effect (Figure 5a and b). Since the NIH3T3 fibroblasts express AR (Castoria et al., 2003), the effect of the S1 peptide on the S phase entry of NIH3T3 fibroblasts stimulated with R1881 or EGF was also evaluated (Figure 5c). The S1 peptide substantially reduced the R1881- and EGFinduced DNA synthesis in NIH3T3 fibroblasts, while the Ss peptide showed again little or no effect (Figure 5c). Experiments in Figure 6a show that serum-induced DNA synthesis in NIH3T3 fibroblasts, LNCaP or MCF-7 cells is unaffected by the S1 peptide, thus implicating that the inhibitory effect of the peptide is restricted to AR-dependent DNA synthesis. This conclusion is further reinforced by data in panels b and c ΤĔ





Figure 2 Identification of a small peptide mirroring the AR 377– 386 sequence. The upper panel is a diagram of peptides mimicking the AR sequences deleted in the AR mutants shown in (a) of Figure 1; a peptide with the scrambled sequence of the peptide S1 (Ss) is also shown. Quiescent LNCaP (middle panel) or MCF-7 (lower panel) cells on coverslips were left unstimulated or stimulated with either R1881 (10 nM) or estradiol (10 nM) in the absence or presence of the indicated peptides (at 1 nM) for 24 h. After *in vivo* pulse with BrdU, the cells were stained for BrdU incorporation. DNA synthesis was calculated by the formula: percentage of BrdUpositive cells (number of BrdU-positive cells/number of total cells) \times 100. Data are derived from at least 1000 scored cells. The results of two independent experiments have been averaged; means and s.e.m. are shown. BrdU, bromodeoxyuridine.

of the same figure, showing that addition of the S1 peptide does not affect EGF or serum-induced DNA synthesis of AR-negative PC3 or DU145 cells. Another finding against the possibility that the effect of the S1 peptide is due to interference in intrinsic Src activity is shown in Figure 6d. Clearly, the peptide has no effect on a typical Src-dependent effect, such as the cytoskeletal changes in EGF-treated DU 145 cells. In contrast, the Src inhibitor PP2 completely abolishes the induction of fan-like protrusions by EGF (Figure 6d). These data



Figure 3 A peptide mimicking the AR 377-386 sequence inhibits the association between the receptor and Src and the Src/Erk pathway in prostate and breast cancer-derived cells. (a) The 30 min uptake of fluorescein-conjugated S1 or Ss (upper microphotographs) peptides in quiescent, unfixed LNCaP cells analysed by confocal microscopy is shown. Lower images of (a) show the fluorescent conjugated S1 peptide incubated at 4°C (left microphotograph) or 37°C (right microphotograph). In (b), quiescent LNCaP cells were left unstimulated or challenged for 3 min with 10 nM R1881, in the absence or presence of the indicated compounds. The antiandrogen Casodex (Cdx) was used at $10 \,\mu$ M, whereas the S1 (S1) and the shuffled (Ss) peptides were used at 1 nM. In (c), quiescent MCF-7 cells were left unstimulated or stimulated for 3 min with 10 nM estradiol in the absence or presence of the indicated compounds. The antiestrogen ICI (ICI) was used at $10 \,\mu\text{M}$; the S1 (S1) and the shuffled (Ss) peptides were used at 1 nM. Lysates in (b and c) were immunoprecipitated with either anti-Src MAb (upper panels) or anti-Erk-2 Ab (lower panels). In the upper panels, immunocomplexes were either blotted with antibodies against the proteins indicated by the arrows or assayed for Src activity, using enolase as a substrate (en). In the lower panels, immunocomplexes were either blotted with anti-Erk-2 antibody, or assayed for Erk-2 activity using MBP as a substrate. AR, androgen receptor; ER, estradiol receptor; MBP, myelin basic protein.

together with previous results clearly demonstrate that the S1-peptide specifically targets Src activation dependent on AR, but does not affect the intrinsic activity of this kinase.

The effect of the S1 peptide on steroid receptordependent transcription was then analysed. Therefore, the stimulatory effect of R1881 on the AR-dependent transcriptional activity in LNCaP cells transfected with an ARE-luciferase gene reporter (Figure 7a) and the

A new androgen receptor antagonist A Migliaccio et al



Figure 4 The S1 peptide inhibits the hormone-stimulated G1 to S progression of human prostate and breast cancer-derived cells. LNCaP (a and b) and MCF-7 (c and d) cells were made quiescent, and then left untreated or treated with the indicated compounds at the following concentrations: 10 nM of R1881 or estradiol, $10 \,\mu$ M of the Src inhibitor, PP2 (Calbiochem), 1 nM of the S1 or Ss peptides. The antiandrogen Casodex and the antiestrogen ICI were used at $10 \,\mu$ M. In (a and c), lysates were collected after 8 h and analysed for cyclin D1 expression. In (b and d), quiescent cells on coverslips were left unstimulated or stimulated with the indicated compounds for 24 h. After *in vivo* pulse with BrdU, the cells were stained for BrdU incorporation. DNA synthesis was calculated as in Figure 2. Data are derived from at least 3000 scored cells. The results of six independent experiments have been averaged; means and s.e.m. are shown.

estradiol effect on the ER transcriptional activity in MCF-7 cells transfected with an ERE-luciferase gene reporter (Figure 7b) were examined. In contrast with classic androgen (Casodex) or estradiol (ICI) antagonists, the S1 or the Ss peptide did not significantly affect the hormonal action in both cell lines. This supports the view that the S1 peptide inhibits only the non-genomic action of AR or ER on DNA synthesis but has no effect on transcriptional activation mediated by these receptors.

Next, we analysed the effect of the S1 peptide on LNCaP xenografts established in nude mice. Interestingly, treatment with S1 peptide strongly inhibited tumor growth of LNCaP cells, whereas a negligible effect was observed upon treatment with the Ss peptide (Figure 8a). At the conclusion of the experiments, tumor tissues were analysed by immunohistochemistry for cell proliferation and apoptotic index. The proliferation status of cancer cells was determined by Ki67 positivity, which was significantly decreased (P < 0.005) in LNCaP tumors treated with the S1 peptide (Figure 8b and C²). In addition, the number of terminal deoxynucleotidyl transferase biotin-dUTP nick end labeling (TUNEL)-positive nuclei was also significantly increased (P < 0.001) in the same tumors (Figure 8b and 8d²), indicating that the peptide treatment acts on both proliferation and apoptosis. The peptide-treated mice did not show a decrease in weight (not shown).

Discussion

The current therapy of prostate and mammary cancers is based on the use of steroid antagonists. However, this approach is limited by the mixed, antagonist and agonist action of these molecules, their side effects, and the appearance of hormone resistance. Estradiol, progestins and androgens induce G1 to S transition of cells derived from human mammary and prostate cancers through activation of signal transducing pathways (Castoria et al., 1999; Migliaccio et al., 2000). These findings open potential new approaches to the therapy of hormonedependent cancers. In principle, such new therapy could be more specific than the classical therapy with steroid antagonists. This is because the classic antagonists, in addition to abolish the receptor-dependent signaling pathways, also inhibit the receptor transcriptional action. This action is not required for the steroidstimulated DNA synthesis of mammary and prostate cancer-derived cells in vitro (Castoria et al., 1999; Migliaccio et al., 2000) but is relevant to positive actions of sex-steroid hormones, such as neuroprotection and bone preservation.

Simultaneous ER and AR association with Src is the initial event triggered during sex steroid-induced G1 to S transition of MCF-7 and LNCaP cells (Migliaccio *et al.*, 2000). The same association is required in the same cells for EGF-induced DNA synthesis (Migliaccio *et al.*, 2005). Recent work indicates that association of the two

ΨĔ



Figure 5 The S1 peptide inhibits the S phase entry induced by EGF in LNCaP, MCF-7 and NIH3T3 cells. LNCaP (a), MCF-7 (b) and NIH3T3 (c) cells on coverslips were made quiescent, then left untreated or treated with the following compounds: R1881 (1 pM), EGF (Roche, Basel, Switzerland; 100 ng/ml), S1 and Ss peptides (1 nM). The antiandrogen Casodex and the antiestrogen ICI were used at 10 μ M. After *in vivo* labeling with BrdU, the cells were stained for BrdU incorporation. DNA synthesis was calculated as in Figure 2. Data are derived from at least 2000 scored cells. For LNCaP and MCF-7 cells, the results of two independent experiments have been averaged. For NIH3T3 fibroblasts, the results of four independent experiments have been averaged. Means and s.e.m. are shown. BrdU, bromodeoxyuridine; EGF, epidermal growth factor.

receptors with Src in response to a single signal is due to the presence of an ER/AR complex in unstimulated mammary and prostate cancer-derived cells (Migliaccio *et al.*, 2005). Therefore, a single steroid antagonist (antiestrogen or antiandrogen) can equally block the androgen or the estradiol-induced association of the ER/AR complex with Src (Migliaccio *et al.*, 2000, 2005). Because of the crucial role of receptor/Src interaction in steroid- or growth factor-triggered cell proliferation (Migliaccio *et al.*, 2000, 2005), we speculated that this transducing inhibitors, should spare signal-transducing pathways not involved in the steroid receptor action. Parallel use of deletion AR mutants and synthetic peptides mirroring the deleted sequences in functional assays show that the entire 372–379 proline stretch or a part of it and the adjacent sequence including the arginine amino acid plays an important role in the AR/Src association. Use of the S1 peptide directly proves the link between the association, Src/Erk activation, cyclin D1 expression and the S phase entry. Similar concentrations of a peptide with the same composition but a shuffled sequence show a weak inhibition of the same processes suggesting that, although many peptides containing prolines might be slightly inhibitory, only peptides exactly repeating the AR proline-rich sequence can exert a strong negative effect. Remarkably, experiments in AR-negative cells stimulated by EGF show that the peptide does not interfere in the DNA synthesis. In the same cells, EGF-induced cytoskeletal changes, which also depend on Src activity, are unaffected by the peptide. These data show that AR is required for the observed inhibitory effects of the peptide treatment. Furthermore, the steroid receptor-dependent transcriptional activity is unaffected by the peptide. All together, these findings show that this compound is a specific antagonist of the signaling activation dependent on steroid receptors.

association might be a target for specific anticancer

drugs. These drugs, in contrast to general signal

NIH3T3 cells as well as mouse embryo or mouse female adult fibroblasts express a very low amount of AR (Castoria et al., 2003). This receptor mediates a robust DNA synthesis induced by androgens in these cells. Such a response also requires AR/Src association and Src activation. Interestingly, NIH3T3 cells, unlike the mammary and prostate cancer cells, do not respond to androgen with receptor dependent transcriptional activity. Therefore, they represent a model useful for the analysis of receptor antagonist action independently of the receptor transcriptional activity. We are additionally interested in these cells since stromal cells, through a cross talk with epithelial cells, have a role in the development and carcinogenesis of both the prostate and the mammary gland (Coussens and Werb, 2002; Cunha et al., 2002). For this reason, interference of the inhibitory peptide in AR/Src complex assembled upon androgen or growth factor stimulation of fibroblasts might also affect the interactions between stromal and epithelial cells, and in such a way contribute to slow down cancer growth. The ability of the peptide to inhibit the G1 to S transition of NIH3T3 fibroblasts stimulated by androgen is additional evidence that this inhibitory effect does not require the receptor transcriptional activity.

Furthermore, the S1 peptide inhibits DNA synthesis induced by EGF in prostate and breast cancer cells. This is an important point, since many human malignancies express high levels of growth factors and their receptors. Activation of growth factor receptors by autocrine or paracrine mechanisms has also been described in human cancers. The inhibition of stromal cells and growth

A new androgen receptor antagonist A Migliaccio *et al*



Figure 6 The S1 peptide does not affect the serum-induced S phase entry of AR-positive cells and the EGF- or serum-induced DNA synthesis and the EGF-induced cytoskeletal changes of AR-negative cells. NIH3T3, LNCaP and MCF-7 cells on coverslips were made quiescent and then left untreated or treated with the following compounds: 1 pM (NIH3T3) or 10 nM (LNCaP) R1881, 20% serum, 1 nM of S1 or Ss peptide (a). AR-negative PC3 (b) or DU145 (c) cells on coverslips were made quiescent by serum starvation (0.5% serum) and then untreated or treated with the following compounds: 100 ng/ml EGF, 20% serum, 1 nM S1 or Ss peptide. After *in vivo* labeling with BrdU, DNA synthesis was evaluated as in Figure 2. Data are derived from at least 500 scored cells. The results of two independent experiments have been averaged. Means and s.e.m. are shown. DU145 cells (d) on coverslips were made quiescent by serum starvation (0.1% serum) and then untreated or treated or treated or treated for 30 min with 100 ng/ml EGF in the absence or presence of 1 nM S1 peptide or 5 μ M PP2. PP2 was added 10 min before EGF stimulation. Cells were labeled with fexas red-conjugated phalloidin and then visualized by fluorescence microscopy. BrdU, bromodeoxyuridine; EGF, epidermal growth factor.

factor action by the S1 peptide may contribute to the observed strong inhibition of the xenografts growth. The peptide treatment significantly increases the number of cells undergoing apoptosis in LNCaP tumor xenografts in agreement with the view that hormonal activation of Src protects target cells from apoptosis (Singer *et al.*, 1999; Kousteni *et al.*, 2001).

In recent years, much evidence has shown that in multiple cell types under different experimental conditions, steroid receptors directly interact with several signaling effectors and trigger various biological effects. In addition to Src, these effectors include calmodulin (Castoria *et al.*, 1988), the regulatory subunit of the phosphoinositide 3-kinase, $p85\alpha$ (Simoncini *et al.*, 2000; Castoria *et al.*, 2001), Shc (Song *et al.*, 2002), modulator of non genomic activity of receptor (Wong *et al.*, 2002), protein kinase C ζ (Castoria *et al.*, 2004), EGF receptor (Marquez *et al.*, 2001; Migliaccio *et al.*, 2005), and many other signaling or signaling-related proteins. Therefore, approaches similar to those followed in this report, that is, recognition of new receptor/signaling effector interactions and identification of new inhibitors of such interactions, could enable us to specifically inhibit different hormone actions mediated by signal transducing pathways in multiple cell types and in different pathological conditions.

Materials and methods

Constructs

The cDNA coding hAR was cloned into the pSG5 expression vector, as reported previously (Chang *et al.*, 1988). The hAR deletion mutants $\Delta 1$, $\Delta 2$ and $\Delta 3$, lacking part of the prolinerich region spanning from 372 to 386 AA, were generated using *in vitro* site-directed mutagenesis. The mutants $\Delta 2$ ($\Delta 372$ –378) and $\Delta 3$ ($\Delta 380$ –386) were constructed from the hAR using the Gene Tailor Site-direct Mutagenesis System (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA, USA) and the mutagenic primers 5'-TTTCCACTGGCTCTGGGCGGACCCCATCCCC-3' and 5'-CCCCTCCGCCGCCTCCCCTGGAGAACCC-3', respectively. The mutant $\Delta 1$ ($\Delta 372$ –385) was generated from AR mutant $\Delta 2$, using the mutagenic primer 5'-CCACTGGCTCTGGGCG



A new androgen receptor antagonist

Figure 7 The S1 peptide does not interfere in the steroid receptordependent transcriptional activity in human prostate and breast cancer-derived cells. ARE 3416 or ERE/luc constructs were transiently transfected into LNCaP (**a**) or MCF-7 (**b**) cells. Cells were made quiescent, and then left unstimulated or stimulated for 18 h with 10 nM of either R1881 or estradiol, in the absence or presence of the indicated compounds. The S1 and Ss peptides were used at 1 nM. The antiandrogen Casodex and the antiestrogen ICI were used at 10 μ M. The luciferase activity was assayed, normalized using β -gal as an internal control and expressed as arbitrary units of luciferase activity.

GAAAGCTGGAGAAC-3'. All constructs were verified by sequencing. The 3416 construct, containing four copies of the wt *slp*-HRE2 (5'-TGG-TCAgccAGTTCT-3'), was cloned in the *NheI* site in pTK-TATA-Luc (Verrijdt *et al.*, 2000).

Cell culture, transfection and transactivation assay

Human mammary cancer MCF-7 cells, fast growing human prostate cancer LNCaP cells, Cos cells and low-passage mouse embryo NIH3T3 fibroblasts were grown and made quiescent as reported (Castoria *et al.*, 1999, 2003; Migliaccio *et al.*, 2000). Human prostate carcinoma-derived PC3 and DU145 cells were cultured as described (Pandini *et al.*, 2005; Bonaccorsi *et al.*, 2006). Cos cells were made quiescent and transfected as reported (Migliaccio *et al.*, 2000), using $2 \mu g$ of purified plasmids. Twenty-four hours later, transfected cells were left unstimulated or stimulated with the indicated compounds. The androgen-stimulated transcriptional assay in Cos cells was carried out as described (Castoria *et al.*, 2003). For

androgen- and estradiol-stimulated transcriptional analysis, LNCaP and MCF-7 cells were made quiescent and then transfected by Superfect (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany) with $4 \mu g$ of purified plasmids. Twenty-four hours later, transfected cells were left unstimulated or stimulated with the indicated compounds. Lysates were prepared and the luciferase activity was measured using a luciferase assay system (Promega, Madison, WI, USA). The results were corrected using CH110expressed β -galactosidase activity (Amersham Bioscience, Bucks, UK).

Mouse xenografts

LNCaP cells suspended in 50% (v/v) Matrigel solution in phosphate-buffered saline (PBS) (pH 7.4) were subcutaneously injected in the dorsal posterior region at 2.5×10^6 cells/male athymic mice (CD mice, Charles-River Italia, Milano, Italy) without hormone priming. After 14-21 days, animals with tumors of similar size were randomly selected for the treatment with the Src-S1 peptide (S1-peptide) or the Ss peptide or vehicle alone for an additional 5 weeks. Treatment was initiated with tumors at approximately 200-400 mm³ in size. Tumor volumes of LNCaP cells xenografts were measured by a caliper and recorded according to the formula $D \times d^2 \times 0.5$ (D represents the length and d the width of tumor). For the peptide treatment of each animal, $200 \,\mu$ l of 20 nM S1 peptide dissolved in 0.1% dimethylsulfoxide or the same amount of Ss peptide or vehicle alone were intraperitoneally administered on alternate days to the mice. No difference in body weight was detected between control mice or peptide-treated mice.

Ki67 antigen and TUNEL assays in tumor specimens

At the end of the treatments, the mice were killed and tumor specimens assayed for Ki67 antigen and apoptotic index. Sections from each specimen were cut at $3-5 \,\mu\text{m}$, mounted on glass and dried overnight at 37°C. They were then deparaffinized in xylene, rehydrated through a graded alcohol series and washed in PBS, which was used for all the subsequent washes as well as the antibody dilution. After the staining with hematoxylin/eosin and hematoxylin/Van Gieson, the sections were analysed by light microscopy. For immunohistochemistry, tissue sections were heated two times in a microwave oven for 5 min at 700 W in citrate buffer (pH 6), and then processed with the standard streptavidin-biotin-immunoperoxidase method (DAKO Universal Kit, DAKO Corporation, Carpinteria, CA, USA). Rabbit anti-human Ki67 (DAKO) was used (at final dilution 1:100) for 1 h at room temperature. Diaminobenzidine was used as chromogen, and hematoxylin as the nuclear counterstain. For each tissue section, negative and positive controls were performed, either leaving out the primary antibody or using tissue expressing the antigen of interest. TUNEL reaction was performed using the peroxidasebased Apoptag kit (Oncor, Gaithersburg, MD, USA). TUNEL-positive cells were detected with diaminobenzidine and H₂O₂, according to the supplier's instructions. For each specimen, the staining pattern as well as the score of Ki67 or apoptotic cells was evaluated by scanning the entire section and estimating the number of positive cells visible for highpower field 10×20 .

DNA synthesis analysis and cytoskeletal changes

For bromodeoxyuridine (BrdU) incorporation analysis, quiescent cells on coverslips were left unstimulated or stimulated for 24 h with the indicated compounds. After a 6 h pulse with $100 \,\mu\text{M}$ BrdU (Sigma, St Louis, MO, USA), BrdU incorporation was analysed as described (Castoria *et al.*,

A new androgen receptor antagonist A Migliaccio et al



Figure 8 The S1 peptide inhibits the growth of LNCaP xenografts. In (a), LNCaP xenografts were established in nude mice as described in Materials and methods. Tumors were treated with either S1 peptide (S1) or the shuffled sequence peptide (Ss) or vehicle alone (vehicle) and tumor volume was measured. *n* represents the number of experiments. Means and s.e.m. are shown. Tumor specimens in (a) were analysed by immunohistochemistry for Ki67 and apoptotic index by TUNEL. In (b), the score of Ki67 was evaluated (upper panel) and expressed according to the formula: number of Ki67-positive cells (number of Ki67-positive cells/number of total nuclei) \times 100. The score of apoptotic cells (lower panel) was evaluated by estimating the number of TUNEL-positive cells/field. In (c), photomicrographs of Ki67 immunoreactivity of the mice treated with vehicle alone (C¹) or S1 peptide (C²) are shown. In (d), photomicrographs of apoptotic cells of the mice treated with vehicle alone (D¹) or S1 peptide (D²) are presented. TUNEL, terminal deoxynucleotidyl transferase biotin-dUTP nick end labeling.

1999) using Alexa Fluor 594-conjugated mouse monoclonal anti-BrdU antibody (Molecular Probes, Eugene, OR, USA). The coverslips were finally stained with Hoechst 33258, inverted and mounted in Mowiol (Calbiochem, CA, USA). For cytoskeletal analysis, cells on coverslips were made quiescent by serum starvation (0.1% serum) for 24 h. They were then left unstimulated or stimulated for 20 min with the indicated compounds. F-actin was visualized using Texas red-labeled phalloidin as reported (Castoria *et al.*, 2003). Coverslips were mounted in Mowiol (Calbiochem, Darmstadt, Germany). The fields were analysed with a DMLB fluorescent microscope (Leica) equipped with \times 40 and \times 63 objectives. Images were generated using FW4000 (Leica) software.

Uptake analysis of labeled peptides

For this analysis, exponentially growing cells were dissociated with a non-enzymatic cell dissociation medium (Sigma). About 2.5×10^5 cells were plated and cultured overnight on 30 mm plates on a glass coverslips. The cells were then made quiescent. The medium was discarded, and the cells were washed with NaCl/Pi (pH 7.3). NaCl/Pi was discarded, and the cell monolayer was incubated with the S1 and the Ss peptides conjugated to 5-(6)-carboxyfluorescein succinimidyl ester (Molecular Probes). Fluorescein-conjugated peptides were dissolved in Opti-MEM and added (at 1 nM) at 37°C or 4°C for 30 min to the cell medium. For direct detection of fluorescein-labeled peptides, the cells were washed three times with NaCl/Pi before being processed in Vectashield mounting npg

10

medium (Vector Laboratories, Burlingame, CA, USA). The distribution of fluorescence was analysed by a confocal LSM 510 Zeiss microscope.

Lysates, immunoprecipitation and kinase assays

Lysates were prepared as described previously (Migliaccio *et al.*, 1996), and protein concentration was measured with a Bio-Rad protein assay kit (Bio-Rad, Hercules, CA, USA). Equal amounts of cell lysates (at a protein concentration of 2 mg/ml) were immunoprecipitated with either mouse monoclonal anti-Src antibody (clone 327; Calbiochem) or rabbit polyclonal anti-Erk-2 antibody (C-14; Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Santa Cruz, CA, USA). Src and Erk-2 kinase assays were performed as described (Migliaccio *et al.*, 1996, 1998).

Electrophoresis and immunoblotting

The electrophoresis and immunoblotting procedures were performed as described elsewhere (Migliaccio *et al.*, 1998). Src was revealed using the mouse monoclonal anti-Src antibody (clone 327; Calbiochem), and Erk-2 was detected using rabbit polyclonal anti-Erk-2 antibody (Cl4; Santa Cruz). Cyclin D1 was detected using the mouse monoclonal antibody (AM20; Zymed, San Francisco, CA, USA). The rabbit polyclonal anti-AR antibodies (either C-19 or N-20; Santa Cruz) were used to reveal AR. ER α was

References

- Bonaccorsi L, Carloni V, Muratori M, Salvatori A, Giannini A, Carini M *et al.* (2006). Androgen receptor expression in prostate carcinoma cells suppresses $\alpha 6\beta 4$ integrin-mediated invasive phenotype. *Endocrinology* **141**: 3172–3182.
- Castoria G, Barone MV, Di Domenico M, Bilancio A, Ametrano D, Migliaccio A *et al.* (1999). Non-transcriptional action of oestradiol and progestin triggers DNA synthesis. *EMBO J* 18: 2500–2510.
- Castoria G, Lombardi M, Barone MV, Bilancio A, Di Domenico M, Bottero D *et al.* (2003). Androgen-stimulated DNA synthesis and cytoskeletal changes in fibroblasts by a nontranscriptional receptor action. J Cell Biol 161: 547–556.
- Castoria G, Migliaccio A, Bilancio A, Di Domenico M, de Falco A, Lombardi M *et al.* (2001). PI3-kinase in concert with Src promotes the S-phase entry of oestradiol-stimulated MCF-7 cells. *EMBO J* **20**: 6050–6059.
- Castoria G, Migliaccio A, Di Domenico M, Lombardi M, de Falco A, Varricchio L *et al.* (2004). Role of atypical protein kinase C in estradiol-triggered G1/S progression of MCF-7 cells. *Mol Cell Biol* **24**: 7643–7653.
- Castoria G, Migliaccio A, Nola E, Auricchio F. (1988). *In vitro* interaction of estradiol receptor with Ca2+-calmodulin. *Mol Endocrinol* **2**: 167–174.
- Cato AC, Nestl A, Mink S. (2002). Rapid actions of steroid receptors in cellular signaling pathways. Sci STKE 138: RE9.
- Chang CS, Kokontis J, Liao ST. (1988). Molecular cloning of human and rat complementary DNA encoding androgen receptors. *Science* **240**: 324–326.
- Chen CD, Welsbie DS, Tran C, Baek SH, Chen R, Vessella R *et al.* (2004). Molecular determinants of resistance to antiandrogen therapy. *Nat Med* **10**: 33–39.
- Coussens LM, Werb Z. (2002). Inflammation and cancer. *Nature* **420**: 860–867.
- Culig Z, Hobisch A, Cronauer MV, Radmayr C, Trapman J, Hittmair A *et al.* (1994). Androgen receptor activation in prostatic tumor cell lines by insulin-like growth factor-I, keratinocyte growth factor, and epidermal growth factor. *Cancer Res* **54**: 5474–5478.

immunoblotted using the rabbit polyclonal anti-ER (HC-20; Santa Cruz) antibody. Immunoreactive proteins were revealed with the ECL detection system (Amersham Bioscience).

Abbreviations

BrdU, bromodeoxyuridine; EGF, epidermal growth factor; EGFR, epidermal growth factor receptor; ER, estradiol receptor; hAR, human androgen receptor.

Acknowledgements

We thank F Claessens for 3416 ARE-Luc construct, A Belfiore for AR-negative PC3 and DU145 cells and L Altucci for EREluc construct. Zeneca (Italy) provided the antiestrogen ICI 182,780 and Casodex. The technical assistance of Flavia Vitale is also acknowledged. This research was supported by grants from the Associazione Italiana per la Ricerca sul Cancro (AIRC), the Ministero dell'Università e della Ricerca Scientifica (Cofin 2006), and the Intramural Research Program of the National Institutes of Health, National Cancer Institute, Center for Cancer Research.

- Cunha GR, Hayward SW, Wang YZ. (2002). Role of stroma in carcinogenesis of the prostate. *Differentiation* **70**: 473–485.
- Gururaj AE, Rayala SK, Vadlamudi RK, Kumar R. (2006). Novel mechanisms of resistance to endocrine therapy: genomic and nongenomic considerations. *Clin Cancer Res* **12**: 1001s–1007s.
- Kay BK, Williamson MP, Sudol M. (2000). The importance of being proline: the interaction of proline-rich motifs in signaling proteins with their cognate domains. *FASEB J* 14: 231–241.
- Kousteni S, Bellido T, Plotkin LI, O'Brien CA, Bodenner DL, Han L et al. (2001). Nongenotropic, sex-nonspecific signaling through the estrogen or androgen receptors: dissociation from transcriptional activity. *Cell* **104**: 719–730.
- Levin ER. (2003). Bidirectional signaling between the estrogen receptor and the epidermal growth factor receptor. *Mol Endocrinol* **17**: 309–317.
- Lopez-Otin C, Diamandis EP. (1998). Breast and prostate cancer: an analysis of common epidemiological, genetic, and biochemical features. *Endocrinol Rev* **19**: 365–369.
- Marquez DC, Lee J, Lin T, Pietras RJ. (2001). Epidermal growth factor receptor and tyrosine phosphorylation of estrogen receptor. *Endocrine* **16**: 73–81.
- Migliaccio A, Castoria G, Di Domenico M, de Falco A, Bilancio A, Lombardi M *et al.* (2000). Steroid-induced androgen receptor-oestradiol receptor beta-Src complex triggers prostate cancer cell proliferation. *EMBO J* 19: 5406–5417.
- Migliaccio A, Di Domenico M, Castoria G, de Falco A, Bontempo P, Nola E *et al.* (1996). Tyrosine kinase/p21ras/ MAP-kinase pathway activation by estradiol-receptor complex in MCF-7 cells. *EMBO J* 15: 1292–1300.
- Migliaccio A, Di Domenico M, Castoria G, Nanayakkara M, Lombardi M, de Falco A *et al.* (2005). Steroid receptor regulation of epidermal growth factor signaling through Src in breast and prostate cancer cells: steroid antagonist action. *Cancer Res* **65**: 10585–10593.

Migliaccio A, Piccolo D, Castoria G, Di Domenico M, Bilancio A, Lombardi M *et al.* (1998). Activation of the Src/p21ras/Erk pathway by progesterone receptor via cross-talk with estrogen receptor. *EMBO J* 17: 2008–2018.

Pandini G, Mineo R, Frasca F, Roberts Jr CT, Marcelli M, Vigneri R et al. (2005). Androgens up-regulate the insulinlike growth factor I receptor in prostate cancer cells. *Cancer Res* 65: 1849–1857.

Simoncini T, Hafezi-Moghadam A, Brazil DP, Ley K, Chin WW, Liao JK. (2000). Interaction of oestrogen receptor with the regulatory subunit of phosphatidylinositol-3-OH kinase. *Nature* 407: 538–541.

Singer CA, Figueroa-Masot XA, Batchelor RH, Dorsa DM. (1999). The mitogen-activated protein kinase pathway mediates estrogen neuroprotection after glutamate toxicity in primary cortical neurons. *J Neurosci* **19**: 2455–2463.

Song RX, McPherson RA, Adam L, Bao Y, Shupnik M, Kumar R et al. (2002). Linkage of rapid estrogen action to MAPK activation by ERalpha-Shc association and Shc pathway activation. *Mol Endocrinol* **16**: 116–127.

- Vadlamudi RK, Manavathi B, Balasenthil S, Nair SS, Yang Z, Sahin AA *et al.* (2005). Functional implications of altered subcellular localization of PELP1 in breast cancer cells. *Cancer Res* **65**: 7724–7732.
- Verrijdt G, Schoenmakers E, Haelens A, Peeters B, Verhoeven G, Rombauts W et al. (2000). Change of specificity mutations in androgen-selective enhancers. Evidence for a role of differential DNA binding by the androgen receptor. J Biol Chem 275: 12298–12305.
- Wong CW, McNally C, Nickbarg E, Komm BS, Cheskis BJ. (2002). Estrogen receptor-interacting protein that modulates its nongenomic activity-crosstalk with Src/Erk phosphorylation cascade. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* **99**: 14783–14788.
- Zhao XY, Malloy PJ, Krishnan AV, Swami S, Navone NM, Peehl DM *et al.* (2000). Glucocorticoids can promote androgen-independent growth of prostate cancer cells through a mutated androgen receptor. *Nat Med* **6**: 703–706.

www.nature.com/onc

p85 regulatory subunit of PI3K mediates cAMP-PKA and estrogens biological effects on growth and survival

C Cosentino¹, M Di Domenico², A Porcellini^{3,4}, C Cuozzo¹, G De Gregorio⁴, MR Santillo⁵, S Agnese¹, R Di Stasio², A Feliciello¹, A Migliaccio² and EV Avvedimento¹

¹Dipartimento di Biologia e Patologia Molecolare e Cellulare, Istituto di Endocrinologia ed Oncologia Sperimentale del CNR, Università Federico II, Napoli, Italy; ²Dipartimento di Patologia Generale, II Università di Napoli, Napoli, Italy; ³Dipartimento di Medicina Sperimentale e Patologia, Università di Roma 'La Sapienza', Roma, Italy; ⁴INM Neuromed, Pozzilli, Italy and ⁵Dipartimento di Neuroscienze-Sezione di Fisiologia, Università Federico II, Napoli, Italy

Cvclic adenosine 3'5' monophosphate (cAMP) and protein kinase A (PKA) cooperate with phosphatidylinositol 3' kinase (PI3K) signals in the control of growth and survival. To determine the molecular mechanism(s) involved, we identified and mutagenized a specific serine (residue 83) in $p85\alpha^{P13K}$, which is phosphorylated *in vivo* and *in vitro* by PKA. Expression of $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ mutants (alanine or aspartic substitutions) significantly altered the biological responses of the cells to cAMP. cAMP protection from anoikis was reduced in cells expressing the alanine version $p85\alpha^{P13K}$. These cells did not arrest in G1 in the presence of cAMP, whereas cells expressing the aspartic mutant p85D accumulated in G1 even in the absence of cAMP. S phase was still efficiently inhibited by cAMP in cells expressing both mutants. The binding of PI3K to Ras p21 was greatly reduced in cells expressing p85A in the presence or absence of cAMP. Conversely, expression of the aspartic mutant stimulated robustly the binding of PI3K to p21 Ras in the presence of cAMP. Mutation in the Ser 83 inhibited cAMP, but not PDGF stimulation of PI3K. Conversely, the p85D aspartic mutant amplified cAMP stimulation of PI3K activity. Phosphorylation of Ser 83 by cAMP-PKA in $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ was also necessary for estrogen signaling as expression of p85A or p85D mutants inhibited or amplified, respectively, the binding of estrogen receptor to p85a and AKT phosphorylation induced by estrogens. The data presented indicate that: (1) phosphorylation of Ser 83 in $p85\alpha^{PI3K}$ is critical for cAMP-PKA induced G1 arrest and survival in mouse 3T3 fibroblasts; (2) this site is necessary for amplification of estrogen signals by cAMP-PKA and related receptors. Finally, these data suggest a general mechanism of PI3K regulation by cAMP, operating in various cell types and under different conditions.

Oncogene (2007) **26**, 2095–2103. doi:10.1038/sj.onc.1210027; published online 2 October 2006

Keywords: cAMP; PI3K; p21Ras; growth

Introduction

Cyclic adenosine 3'5' monophosphate (cAMP) regulates the growth of many cells types (Pastan *et al.*, 1975). Although cAMP can promote the growth of some cells, such as Swiss 3T3 fibroblasts and thyrocytes (Lee *et al.*, 1998; Ariga *et al.*, 2000), it inhibits proliferation in most cells (Magnaldo *et al.*, 1989). However, the precise mechanism by which cAMP inhibits cell cycle entry and progression remains undefined (Houslay and Kolch, 2000). cAMP prevents cells from entering S phase and arrests the cells in G1 (Kato *et al.*, 1994). Furthermore, cAMP inhibits proliferation stimulated by either G protein-coupled receptors or receptor tyrosine kinases (Magnaldo *et al.*, 1989), suggesting that it targets a signaling pathway that is central to cell cycle progression.

Stimulation of growth by cAMP-protein kinase A (PKA) in selected cell types, as thyroid cells, is tightly dependent on Ras and phosphatidylinositol 3' kinase (PI3K) (Ciullo *et al.*, 2001). Also, cAMP and PKA are powerful survival signals in several cell types (Affaitati *et al.*, 2003). To date the mechanism(s) and the relevant players mediating cAMP effects on growth and survival are not completely known.

We have previously shown that cAMP and PKA regulate Ras signaling, by selectively stimulating Ras–PI3K complex. Also, we have found that $p85\alpha^{PI3K}$ was an efficient PKA substrate *in vitro* (Ciullo *et al.*, 2001).

Here we report that Ser 83 in the $p85\alpha^{PI3K}$ is phosphorylated *in vivo* by PKA and that the corresponding mutants (p85A or p85D) inhibit or amplify cAMP biological effects on growth and survival. This site is also relevant for the interaction of $p85\alpha^{PI3K}$ with estrogen receptor α , as the mutants inhibit or amplify estrogen signaling to PI3K. Finally, we demonstrate that cAMP in the absence of serum stimulates PI3K and that $p85\alpha^{PI3K}$ mutants selectively interfere with cAMP stimulation of PI3K activity.

These data provide a molecular framework that explains the synergism between cAMP and different types of receptors, and add another level of complexity to the regulation of PI3K and Ras p21 by cAMP–PKA.

Correspondence: Professor EV Avvedimento, Dipartimento di Biologia e Patologia Molecolare, Istituto di Endocrinologia, ed Oncologia Sperimentale del CNR, Via S. Pansini, 5, Napoli, Italy. E-mail: avvedim@unina.it

Received 9 February 2006; revised 24 August 2006; accepted 28 August 2006; published online 2 October 2006

Results

PKA phosphorylates Ser 83 in $p85\alpha^{PI3K}$

 $p85\alpha$ subunit of PI3K can be efficiently phosphorylated by PKA *in vitro* (Ciullo *et al.*, 2001). A possible PKA target sequence is Ser 83, which is highly conserved in evolution and is preceded by basic residues in bovine/human (KKIS) and mouse/rat (KRIS) sequences.

To determine the relevance of this site *in vivo*, we have substituted Ser 83 with alanine (p85A) to prevent phosphorylation or with aspartic acid (p85D) to mimic the phosphorylated residue. The tagged recombinant proteins were transiently expressed in HeLa or NIH3T3 cells and immunoprecipitated with anti-flag antibody. Immunoprecipitates were incubated in vitro with purified catalytic PKA subunit in the presence of $\int_{-1}^{32} \gamma$ -P]ATP. $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ wild type was efficiently phosphorylated by PKA whereas p85A was not, indicating that Ser 83 was the site phosphorylated by PKA in vitro (Figure 1a). PKA-phosphorylated $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ was also identified in vivo in breast cancer cells MCF7 extracts immunoblotted with an antiphosphoserine antibody. Figure 1b shows that $p85\alpha^{PI3K}$, not p85A, was recognized by the phosphoserine antibody in extracts of MCF7 cells treated with cAMP. Figure 1c shows the same experiment performed in NIH3T3 cells expressing $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ and p85A. The p85A protein was not recognized by the antiphosphoserine antibody. Phosphorylation of $p85\alpha^{PI3K}$ was prevented by incubating the cells with the PKA kinase inhibitor H89 (Figure 1c). The endogenous protein p85a^{PI3K} was also phosphorylated in NIH3T3

cells stimulated with cAMP. Phosphorylation was inhibited by pretreating the cells with H89 (Figure 1d).

Taken together these data indicate that PKA phosphorylates $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ at Ser 83.

$p85\alpha^{P13K}$ mutants alter cAMP cytoprotection and growth inhibition

To test the biological relevance of Ser 83 phosphorylation of $p85\alpha^{PI3K}$, we determined in mouse fibroblasts the rate of *anoikis*, a specific apoptotic pathway triggered by loss of cell adhesion to the extracellular matrix (Frisch and Francis, 1994; Khwaja et al., 1997). We cotransfected NIH3T3 cells with a GFP encoding vector and the wild type or the mutant versions of $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ (Figure 2a and b). At 48 h after transfection, the cells were plated on 2% agarose in a medium containing 0.1% calf serum in presence or absence of $200 \,\mu M$ cAMP. After 5h, we determined the fraction of apoptotic cells by fluorescent activated cell sorter (FACS) analysis. Figure 2b shows that treatment with cAMP significantly reduced the number of apoptotic cells. cAMP cytoprotection was abolished by wortmannin, a PI3K inhibitor (data not shown and Khwaja et al., 1997). Expression of wild-type $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ amplified cAMP response (see * in Figure 2b), whereas expression of p85A completely eliminated cAMP amplification, displayed by wild-type $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ (Figure 2b). Cells expressing p85D, on the other hand, were significantly more resistant to *anoikis* in the absence of cAMP (see ** in Figure 2b). The low response to cAMP of these cells was probably dependent on the low levels of p85D protein (Figure 2a). These data indicate that $p85\alpha^{PI3K}$



Figure 1 Phosphorylation *in vivo* and *in vitro* of Ser 83 in $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ by cAMP–PKA. (a) *In vitro* phosphorylation of wild-type $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ or p85A. HeLa cells were transiently transfected with $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ -flag wild type or p85A; 48 h after transfection, cell lysates were immunoprecipitated with non-immune IgG or anti-flag antibody for 15 h. A/G bound immunoprecipitates were *in vitro* phosphorylated with cPKA as described in Material and methods. Sample aliquots were run on SDS–PAGE and subjected to immunoblot (upper panel) or autoradiography (bottom panel). (b) *In vivo* phosphorylation of wild-type $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ or p85A. MCF7 cells were made quiescent using charcoal-treated serum and metitual lacking phenol-red for 3 days. Quiescent cells were transfected with $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ or p85A. At 24 h after the transfection cells were treated with 100 μ M cAMP. Protein lysates were immunoprecipitated with anti-flag antibody for 15 h, separated on 10% SDS–PAGE and immunoblotted with anti- $p85^{P13K}$ or p85A. At 24 h after the transfection cells were treated with 100 μ M cAMP. Protein lysates were immunoprecipitated with anti-flag antibody for 15 h, separated on 10% SDS–PAGE and immunoblotted with anti- $p85^{P13K}$ or p85A. At 24 h after the transfection cells were treated with $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ or p85A. At 24 h after the transfection cells were treated with $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ or p85A. At 24 h after the transfection cells were treated with $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ or p85A. At 24 h after the transfection cells were treated with $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ or p85A. At 24 h after the transfection cells were treated with $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ or p85A. At 24 h after the transfection cells were treated with $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ or p85A. At 24 h after transfection, the cells were treated with 100 μ M cAMP in the presence or absence of the protein kinase A inhibitor, H89 (10 μ M). In parallel cultures (d) un-transfected (nt) NIH3T3 cells, starved in DMEM 0.1% calf serum for 16 h, were treated with 100 μ M cAMP for 10 min in the presen

cAMP, estrogen, PI3K and Ras signalling C Cosentino et al





Figure 2 Phosphorylation of $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ Ser 83 mediates cAMP biological effects on growth and survival. NIH3T3 cells were transiently transfected with p85a^{PI3K}-flag wild type or mutant versions. A GFP expression vector encoding green fluorescence protein was used as reporter. At 48 h after transfection, cells were plated on 2% agarose in DMEM 0.1% CS without or with cAMP 200 µM for 5 h and the fraction of apoptotic cells was determined by FACS analysis. (a) Extracts of transfected cells immunoblotted with anti-p85x^{PI3K} antibody. Exogenous $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ is represented by the upper band in the doublet. (b) Quantitative analysis of FACS data. White and black columns represent, respectively, untreated or cAMP-treated samples. The data are the mean of four independent experiments; * indicates $P \leq 0.01$ comparing cell death in the presence of cAMP in all samples. The p85A (ALA) sample is significantly different from p85x^{PI3K} (WT), but not from CTRL or p85D (ASP). To analyse the growth, NIH3T3 cells were transiently transfected with the constructs indicated above. At 24 h after the transfection, the cells were serum-starved 15 h and induced into the cycle with 2% serum in the presence or absence of cAMP (200 µM for 6 h). After 12 h the cells were subjected to FACS analysis. The quantitative analysis of FACS data relative to G1 phase (c) or S phase (d) was derived from three independent experiments and analysed by Student paired Ttest. Black and gray columns represent respectively untreated or cAMP-treated samples. * indicates $P \leq 0.01$ basal versus cAMP; ** $P \le 0.01$ basal p85A versus p85D; *** $P \le 0.01$ basal p85 α wild type, A or D-transfected cells versus control plasmid-expressing cells. (e) Pulse (30')-chase of BrdU incorporation in transfected cell lines in the presence or absence of cAMP. The columns represent the fraction of labeled cells stained with propidium iodide at 0 (black columns), 90 (gray columns) and 270 min (white columns) from the initial cell cycle induction (10% serum). The data are the mean of three independent experiments.

mediates cAMP inhibition of *anoikis* and that phosphorylation of Ser 83 is an important signal for cAMP-induced-survival.

To test if $p85\alpha^{PI3K}$ mediated also cAMP inhibition of growth in mouse NIH3T3 fibroblasts, we analysed the biological effects of $p85\alpha^{PI3K}$ mutants on growth arrest induced by cAMP. NIH3T3 fibroblasts were cultured in low serum in the presence or absence of cAMP. Under these conditions, cAMP induced a robust and reversible inhibition of cell growth by accumulating the cells in G1 phase and reducing the fraction of cells entering S phase (see * in Figure 2c and d). Cells expressing p85A did not efficiently arrest in G1 in the presence of cAMP (Figure 2c). Conversely, in cell lines expressing the aspartic mutant, cAMP response was lost and the fraction of cells accumulating in G1 was significantly higher than in cells expressing p85A (see ** in Figure 2c). The fraction of cells arrested in S phase in

the presence of cAMP was robustly stimulated in the control and cells expressing the wild-type $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ (see * in Figure 2d). Cells expressing the mutant versions of $p85\alpha^{PI3K}$ did not respond to cAMP and the fraction of cells transiting S increased (see Figure 2d, p85A***) or decreased (see Figure 2d, p85D***) relative to control or wild-type $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ cells. These data indicate a higher (p85D) or lower rate of G1 arrest (p85A) of these cell lines, independently on cAMP presence in the medium. The high statistical significance of S phase values, relative to G1, is due to the lower value of S phase cell fraction. To discriminate more precisely the effects of cAMP in G1 or S phases in cells expressing $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ mutants, we performed a kinetic analysis of the cell cycle by labeling the cells with BrdU. Under these conditions, the entry and the progression in S phase of transfected cells can be precisely determined. Figure 2e shows that p85A or p85D did not alter S phase progression,

although p85A-expressing cells transited S phase very rapidly, compared to control or p85D expressing lines in the presence of cAMP. Cells expressing p85A were unrestrained in G1 in the presence of cAMP and entered S phase more efficiently than control or p85D-expressing cells. Taken together, these data indicate that Ser 83 in the p85 α^{P13K} is critical for cAMP-induced G1 arrest on cell cycle progression. Alanine substitution of Ser 83 abolished G1 arrest by cAMP. p85D, on the other hand, increased the number of cells arrested in G1 in the absence of cAMP (see ****** in Figure 2d).

$p85\alpha^{P13K}$ (ser83) phosphorylation increases association of to p21 Ras

We have previously shown that cAMP PKA selectively increased the association between PI3K and p21 Ras (Ciullo et al., 2001). As this complex can mediate cAMP-PI3K effects on growth and survival, we set out to determine the formation of p21 Ras-PI3K complex in cells expressing wild-type $p85\alpha^{PI3K}$ or p85A or p85D. NIH3T3 were transfected with $p85\alpha^{PI3K}$ wild type or p85A or p85D and 36 h after transfection, the cells were serum starved for 16h before 10min treatment with cAMP. Cell lysates were immunoprecipitated with antiflag antibody and then analysed by Western blot with anti-Ras antibody. In the presence of cAMP, p85aPI3K wild type efficiently was found associated with p21 Ras. This association was significantly inhibited in cells expressing p85A and stimulated in p85D expressing cells. In the absence of cAMP, Ras-PI3K complex was barely detectable in all the samples. In p85D-expressing cells, however, cAMP stimulated robustly association of PI3K to p21 Ras, suggesting that Ser 83 in $p85\alpha^{PI3K}$ cooperates with another cAMP-PKA signal to regulate PI3K association with p21 Ras (Figure 3a and b). We also tested the effects of H89 on the formation of the Ras–PI3K complex. H89 treatment reduced the complex Ras–PI3K to the levels found in p85A-expressing cells (Figure 3c). These data indicate that under conditions of cAMP stimulation, the interaction Ras–PI3K is significantly favored.

$p85\alpha^{PI3K}$ (Ser 83) phosphorylation selectively amplifies PI3K signaling by cAMP

To directly test the hypothesis that cAMP stimulation amplified Ras-PI3K signalling, we stimulated the cells with cAMP or PDGF and determined AKT and GSK phosphorylation, downstream targets of PI3K. Figure 4a shows that cAMP and PKA stimulated the phosphorylation of AKT and GSK α and that H89 reversed cAMP effects. To test if p85aPI3K mutants interfere also with other pathways that signal to PI3K, we determined PDGF stimulation of AKT and ERK1/2, the two major kinases downstream to PDGFR. Figure 4b shows that expression of p85A and p85D did not significantly influence PDGF stimulation of ERK1/2 or P-AKT accumulation. p85A-expressing cells, on the other hand, poorly phosphorylated AKT or GSK α in response to cAMP. Conversely, expression of p85D increased the basal P-AKT and P-GSK α and robustly amplified cAMP response (Figure 4c and d).

So far we have analysed the effects of $p85\alpha^{PI3K}$ variants on indirect effectors of PI3K signaling. To directly test the relevance of cAMP induced phosphorylation of $p85\alpha^{PI3K}$ on PI3K activity, we have measured the activity of the enzyme in cells expressing wild type or the mutant versions of $p85\alpha^{PI3K}$. We have previously reported that cAMP in the presence of serum did not stimulate PI3K activity (Ciullo *et al.*, 2001). As the presence of serum can mask some important biological effects of cAMP–PKA (Porcellini *et al.*, 2003) and (De Gregorio *et al.*, 2006, in press), we carried out the



Figure 3 cAMP stimulates the formation of PI3K/Ras complex. NIH-3T3 cells were transiently transfected with wild type or mutant versions of $p85\alpha^{PI3K}$ -flag. At 36 h after transfection, the cells were starved for 16 h in DMEM, 0.1% calf serum and treated with cAMP 200 μ M for 10 min. (a) Cells lysates were immunoprecipitated with anti-flag antibody and blotted with anti-Ras or anti- $p85\alpha^{PI3K}$ antibodies. (b) The histograms represent the ratio of Ras- $p85\alpha^{PI3K}$ bands in the $p85\alpha^{PI3K}$ -flag or p85A. At 36 h after transfection, the cells were starved for 16 h in DMEM, 0.1% calf serum and treated with wild-type $p85\alpha^{PI3K}$ -flag or p85A. At 36 h after transfection, the cells were starved for 16 h in DMEM, 0.1% calf serum and treated with cAMP 200 μ M for 10 min in the presence or absence of H89. Cells lysates were immunoprecipitated with anti-Ras antibody and blotted with anti-Ras or anti-flag antibodies.

cAMP, estrogen, PI3K and Ras signalling C Cosentino *et al*



Figure 4 Serine phosphorylation of p85 selectively amplifies cAMP signaling to AKT and GSK. (a) NIH3T3 cells were stimulated with 8-Cl-cAMP (100 μ M) in the presence or absence of H-89 (10 μ M) for 10 min. Total extracts were prepared and immunoblotted with the specific antibodies indicated. (b and c) Immunoblots of extracts derived from cells transiently transfected with the p85 α^{P13K} expression vectors indicated. In (b) the cells were stimulated with PDGF (100 ng/ml) for 15 min, 48 h after the transfection; in (c) the cells were stimulated with 8-Cl-cAMP (100 μ M) for 10 and 90 min, respectively. (d) The histograms of the pGSK α /GSK ratio, evaluated by densitometric analysis of Western blot with appropriate antibodies of extracts derived from cells transfected with the indicated p85 α^{P1-K} plasmids and stimulated with (black) or without (white) cAMP (100 μ M) for 10 min. Basal P-AKT in cells expressing p85D is lower in (b) than in (c), because the cells were starved 24 h (b), instead of 16 h (c).

stimulation of transfected cells with cAMP in low serum (0.2%). Figure 5 shows that cAMP stimulated PI3K activity. The activation of PI3K was inhibited by treatment of the cells with the PKA inhibitor, H89. Moreover, cells expressing p85A did not activate PI3K in response to cAMP, whereas efficiently activated PI3K, when treated with PDGF. Conversely, p85D amplified PI3K activity induced by cAMP and did not significantly influence PI3K stimulated by PDGF (Figure 5, lower inset).

To determine if p85A altered the structure of the protein and inhibited the formation of the PI3K complex, we tested the ability of in vitro synthesized $p85\alpha^{PI3K}$ to interact and form a stable complex with p110a^{PI3K}. Supplementary Figure 1S shows that cotranslated $p85\alpha^{PI3K}$ and $p110\alpha^{PI3K}$ interact very efficiently. When tested under the same conditions, p85A ability to interact with $p110\alpha^{P13K}$ was comparable to that of the wild-type $p85\alpha^{PI3K}$ (Supplementary Figure 1S). p85D, on the other hand, formed a complex with p110 α^{PI3K} synthesized *in vitro*, with a higher affinity than $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ wild type or p85A. These data indicate that p85A does not disrupt the folding of $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ protein or the ability to interact with $p110\alpha^{P13K}$, whereas p85D induces a conformational change that improves the interaction with $p110\alpha^{PI3K}$. As p85D stimulates cAMP-induced PI3K activity, we suggest that this conformational change activating the enzyme is mediated by phosphorylation of p85xPI3K in Ser 83 by PKA.

cAMP-PKA amplify estrogen binding and signaling to PI3K

PI3K mediates also AKT activation by estrogens (Simoncini *et al.*, 2000; Castoria *et al.*, 2001). As $p85\alpha^{PI3K}$ was efficiently phosphorylated by PKA in MCF7, the breast carcinoma cell line, we asked whether $p85\alpha^{PI3K}$ phosphorylation on Ser 83 also affected PI3K interaction with upstream effectors such as estrogen receptor. Therefore, we analysed the phosphorylation of AKT stimulated by estrogen. Cells expressing $p85\alpha^{PI3K}$ wild type or p85A or p85D were treated with estrogens and stimulation of AKT was monitored with specific P-AKT antibodies. Figure 6a shows that p85D amplified AKT phosphorylation induced by estrogens and that p85A abolished this stimulation. Also, induction of GSK phosphorylation by estrogens was inhibited by p85A expression (data not shown).

As estrogen stimulation of AKT was inhibited in cells expressing p85A, we measured the fraction of the estrogen receptor α bound to wild type and mutant versions of p85 α^{P13K} . Figure 6b shows that wild-type p85 α^{P13K} immunoprecipitated efficiently the receptor. The binding of estrogen receptor to p85 α^{P13K} was stimulated by estrogens, as expected. cAMP did not stimulate the binding *per se* in the absence of estrogens, but amplified the action of estrogens on p85 α^{P13K} binding. H89, a PKA inhibitor, eliminated the binding of the receptor to p85 α^{P13K} . The p85A protein did not bind the estrogen receptor in the presence or in the absence of estrogens. Expression of p85D substituted



Figure 5 cAMP stimulates PI3K activity in the absence of serum. Effects of $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ mutants on PI3K catalytic activity. NIH3T3 cells were transfected with the $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ expression vectors indicated and stimulated with cAMP (100 μ M) 20 min in the presence or absence of H89 (10 μ M) or PDGF (100 ng/ml) 15 min, 48 h after transfection. Total extracts were prepared and subjected to immunoprecipitation with anti-flag antibody. Immunoprecipitates were quantified by immunoblot with anti- $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ antibodies ($p85\alpha^{P13K}$ -flag) and assayed for PI3K activity by using a mixture of lipids containing PI4-5 (see Materials and methods). PI-4-5 labeled at position 3 is indicated by the arrow. The upper inset (**a**) shows PI3K activity associated with $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ -flag wild type and the immunoblot with anti- $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ antibody of the $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ -flag immunoprecipitate. The lower inset (**b**) shows PI3K activity associated with p85 α^{P13K} antibody is shown below. The histograms on the right show the statistical analysis of (**a**) and (**b**) derived from three experiments.



Figure 6 cAMP phosphorylation of $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ amplifies estrogen binding and signaling to PI3K. MCF-7 cells were made quiescent by charcoal-treated serum and medium lacking phenol-red for 3 days. (a) Quiescent cells were transfected with $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ wild type or p85A or p85D. After 24 h, the cells were treated with 10 nM E_2 for 3 min. Cell lysates were analysed by Western blot with anti-p85 α^{PI3K} (upper panel), P-AKT (middle panel) or AKT (lower panel). (b) Quiescent cells were transfected with the wild type or the mutant versions of $p85\alpha^{P13K}$. After 24 h, the cells were treated with 10 nM E₂ for 3 min or for 10 min with $200 \,\mu\text{M}$ cAMP, or with 10 nM E₂ for 3 min following a 10-min stimulation with 200 μ M cAMP. The cell lysates were immunoprecipitated with anti-flag antibody 15h, as described above. Sample aliquots were immunoblotted with anti-ER α and anti-p85 α^{P13K} antibodies to detect the PI3K/ER complex. Lanes 5 and 14 show the complex estrogen receptor- $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ in cells pretreated with 10 µM H89 for 30 min.

cAMP by amplifying estrogen stimulated binding of the receptor to $p85\alpha^{P13K}$. H89 inhibited the binding of p85D to estrogen receptor, indicating that another phosphorylation PKA-dependent was necessary for the formation of the complex estrogen- $p85\alpha^{P13K}$.

These data indicate that phosphorylation by cAMP– PKA of Ser 83 in $p85\alpha^{PI3K}$ is required for estrogen binding and signalling to PI3K.

Discussion

The data presented here indicate that the phosphorylation of $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ in a critical serine residue mediates cAMP action on growth and survival. More specifically, phosphorylation of Ser 83 in $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ shifts the signaling flow towards PI3K-driven pathways. Such a conclusion is supported by several observations. The substitution of Ser 83 with alanine inhibited cAMP effects on cell survival and G1 arrest in NIH 3T3 fibroblasts. Conversely, the aspartic mutant of Ser 83 in $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ stimulated cell survival in the absence of cAMP and slowed down cell cycle cycle progression, replicating the effects of cAMP. Ras binding to PI3K and AKT phosphorylation were inhibited by expressing p85A and were stimulated by p85D.

cAMP effects on growth and cell cycle progression are very selective. cAMP–PKA act on at least three phases

of cell cycle. cAMP slows down G1, blocks S phase and G2–M transition (Kato *et al.*, 1994; Kurokawa and Kato, 1998; Houslay and Kolch, 2000). Our data indicate that $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ phosphorylation of Ser 83 controls selectively G1–S transition (Figure 2).

PI3K is an important regulator of cell growth as it links cell size, growth and cycle progression. For example, constitutive expression of $p110\alpha$ increases cell mass and size by stimulating the biosynthetic capacity of the cells. However, if not restrained, p110 activity impairs exit from the cell cycle (Alvarez et al., 2003). We suggest that Ras-PI3K signals regulate the length of G1 phase. cAMP by amplifying and stabilizing PI3K, lengthens G1 and slows down G1-S transition. The net result is an apparent G1-S block, which results in increased biosynthetic activity and cell mass prior to division. This is better shown in thyroid cells, FRTL5, which are exquisitely dependent on TSH and cAMP for growth and differentiation. In these cells, Ras and PI3K are selectively required for G1 phase progression (Ciullo et al., 2001). In thyroid cells, TSH induces PI3K activity and stabilizes the complex Ras-PI3K. Also, expression of p85 mutant (p85A) inhibits selectively the stimulation of growth and PI3K activity induced by TSH (De Gregorio et al., in press). In thyroid cells and in cells expressing high levels of the regulatory subunit of PKA, RII β , p85 α^{P13K} binds and anchors PKA. This binding is amplified in cells expressing p85D and it is H89 resistant (De Gregorio et al., in press). This suggests that anchoring PKA to the membrane is a prerequisite for cAMP-PKA biological effects.

Also, cAMP–PKA stimulate in the absence (Figure 5), not in the presence of serum (Ciullo *et al.*, 2001), PI3K activity. This stimulation requires phosphorylation of Ser 83 in in $p85\alpha^{PI3K}$, probably because phosphorylated $p85\alpha^{PI3K}$ induces a conformational change in the $p110\alpha^{PI3K}$ molecule (Supplementary Figure 1S) or increases its affinity to PKA (De Gregorio *et al.*, in press). The stimulation of PI3K activity by cAMP appears to be very selective, as p85A or p85D mutants did not interfere with PDGF (Figure 4) or EGF (De Gregorio *et al.*, in press) induced PI3K activity.

Although the cell lines we have used are not robustly dependent on cAMP signaling for growth or differentiation, our data indicate that PI3K-Ras signals are amplified by cAMP both in cAMP-independent (NIH3T3 fibroblasts or breast MCF7 cells) or dependent (thyroid) cells. In these latter cells, amplification of PI3K by cAMP is mainly triggered by TSH and PKA, which binds $p85\alpha^{PI3K}$. The amplification of the pathway Ras–PI3K induced by cAMP is redundant in 3T3, but not in thyroid cells, because in these latter cells expression of p85A triggers apoptosis (De Gregorio *et al.*, in press).

We suggest that Ser 83 in $p85\alpha^{PI3K}$ is an important point of convergence of two parallel pathways: cAMP– PKA and PI3K signals. In this framework, it is worth noting that in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* inactivation of PI3K–TOR signalling is partly compensated by iper-activation of cAMP–PKA (Rohde *et al.*, 2004; Zurita-Martinez and Cardenas, 2005).

cAMP, estrogen, PI3K and Ras signalling C Cosentino *et al*

GPCR

Figure 7 Amplification of estrogen and Gs protein-coupled receptors (GPCR) signaling to PI3K. A scheme outlining the effects of cAMP–PKA activation by Gs protein coupled receptors on PI3K signaling by estrogens. PKA and cAMP arrows on the right side indicate other cAMP–PKA targets that amplify Ras–PI3K interaction. $p85\alpha^{P13}$ links receptors coupled to G proteins to estrogens and Ras–PI3K signals.

Our data indicate that estrogen receptor signalling was profoundly altered when p85A was expressed. Accordingly, $p85\alpha^{PI3K}$ binding to estrogen receptor was severely impaired. Although PKA phosphorylates directly AKT and estrogen receptor (Cui et al., 2004), the effects we described were mainly dependent on $p85\alpha^{P13K}$, as they were inhibited or amplified by expressing the $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ alanine or aspartic mutants, respectively. Moreover, we have data indicating that also induction of estrogen responsive genes is inhibited by H89 and it is significantly altered in p85A-expressing cells (data not shown). Estrogens stimulate adenylyl cyclase (Aronica et al., 1994) and cAMP-PKA stimulate differentiation of granulosa cells (Knecht et al., 1984). Our data indicate that phosphorylation of Ser 83 in $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ by cAMP PKA stabilizes the binding of activated receptor to PI3K and stimulates PI3K activity.

General implications

The data presented above have broad implications because they point to $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ as the physical link between Ras, estrogen receptor and cAMP–PKA (Figure 7). Also, we find in many and unrelated cell types that cAMP amplification of PI3K is essential for negative or positive cAMP effects on growth and survival. Apparently, all receptors binding $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ can cooperate with cAMP–PKA signals via phosphorylation of Ser 83 in $p85\alpha^{P13K}$. This may explain the pleiotropic nature of the effects exerted by cAMP–PKA on several, apparently unrelated, signaling cascades and illustrates how cAMP–PKA can influence Ras p21 effectors at multiple levels.

Materials and methods

Plasmid construction

The cDNA encoding for $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ -flag wild type was generated by fusing the flag sequence (MDYKDDDDK) to the C-

cAMP, estrogen, PI3K and Ras signalling C Cosentino et al

Terminus of bovine $p85\alpha^{PI3K}$ cDNA in the pSG5 vector (gift of Dr J Downward). The region of $p85\alpha^{PI3K}$ from the *XhoI* restriction site in position 1014 (Acc. No: 163476) was amplified by PCR with a 3' end primer containing the flag sequence and a *Bam*HI restriction site. The PCR product was subcloned in the II-TOPO vector (Invitrogen), digested with *XhoI* and *Bam*HI, extracted and ligated to a pSG5-p85 α^{PI3K} vector previously digested with the same restriction enzymes. The vector encoding $p85\alpha^{PI3K}$ -flag was then used as template for site-directed mutagenesis (QuickChange Site-Directed Mutagenesis Kit, Stratagene) to convert Ser 83 in alanine or aspartic acid. All the plasmid constructs were verified by DNA sequence analysis.

Cell culture and transfections

HeLa and NIH3T3 cells were grown in RPMI with 10% fetal calf serum or Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (DMEM) with 10% calf serum, respectively. MCF-7 cells were grown in DMEM with 5% fetal bovine serum, supplemented with: penicillin/streptomycin 100mU/ml, 2 mM glutamine, 6 ng/ml insulin and 3.75 ng/ml hydrocortisone. Cells were transfected with lipofectamine (Gibco-Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA, USA). In all transfections, RSV-LacZ was included to determine and normalize transfection efficiency. Experiments varying in the transfection efficiency above 20% were discarded.

Antibodies, immunoprecipitation and immunoblot

The antibodies used were: anti-Ras (mouse monoclonal pan-Ras clone 10, UBI (an affiliate of Millipore, Billerica, MA, USA)), anti-p85PI3K (rabbit polyclonal, UBI), anti-P-Serine (rabbit polyclonal, Zymed, San Francisco, CA, USA), anti-Erk 1/2 (rabbit polyclonal, Santa Cruz, Santa Cruz, CA, USA), anti-P-Erk 1/2 (mouse monoclonal, Santa Cruz), anti-P-Akt Ser 473 (rabbit polyclonal, Cell Signaling, Beverly, MA, USA), anti-Akt (rabbit polyclonal, Cell Signaling), anti-P-Gsk Ser 21/9(rabbit polyclonal, Cell signaling), anti-GSK α/β (mouse monoclonal, UBI). The anti-flag antibody was the mouse monoclonal Sigma M2 antibody.

Immunoprecipitation

Total extracts were prepared by lysing the cells on ice 5 min with 50 mM Tris-HCl pH 7.4, 1% Nonidet NP-40, 100 mM NaCl, 2 mM EDTA 50 mM NaF, 0.1 mM NaVO₃ 1 mM β -glycerophosphate, 2.5 mM sodium pyrophosphate and a protease inhibitor cocktail. Cell lysates (2 mg/ml) were incubated with 4 μ g of antibody/0.5–1 mg of protein at 4°C in gentle rock agitation 15 h. At the end of incubation, 20 μ l of A/G plus were added to samples and the immunoprecipitates were collected by centrifugation. SDS–PAGE and immunoblots were performed as previously described (Feliciello *et al.*, 2000).

Anoikis

At 48 h after transfection, the cells were collected and maintained in suspension on dishes covered with a thin layer of 2% agarose. Cells were plated in medium containing 0.1% serum with or without 200 μ M CPT-cAMP (Sigma) for 5 h. At the end of incubation, the cells were collected, washed twice with phosphate-buffered saline (PBS) and incubated 5 min with propidium iodide and analysed by FACS.

Analysis of DNA content and 5'-bromo-2'-deoxyuridine (BrdU) incorporation

 2×10^6 transfected cells (48 h after transfection) were plated in 100 mm dishes and grown in low serum (0.5% fetal bovine

Oncogene

serum) for 18 h in the presence or in absence of 50 μ M 8-Cl cAMP. Cells were labelled for 30 min with BrdU to a final concentration of $20 \,\mu \text{g/ml}$ and harvested at 0, 90 and 270 min. After treatment, the cells were fixed in ice-cold 70% ethanol for 4 h at $+4^{\circ}$ C and washed three times in PBS. Cells were resuspended in 0.25 ml of 1 N HCl and maintained 20 min at room temperature. After acidic denaturation of DNA, the cells were washed two times in phosphate/citric buffer (0.2 M Na₂HPO₄; pH 7.4). BrdU incorporation was revealed by anti-BrdU-FITC (Becton Dickinson, Franklin Lakes, NJ USA) and then stained for 30 min at room temperature in 0.1% Triton X-100, 0.2 mg/ml DNase-free RnaseA, 20 µg/ml propidium iodide. Fluorescence was determined by using the FACScan Flow Cytometer (Becton Dickinson). Experiments were performed in triplicate. The data were acquired and analysed by CELLQuest software (Becton Dickinson) and by Cell Fit Cell-Cycle Analysis Version 2 for bivariate analysis of DNA content versus BrdU incorporation.

In vitro phosphorylation

HeLa cells were transiently transfected with $p85\alpha^{P13K}$ -flag and p85A. At 48 h after transfection, cell lysates were immunoprecipitated with non-immune IgG or anti-flag antibody 15 h at 4°C. Protein A/G bound immunoprecipitates were washed twice with lysis buffer and finally with kinase buffer (*N*-2-hydroxyethylpiperazine-*N*'-2-ethane sulfonic acid (HEPES) 20 mM, MgCl₂ 10 mM, pH 7.4). The washed immunoprecipitates were treated with 0.4 µg of partly purified catalytic subunit of protein kinase A. Each aliquot was incubated in a final volume of 30 µl of kinase buffer containing 10⁻⁵ M cAMP, 100 µM ATP and 10 µCi[γ^{32} P-ATP] for 30 min at 30°C. The reaction was terminated by adding 2 × Laemmli buffer.

Lipid kinase assay

Lipid kinase activity was determined as described by Maier et al. (1999). Briefly, the assays were carried out in a final volume of 50 μ l containing 0.1% bovine serum albumin, 1 mM EGTA (ethylene glycol-bis(β -aminoethyl ether)-N,N,N',N',tetraacetic acid), 120 mM NaCl, 40 mM HEPES, pH 7.4, 1 mM dithiothreitol, 1 mM glycerophosphate, 7 mM MgCl² (buffer E). Lipid vesicles $(30 \,\mu l \text{ containing } 320 \,\mu M \text{ phosphatidylethanola-}$ mine, 300 µM phosphatidylserine, 140 µM phosphatidylcholine, $30 \,\mu\text{M}$ sphingomyelin, supplemented with $40 \,\mu\text{M}$ PI-4,5-P2 in buffer E) were sonicated 1 h and incubated on ice 10 min. Some aliquots were preincubated with LY294002, 0.5 µM (Calbiochem (EMD Biosciences, Inc, an Affiliate of Merck KGaA, Darmstadt, Germany)) at 37°C. The immunoprecipitates were added to the lipid mixture and incubated for 10 min at 4°C in a final volume of 40 μ l. The reaction was started by adding 40 μ M ATP (1 μ Ci of [-³²P]ATP in 10 μ l of the assay buffer at 30°C. After 15 min, the reaction was stopped with ice-cold $150 \,\mu$ l HCl (1 N) on ice. The lipids were extracted by vortexing the samples with $500 \,\mu$ l of chloroform/methanol (1:1). After centrifugation the organic phase was washed twice with $200 \,\mu$ l of 1 N HCl. Phosphorylated lipids were separated by TLC, detected by autoradiography and quantified with Phosphor-Imager.

Acknowledgements

This work was partly supported by AIRC (Associazione Italiana Ricerca Cancro), NOGEC (Naples Oncogenomic Center), MIUR (Italian Ministry of Education, University and Research). Concetta Cuozzo is a recipient of an FIRC Fellowship. This work is dedicated to the loving memory of Stelio Varrone.

References

- Affaitati A, Cardone L, de Cristofaro T, Carlucci A, Ginsberg MD, Varrone S *et al.* (2003). Essential role of A-kinase anchor protein 121 for cAMP signaling to mitochondria. *J Biol Chem* **278**: 4286–4294.
- Alvarez B, Garrido E, Garcia-Sanz JA, Carrera AC. (2003). Phosphoinositide 3kinase activation regulates cell division time by coordinated control of cell mass and cell cycle progression rate. *J Biol Chem* 278: 26466–26473.
- Ariga M, Nedachi T, Akahori M, Sakamoto H, Ito Y, Hakuno F *et al.* (2000). Signalling pathways of insulin-like growth factor-I that are augmented by cAMP in FRTL-5 cells. *Biochem J* 348(Part 2): 409–416.
- Aronica SM, Kraus WL, Katzenellenbogen BS. (1994). Estrogen action via the cAMP signaling pathway: stimulation of adenylate cyclase and cAMP-regulated gene transcription. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* **91**: 8517–8521.
- Castoria G, Migliaccio A, Bilancio A, Di Domenico M, de Falco A, Lombardi M *et al.* (2001). PI3Kinase in concert with Src promotes the S-phase entry of oestradiol-stimulated MCF-7 cells. *EMBO J* **20**: 6050–6059.
- Ciullo I, Diez-Roux G, Di Domenico M, Migliaccio A, Avvedimento EV. (2001). cAMP signaling selectively influences Ras effectors pathways. *Oncogene* **20**: 1186–1192.
- Cui Y, Zhang M, Pestell R, Curran EM, Welshons WV, Fuqua SA. (2004). Phosphorylation of estrogen receptor alpha blocks its acetylation and regulates estrogen sensitivity. *Cancer Res* 64: 9199–9208.
- De Gregoria G, Coppa A, Cosentino C, Ucci S, Messina S, Nicolussi A *et al.* (2006). The p85 regulatory subunit of PI3K mediates TSH-cAMP-PKA growth and survival signals. *Oncogene*, in press.
- Feliciello A, Gallo A, Mele E, Porcellini A, Troncone G, Garbi C *et al.* (2000). The localization and activity of cAMP-dependent protein kinase affect cell cycle progression in thyroid cells. *J Biol Chem* **275**: 303–311.
- Frisch SM, Francis H. (1994). Disruption of epithelial cell-matrix interactions induces apoptosis. *J Cell Biol* **124**: 619–626.
- Houslay MD, Kolch W. (2000). Cell-type specific integration of cross-talk between extracellular signal-regulated kinase and cAMP signaling. *Mol Pharmacol* **58**: 659–668.
- Kato JY, Matsuoka M, Polyak K, Massague J, Sherr CJ. (1994). Cyclic AMP-induced G1 phase arrest mediated by an inhibitor (p27Kip1) of cyclin-dependent kinase 4 activation. *Cell* **79**: 487–496.

- Khwaja A, Rodriguez-Viciana P, Wennstrom S, Warne PH, Downward J. (1997). Matrix adhesion and Ras transformation both activate a phosphoinositide 3-OH kinase and protein kinase B/Akt cellular survival pathway. *EMBO J* 16: 2783–2793.
- Knecht M, Darbon JM, Ranta T, Baukal AJ, Catt KJ. (1984). Estrogens enhance the adenosine 3',5'-monophosphatemediated induction of follicle-stimulating hormone and luteinizing hormone receptors in rat granulosa cells. *Endocrinology* **115**: 41–49.
- Kurokawa K, Kato J. (1998). Cyclic AMP delays G2 progression and prevents efficient accumulation of cyclin B1 proteins in mouse macrophage cells. *Cell Struct Funct* 23: 357–365.
- Lee YH, Park JS, Park CH, Lee SK. (1998). Synergistic effect of cyclic AMP and insulin on the expression of cyclin A gene in Swiss 3T3 cells. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* **244**: 843–848.
- Magnaldo I, Pouyssegur J, Paris S. (1989). Cyclic AMP inhibits mitogen-induced DNA synthesis in hamster fibroblasts, regardless of the signalling pathway involved. *FEBS Lett* **245**: 65–69.
- Maier U, Babich A, Nürnberg B. (1999). Roles of noncatalytic subunits in gbetagamma-induced activation of class I phosphoinositide 3Kinase isoforms beta and gamma. J Biol Chem 274: 29311–29317.
- Pastan IH, Johnson GS, Anderson WB. (1975). Role of cyclic nucleotides in growth control. *Annu Rev Biochem* 44: 491–522.
- Porcellini A, Messina S, De Gregorio G, Feliciello A, Carlucci A, Barone M et al. (2003). The expression of the thyroid-stimulating hormone (TSH) receptor and the cAMP-dependent protein kinase RII beta regulatory subunit confers TSH-cAMP-dependent growth to mouse fibroblasts. J Biol Chem 278: 40621–40630.
- Rohde JR, Campbell S, Zurita-Martinez SA, Cutler NS, Ashe M, Cardenas ME. (2004). TOR controls transcriptional and translational programs via Sap-Sit4 protein phosphatase signaling effectors. *Mol Cell Biol* **24**: 8332–8341.
- Simoncini T, Hafezi-Moghadam A, Brazil DP, Ley K, Chin WW, Liao JK. (2000). Interaction of oestrogen receptor with the regulatory subunit of phosphatidylinositol-3-OH kinase. *Nature* **407**: 538–541.
- Zurita-Martinez SA, Cardenas ME. (2005). Tor and cyclic AMP-protein kinase A: two parallel pathways regulating expression of genes required for cell growth. *Eukaryot Cell* **4**: 63–71.

Supplementary Information accompanies the paper on the Oncogene website (http://www.nature.com/onc).

Crosstalk between EGFR and Extranuclear Steroid Receptors

ANTIMO MIGLIACCIO, GABRIELLA CASTORIA, MARINA DI DOMENICO, ALESSANDRA CIOCIOLA, MARIA LOMBARDI, ANTONIETTA DE FALCO, MERLIN NANAYAKKARA, DANIELA BOTTERO, ROSINA DE STASIO, LILIAN VARRICCHIO, AND FERDINANDO AURICCHIO

Dipartimento di Patologia Generale, Facoltà di Medicina e Chirurgia, II Università di Napoli, Via L. De Crecchio, 7-80138 Naples, Italy

ABSTRACT: Epidermal growth factor (EGF) stimulates DNA synthesis and cytoskeletal rearrangement in human breast cancer (MCF-7) and human prostate cancer (LNCaP) cells. Both effects are inhibited by estrogen (ICI 182,780) and androgen (Casodex) antagonists. This supports the view that crosstalk exists between EGF and estradiol (ER) and androgen (AR) receptors and suggests that these receptors are directly involved in the EGF action. Our recent work shows that EGF stimulates ER phosphorylation on tyrosine and promotes the association of a complex between EGFR, AR/ER, and the kinase Src. The complex assembly triggers Src activity, epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) phosphorylation on tyrosine, and the EGF-dependent signaling pathway activation. In these cells, the AR/ER/Src complex is required for the EGF action, as the growth factor effects are abolished upon receptor silencing by specific SiRNAs and steroid antagonists or Src inhibition by the kinase inhibitor PP2.

KEYWORDS: androgen receptor; estrogen receptor; signal transduction; epidermal growth factor

INTRODUCTION

Crosstalk between growth factors and steroid receptors in the nuclear compartment leads to ligand-independent activation of the steroid receptor– dependent transcription. Serine phosphorylation of steroid receptors by growth factor–activated signaling kinases triggers this activation. Recent data and findings described herein reveal that a crosstalk between growth factors and steroid

e-mail:ferdinando.auricchio@unina2.it

Ann. N.Y. Acad. Sci. 1089: 194–200 (2006). ${\rm \odot}$ 2006 New York Academy of Sciences. doi: 10.1196/annals.1386.006

Address for correspondence: Ferdinando Auricchio, Dipartimento di Patologia Generale, Facoltà di Medicina e Chirurgia, II Università di Napoli, Via L. De Crecchio, 7-80138 Naples, Italy. Voice: +39-081-566-5676; fax: +39-081-291-327.

receptors occurs in a bidirectional way also at a nontranscriptional level. Interestingly, epidermal growth factor (EGF) signaling is strongly enhanced by the functional interplay between the EGF receptor/erb-B2 heterodimer and the estradiol receptor (ER)–androgen receptor (AR) complex in MCF-7 cells. ER tyrosine phosphorylation, triggered by growth factors, causes the assembly of the EGFR/ER/AR/Src signaling complex, which, in turn, induces EGFR phosphorylation on tyrosine. Since growth factors and steroid receptors are known to dramatically contribute to breast cancer progression, these findings contribute to the understanding of their action.

EGF activity converges on the ER in human mammary cancer–derived cells as well as in uterus, thereby triggering DNA synthesis and cell proliferation. EGF can also activate genes regulated by estrogen-responsive elements.^{1–3} An increase in uterine weight and proliferation of the uterine epithelial cells follows EGF or insulin-like growth factor-I (IGF-I) treatment of ovariectomized mice. Interestingly, these effects are not observed in ER- α knockout mice, indicating that ER- α is required in this growth factor activity.³ Elevated Src activity has been found in breast tumor specimens and cell lines.⁴ Moreover, both EGFR and Src are overexpressed in a subset of human breast tumors and a wealth of evidence indicates physical and functional associations between EGFR and Src (reviewed in Ref. 5). Expression of dominant negative Src in murine fibroblasts interferes with EGF-induced mitogenesis and cytoskeletal changes.⁶ Therefore, steroid receptors and Src seem to be components of the signaling pathway elicited by EGF.

In MCF-7 and LNCaP cells, ER and AR, once activated by steroid hormones, stimulate a mitogenic signaling network known to be engaged by growth factors.^{7,8} We recently observed in these cells an unexpected crosstalk between EGFR and the extranuclear steroid receptors, which will be analyzed in the course of this report.

Epidermal Growth Factor Signaling in Mammary Cancer Cells is Upregulated by Steroid Receptors and Src

Recent evidence from our laboratory⁹ indicates that steroid receptors and Src play a key role in EGF-triggered DNA synthesis and stress fiber breakdown. EGF stimulates the S-phase entry of MCF-7 cells maintained in phenol red-free medium supplemented with charcoal-treated serum. In accordance with a previous report,¹ the effect of EGF is abolished by ICI 182,780, a pure antiestrogen. Interestingly, the pure antiandrogen Casodex also abolishes the growth hormone effect. Effects similar to those of the two steroid antagonists are observed in the presence of the Src kinase family inhibitor, PP2, as well as in cells transiently transfected with siRNA silencing ER- α or AR. EGF rapidly induces fan-like membrane protrusions and ruffles in MCF-7 cells. Also in this case, both steroid antagonists prevent EGF-induced cytoskeletal changes. Src

activity is also involved in these responses as indicated by the PP2 inhibitory effect on EGF-induced cytoskeletal changes. In conclusion, the two steroid receptors and Src have a key role in the EGF-elicited responses in MCF-7 cells.

EGF-Triggered Src Activation in MCF-7 Cells is Inhibited by Steroid Antagonists

Src family tyrosine kinases are involved in signaling of different growth factor receptors including EGFR. They can promote initiation of signaling pathways required for DNA synthesis and actin cytoskeleton rearrangements.¹⁰ In MCF-7 cells EGF activates Src, whereas ICI 182,780 prevents this activation as well as the EGF-induced Ras and Erk-2 activities. Therefore, ER- α plays a major role in the regulation of EGF-elicited signal transducing pathway in MCF-7 cells. Casodex also prevents the EGF-induced activation of Src in MCF-7 cells, which express AR. Lack of effect of ICI 182,780 on EGF signaling in ER-negative MDA-MB231 cells indicates that inhibition of EGF-induced Src activation by ICI 182,780 in human mammary cancer cells requires ER- α expression.

EGF Triggers Association of ER- α and AR with Src and EGFR

Simultaneous to Src activation, EGF induces association of ER- α and AR with Src and EGFR in MCF-7 cells. A selective inhibitor of the EGFR tyrosine kinase, Iressa (ZD 1839), and the anti-erb-B2 antibody herceptin (Trastuzumab), block the EGF-elicited Src activation and ER- α tyrosine phosphorylation and prevent the association of Src with ER and AR. Transient transfection of Cos cells with hAR and either hER- α (HEG0) cDNAs or the HEG537 cDNA mutant, lacking the only phosphorylatable tyrosine, that in position 537,¹¹ shows that this phosphotyrosine is required for the coexpressed receptors/Src complex assembly.

AR and ER- α are Associated with Unstimulated MCF-7 and LNCaP Cells

Co-immunoprecipitations of either AR or ER indicate that 8% of the two receptors are associated in MCF-7 cells under basal conditions. Interestingly, a similar association occurs in LNCaP cells between ER β and AR. Pull-down experiments with glutathione S-transferase (GST) fusion protein constructs show that the association between the two receptors is direct. Association was previously observed between ER α and progesterone receptor-B in human mammary cancererived cells under basal conditions and *in vitro*. It is required in different cell lines for progestin stimulation of signal transducing pathway, which triggers G1-S transition.^{12,13,14}

Ligand-Stimulated Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor Tyrosine Phosphorylation in MCF-7 Cells is Uupregulated by Steroid Receptors and Src

The above described experiments show that EGF induces ligandindependent extranuclear steroid receptor activation. Remarkably, steroid receptors, in turn, regulate the EGFR. In fact, EGFR phosphorylation in EGFstimulated MCF-7 cells is strongly reduced when the cells are stimulated by the growth factor in the presence of either ER or AR antagonists. This finding suggests a novel, steroid-independent regulatory role of steroid receptors on EGFR. This conclusion is supported by the strong inhibitory effect on EGFR phosphorylation observed after the knockdown of ERa or AR gene in MCF-7 cells. In addition to the steroid receptors, Src is required for EGFR phosphorylation in MCF-7 cells. EGFR tyrosine phosphorylation triggered by EGF is much weaker in cells expressing kinase-inactive Src. On this basis we propose that Src kinase activity plays a key role in the EGF-dependent EGFR phosphorylation in MCF-7 cells and that this activity is under the control of the Srcassociated steroid receptors. This possibility is strongly corroborated by the experiments in Cos cells transiently co-transfected with hAR and the wild-type hERα, or its mutant HEG537. In fact, EGF strongly stimulates EGFR tyrosine phosphorylation in Cos cells expressing HEG0, whereas a much weaker stimulation was detected in cells expressing HEG537, which is not able to interact with Src and induce association of AR/ER/Src. Remarkably, comparison of EGFR tyrosine phosphorylation in cells transfected with the empty vector or ER α - and AR-expressing plasmids shows that in the presence of the two steroid receptors a much stronger EGFR phosphorylation is triggered by EGF. This provides additional evidence that the expression of the two steroid receptors upregulates EGFR phosphorylation.

EGF-Elicited Effects Are Inhibited by Steroid Antagonists in LNCaP Cells

In LNCaP cells, as in MCF-7 cells, EGF induces DNA synthesis. Antiandrogen and antiestrogen abolish this stimulation. The antagonists also prevent EGF-induced cytoskeletal changes and the growth factortimulated Src activation. These findings indicate that also in prostate cancer cells EGF signaling is regulated by the two steroid receptors.

CONCLUSIONS

On the basis of the results presented, one may envisage a new model of crosstalk between extranuclear steroid receptors and EGFR. a central role being played by the physical and functional interactions between EGFR, steroidal



FIGURE 1.

receptors, and Src (FIG. 1). The EGF-activated Src, which is associated with the ER/AR complex, strongly acts on the EGFR phosphorylation. Conversely, when ER and/or AR are locked in an inactive conformation by hormone antagonists or when the steroid receptor levels are downregulated by siRNA, their action on Src and EGFR is missing or heavily impaired and EGF-induced EGFR tyrosine phosphorylation is minimal. Interestingly, in MCF-7 cells, silencing of steroid receptor genes abolishes the EGF-elicited DNA synthesis, further indicating that such an effect requires steroid receptors. Similarly, ER- α is required for EGF-triggered DNA synthesis in uterine epithelial cells in vivo.³ The complexity of the described crosstalk between EGF and the steroid receptor/Src complex is underlined by the observation that steroid receptors also control, through Src, the EGF-elicited cytoskeletal changes, a classic nongenomic effect in breast and prostate cancer cells. Association of AR with ER in MCF-7 and LNCaP cells under basal conditions represents a novel and important crosstalk between the two receptors, which are linked in their responses to growth factors or steroid hormones. This study also reveals other aspects of the molecular assembly that regulates nongenomic steroid receptor action. In the ER/Src complex triggered by estradiol or androgen in MCF7, LNCaP or T47D cells,⁸ phosphotyrosine in position 537 of ER- α is crucial for the hormoneinduced association of ER- α with Src-SH2 and consequent Src activation and mitogenesis.⁸ The same phosphotyrosine residue is required for the association of ER- α with Src triggered by EGF. On the basis of previous and present findings, the ER/AR/Src association is crucial for proliferation triggered by steroid hormone⁸ or EGF in hormone-responsive cells. This is a point with important implications since a large number of mammary and prostate cancers respond to steroid hormones and growth factors. This association represents a target for a novel, rational, and specific therapy of cancers expressing steroid receptors.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This research has been supported by: "Associazione Italiana per la Ricerca sul Cancro," Ministero dell'Università e della Ricerca Scientifica (Cofinanziamenti Ministero dell'Università e Ricerca Scientifica a Tecnologica 2003 and 2004; Fondo per gli Investimenti della Ricerca di Base 2001), Ministero della Sanità (Programmi Speciali; Lgs. 229/99), and a Fondazione Italiana per la Ricerca sul Cancro fellowship (M. Lombardi).

REFERENCES

- 1. VIGNON, F., M.M. BOUTON & H. ROCHEFORT. 1987. Antiestrogens inhibit the mitogenic effect of growth factors on breast cancer cells in the total absence of estrogens. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. **146**: 1502–1508.
- IGNAR-TROWBRIDGE, D.M., K.G. NELSON, M.C. BIDWELL, *et al.* 1992. Coupling of dual signaling pathways: epidermal growth factor action involves the estrogen receptor. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 89: 4658–4662.
- 3. HEWITT, S., J.C. HARRELL & K.S. KORACH. 2005. Lessons in estrogen biology from knockout and transgenic animals. Annu. Rev. Physiol. **67:** 285–308.
- OTTENHOFF-KALFF, A.E., G. RIJKSEN, E.A. VAN BEURDEN, *et al.* 1992. Characterization of protein kinases from human breast cancer: involvement of the c-Src oncogene product. Cancer Res. 52: 4773–4778.
- 5. ISHIZWAR, R. & S.J. PARSONS. 2004. c-Src and cooperating partners in human cancer. Cancer Cell 6: 209–214.
- ROCHE, S., M. KOEGL, M.V. BARONE, *et al.* 1995. DNA synthesis induced by some but not all growth factors requires Src family protein tyrosine kinases. Mol. Cell. Biol. 15: 1102–1109.
- MIGLIACCIO, A., M. DI DOMENICO, G. CASTORIA, *et al.* 1996. Tyrosine kinase/p21ras/MAP-kinase pathway activation by estradiol-receptor complex in MCF-7 cells. EMBO J. 15: 1292–1300.
- MIGLIACCIO, A., G. CASTORIA, M. DI DOMENICO, *et al.* 2000. Steroid-induced androgen receptor-oestradiol receptor-Src complex triggers prostate cancer cell proliferation. EMBO J. **19**: 5406–5417.
- MIGLIACCIO, A., M. DI DOMENICO, G. CASTORIA, *et al.* 2005. Steroid receptor regulation of epidermal growth factor through Src in breast and prostate cancer cells: steroid anatgonist action. Cancer Res. 65: 10585–10593.
- BROMANN, A.P., H. KORKAYA & S.A. COURTNEIGE. 2004. The interplay between Src family kinases and receptor tyrosine kinases. Oncogene 23: 7957– 7968.
- CASTORIA, G., A. MIGLIACCIO, S. GREEN, *et al.* 1993. Properties of a purified estradiol-dependent calf uterus tyrosine kinase. Biochemistry **32**: 1740–1750.
- 12. MIGLIACCIO, A., D. PICCOLO, G. CASTORIA, *et al.* 1998. Activation of the Src/p21ras/Erk pathway by progesterone receptor via cross-talk with estrogen receptor. EMBO J. **17**: 2008–2018.
- 13. BALLARE, C., M. UHRIG, T. BECHTOLD, *et al.* 2003. Two domains of the progesterone receptor interact with the estrogen receptor and are required for progesterone

activation of the c-Src/Erk pathway in mammalian cells. Mol. Cell. Biol. 23: 1994–2008

 VALLEJO, G., C. BALLARE, J.L. BARANAO, *et al.* 2005. Progestin activation of nongenomic pathways via cross talk of progesterone receptor with estrogen receptor beta induces proliferation of endometrial stromal cells. Mol. Endocrinol. 19: 3023–3037.